# AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE STATE OF WISCONSIN

### **AND THE**

## STATE ENGINEERING ASSOCIATION

April 25, 2010 - June 30, 2009

# Language in this Agreement which is new or changed from the 2005 <u>- 2007</u> Agreement is underlined.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

| AGREEMENT   | 1  |
|---|----|
| PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT  | 1  |
| ARTICLE I Scope of the Agreement                            | 2  |
| ARTICLE II Association Recognition                          |    |
| Section 1 Bargaining Unit                                   | 3  |
| Section 2 Dues and Fair Share Deduction                     | 4  |
| A. Dues Deduction   | 4  |
| B. Fair Share Deduction                                     | 4  |
| C. Indemnification  | 5  |
| Section 3 Personnel Lists                                   | 5  |
| Section 4 Association Activity                              | 5  |
| Section 5 Bulletin Boards                                   |    |
| Section 6 Visitations                                       | 6  |
| Section 7 Leave for Association Business                    | 6  |
| Section 8 Telephone Use and E-mail                          | 7  |
| Section 9 Distribution of Notices                           | 7  |
| Section 10 Printing of Agreement                            |    |
| Section 11 Association-Management Meetings                  | 8  |
| Section 12 Leave of Absence for Association Representatives |    |
| Section 13 Future Negotiations                              |    |
| Section 14 Association Orientation                          | 9  |
| ARTICLE III Management Rights                               | 10 |
| ARTICLE IV Grievance Procedure                              | 12 |
| Section 1 General   | 12 |
| Section 2 Procedure   | 13 |
| Step One  | 13 |
| Step Two  | 13 |
| Step Three  | 13 |
| Step Four   |    |
| Section 3 Special Arbitration Procedure                     |    |
| A. Expedited Arbitration Procedure                          |    |
| B. Umpire Arbitration Procedure                             |    |
| Section 4 Time Limits                                       |    |
| Section 5 Representation                                    |    |
| Section 6 Retroactivity                                     |    |
| Section 7 Exclusive Procedure                               |    |
| Section 8 Number of Grievance Representatives               |    |

| Section 9 Association Grievances                                     | 18       |
|--|----------|
| Section 10 Group Grievances  | 18       |
| Section 11 Processing Grievances                                     | 18       |
| Section 12 Disciplinary Actions and Appeals                          |          |
| Section 13 Exclusion of Probationary Employees                       |          |
| Section 14 Pay Status of Arbitration Witnesses                       |          |
| •  |          |
| ARTICLE V Seniority  | 20       |
| Section 1 General  |          |
| Section 2 Separation   |          |
| Section 3 Application  |          |
| Section 4 Seniority Lists  |          |
| •  |          |
| ARTICLE VI Hours of Work   | 22       |
| Section 1 Work Schedules   |          |
| A. Definition  |          |
| B. Work Schedule Changes   |          |
| Section 2 Overtime   |          |
| A. Definitions   |          |
| B. Overtime Assignments  |          |
| C. Eligibility for Overtime Credit and Compensation                  |          |
| Section 3 Scheduling of Vacation, Personal Holidays and Compensatory |          |
| Time Off   |          |
| Section 4 Standby  |          |
| Section 5 Maximum Lunch Period                                       |          |
| Section 6 Rest Periods   |          |
| Section 7 Flextime   |          |
| Section 8 Night Differential   |          |
| Section 9 Weekend Differential                                       |          |
| Section 10 Call Back   |          |
| Section to Can Back  | 21       |
| ARTICLE VII Transfers  | 28       |
| Section 1 Transfer Registration                                      |          |
| Section 2 Selection Process  |          |
| Section 3 Transfer Between Employing Units                           |          |
| Section 4 Definition of Permanent Vacancy                            |          |
| Section 5 Transfer Limitations                                       |          |
| Section 6 Transfer Moving Expenses                                   |          |
| Section 7 Transfer Between Agencies                                  |          |
| Section / Transfer Detween Agencies                                  | 50       |
| ARTICLE VIII Layoff Procedure  | 21       |
| Section 1 Application of Layoff                                      |          |
| Section 2 Layoff Procedures  |          |
| A. Preparation for Layoff  |          |
| B. Determination of Layoff   |          |
| Section 3 Options Available to Employees Who Have Been Notified of   | 32       |
| Layoff   | 20       |
| Layon  | 33<br>33 |
|  | ٠,٠      |

| C. Demotion in Lieu of Layoff                            |    |
|--|----|
| <u>D</u> . Displacement                                  |    |
| E. Replacement   |    |
| <u>F</u> . Layoff  | 35 |
| <u>G</u> . Layoff Assistance                             | 35 |
| Section 4 Restoration                                    | 36 |
| Section 5 Vacancy Announcement on WISCERS                | 37 |
| Section 6 Reinstatement                                  | 37 |
| Section 7 Moving Expenses                                | 38 |
| Section 8 Employing Units                                | 38 |
| ARTICLE IX Health and Safety                             | 39 |
| Section 1 First Aid Equipment                            | 39 |
| Section 2 Training, Tools and Equipment                  |    |
| Section 3 Buildings                                      |    |
| Section 4 Training, Protective Clothing and Equipment    |    |
| Section 5 Medical Examination                            |    |
| Section 6 Eye Protection                                 |    |
| Safety Glasses   |    |
| VDT/CRT Eye Examinations                                 |    |
| Section 7 Foot Protection                                |    |
| Section 8 Compliance Limitation                          |    |
| Section 9 Abnormally Dangerous Tasks                     |    |
| Section 10 Respiratory Protection                        |    |
| ARTICLE X Miscellaneous                                  | 42 |
| Section 1 Discrimination                                 | 42 |
| Section 2 Personnel File                                 | 42 |
| Section 3 Work Rules                                     | 42 |
| Section 4 Professional Liability Protection              | 43 |
| Section 5 Damaged Personal Property                      | 43 |
| Section 6 Inclement Weather                              | 43 |
| Section 7 Contracting Out                                | 44 |
| Section 8 Notice of Reorganization                       | 45 |
| Section 9 Reassignment Notice and Status                 |    |
| Section 10 Blood Donations                               | 46 |
| ARTICLE XI Professional Development                      | 47 |
| Section 1 Job Required Training                          | 47 |
| Section 2 Specialized Training                           | 47 |
| Section 3 Full Time Education                            |    |
| Section 4 Part-Time Education                            | 47 |
| Section 5 Leave for Professional Development             | 47 |
| Section 6 Notice of Promotional Exams                    | 48 |
| Section 7 Leave for State Promotional Exams - Interviews |    |
| Section 8 Time Off for Professional Exams                |    |
| Section 9 Reimbursement for Professional Licenses        |    |
| Section 10 Continuing Competency Training Requirements   |    |
| iii  |    |
|  |    |

| ARTICLE XII Wages  | 51 |
|--|----|
| Section 1 Wage Adjustment  |    |
| Section 2 Annualized General Wage Adjustment (GWA) Payment                   |    |
| Section 3 Lump Sum Wage Payments for Delay in Implementation of the          |    |
| Agreement  | 55 |
| Health Insurance Recoupment  |    |
| Section 4 Pay Administration   | 57 |
| Section 5 Assignment of Classifications to Pay Ranges During Term of         |    |
| Agreement  | 57 |
| Section 6 Negotiation of Pay Range Changes                                   | 57 |
| Section 7 HAM and RMR Notification   |    |
| Section 8 Periodic Classification/Pay Range Assignment Meetings              | 58 |
| ARTICLE XIII Employee Benefits   | 59 |
| Section 1 Health Insurance   | 59 |
| Section 2 Life Insurance   | 60 |
| Section 3 Income Continuation Insurance                                      | 60 |
| Section 4 Sick Leave   |    |
| Section 5 Paid Annual Leave of Absence                                       |    |
| Catastrophic Leave   |    |
| Section 6 Leaves of Absence Without Pay                                      | 70 |
| Section 7 Hazardous Employment Status  |    |
| Section 8 Military Service   |    |
| A. Annual Field Training   |    |
| B. Public Emergencies  |    |
| Section 9 Jury Duty  |    |
| Section 10 Retirement  |    |
| Section 11 Holidays  |    |
| A. Holidays  |    |
| B. Premium Pay for Working Holidays  |    |
| C. Compensatory Time Off   |    |
| Section 12 Travel and Lodging  |    |
| A. Definitions   |    |
| B. Meals   |    |
| C. Lodging   |    |
| D. Mileage Reimbursement   |    |
| E. Parking Reimbursement   |    |
| F. Automobile or Truck Insurance   |    |
| G. Automobile or Truck Assignments   |    |
| H. Travel Expenses   |    |
| I. Travel Status   |    |
| J. Employee Commuting Option   |    |
| Section 13 Administration of Worker's Compensation Benefits                  |    |
| Section 14 Witness Fees Section 15 Dental Insurance                          |    |
| Section 15 Dental Insurance Section 16 Employee Funded Reimbursement Account |    |
| Section 17 Family Medical Leave  |    |
| Section 18 Americans With Disabilities Act Compliance                        |    |
|  |    |

| Section 19 Long Term Health Care Insurance                         | 84  |
|--|-----|
| ARTICLE XIV No Strike or Lockout                                   | 85  |
| ARTICLE XV General   | 87  |
| Section 1 Obligation to Bargain                                    | 87  |
| Section 2 Partial Invalidity                                       |     |
| Section 3 Definition of Probationary Employee                      |     |
| Section 4 Retroactivity  | 87  |
| ARTICLE XVI Termination of Agreement                               | 88  |
| NEGOTIATING NOTE 1 – Arbitration Decision Distribution             | 89  |
| NEGOTIATING NOTE 2 – Counterpart Pay Ranges                        | 89  |
| NEGOTIATING NOTE 3 – Professional Development Time                 | 90  |
| MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 1 – Uniform Travel Schedule            |     |
| Amounts  | 91  |
| MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 2 – Agency Employing Unit              |     |
| Structure Bulletin   | 91  |
| APPENDIX A-1   | 92  |
| APPENDIX A-2 (2% GWA)  | 93  |
| APPENDIX A-3 (1% GWA and Market Adjustments)                       | 94  |
| APPENDIX A-4 (Second 2% GWA through June 30, 2009)                 | 95  |
| APPENDIX B.I Pay Progression Series                                | 96  |
| APPENDIX C – Bargaining Unit Classifications                       | 101 |
| APPENDIX D - Supplemental Health Insurance Conversion Credits Upon |     |
| Retirement   | 105 |
| BARGAINING TEAMS   | 106 |
| Index  | 107 |

#### **AGREEMENT**

**0/1/1** This Agreement made and entered into this <u>twenty-fifth</u> day of <u>April</u>, <u>2010</u>, at Madison, Wisconsin, pursuant to the provisions of Subchapter V of Chapter 111, Wis. Stats., by and between the State of Wisconsin and its Agencies (hereinafter referred to as the Employer) represented by the Office of State Employment Relations and the State Engineering Association, (hereinafter referred to as the Association) as the representative of employees employed by the State of Wisconsin, (as set forth specifically in the Recognition Clause).

#### PURPOSE OF AGREEMENT

**0/1/2** It is the intent and purpose of the parties hereto that this Agreement constitutes an implementation of the provisions of Subchapter V of Chapter 111, Wis. Stats., consistent with the legislative authority contained therein, and provides for orderly and constructive employment relations in the public interest and in the interests of employees hereby covered and the State as an Employer.

**0/1/3** The parties do hereby acknowledge that this Agreement represents an amicable understanding reached by the parties as the result of the unlimited right and opportunity of the parties to make any and all demands with respect to the Employer-employee relationship which exists between them relative to the subjects of bargaining.

#### ARTICLE I

#### **Scope of the Agreement**

1/1/1 This Agreement relates only to classified employees of the State of Wisconsin in the appropriate collective bargaining unit as defined by the Wisconsin Employment Relations Commission Certification, Case XXXVI, No. 16177, SE-64, Decision No. 11667, dated March 8, 1973, and as amended by the Wisconsin Employment Relations Commission.

#### **ARTICLE II**

#### **Association Recognition**

#### Section 1 Bargaining Unit

- 2/1/1 The Employer recognizes the Association as the collective bargaining agent for all persons employed by the State of Wisconsin in the classifications listed in Appendix C.
- 2/1/2 Employees excluded from the collective bargaining unit are all project, limited term, sessional, confidential, supervisory, and managerial employees.
- 2/1/3 All employees covered by this Agreement are in the classified service of the State of Wisconsin as listed in the certification for this unit by the Wisconsin Employment Relations Commission as set forth in this Agreement.
- **2/1/4** The parties shall review all new classifications relating to this unit and if unable to reach agreement as to their inclusion or exclusion from the bargaining unit shall submit such classifications to the Wisconsin Employment Relations Commission for final resolution.
- 2/1/5 The Employer agrees to provide advance notice, thirty (30) calendar days whenever possible, to the Association of reclassification and reallocation actions from the bargaining unit to a different classification which is not assigned to this bargaining unit. Such notice shall not prohibit the Employer from implementing any such transactions retroactively. When requested, the Association shall be given information regarding the removal of a position from this bargaining unit.
- 2/1/6 Notwithstanding the provisions of §19.31-19.36 and 230.13 Wis. Stats. and any applicable Federal laws, the Employer will not release any information relating to the names, addresses, social security numbers, home addresses or home telephone numbers of employees covered by this Agreement to labor unions, labor organizations, local unions or the press, unless required by order of the Wisconsin Employment Relations Commission or a court of law. The previous sentence shall not apply to releases of information to the State Engineering Association (SEA) required by the terms of the Collective Bargaining Agreement or pursuant to the collective bargaining process. The Employer will notify the Association of any such information provided to persons or organizations other than SEA. This section does not preclude the Employer from providing such information about an individual employee when requested by financial institutions or other businesses and the employee consents.

#### Section 2 Dues and Fair Share Deduction

#### A. Dues Deduction:

2/2/1 Upon receipt of a voluntary written individual order therefore from any of its employees covered by this Agreement on forms presently being provided by the Association, the Employer will deduct from the pay due such employee those dues required as the employee's membership in the Association. The Employer will be obligated to deduct only a single uniform amount as dues for all employees.

2/2/2 Such orders shall be effective only as to membership dues becoming due after the date of delivery of such authorization to the payroll office of the employing unit. New individual orders will be submitted on or before the 25th day of any month for deduction the following pay period. Such deductions shall be made from the employee's pay for the first (1st) pay period of each month, except that where the payroll of the department is processed by the centralized payroll of the Department of Administration such deductions shall be evenly divided between the A and B pay periods. Deductions shall be made only when the employee has sufficient earnings to cover same after deductions for social security, federal taxes, state taxes, retirement, health insurance, income continuation insurance, and life insurance. Deductions shall be in such amount as shall be certified to the Employer in writing by the authorized representative of the Association.

2/2/3 New authorization cards must be submitted as indicated above by employees transferring between departments and/or returning after a leave of absence without pay in excess of twelve (12) months. The Employer will remit all such deductions and a list of employees who had such deductions to the association Treasurer within seven (7) days after the payday covering the pay period of deduction. The list will include the department, employing unit, name, and amount deducted.

2/2/4 Such orders may be terminable in accordance with the terms of the order the employee has on file with the Employer. However, under no circumstances shall an employee be subject to the deduction of membership dues without the opportunity to terminate the employee's order at the end of any year of its life or earlier by the employee giving at least thirty (30) but not more than one hundred and twenty (120) days written notice to the Employer and the Association. The Employer shall give notice to the Association of receipt of such notice of termination.

#### B. Fair Share Deduction:

2/2/5 Where a fair share certification is authorized by the Wisconsin Employment Relations Commission, the Employer agrees to deduct the amount of dues or the proportionate "fair share" charge for the cost of the collective

bargaining process and contract administration measured by the amount of dues uniformly required of all members, as certified by the Association, from the earnings of the employees in the unit. The Employer will be obligated to deduct only a single uniform amount as fair share for all employees. The Employer will remit all such deductions and a list of employees who had such deduction to the Association Treasurer within seven (7) days after the payday covering the pay period of deduction. The list will include the department, employing unit, name, amount deducted and will identify new additions to the list.

The Association has provided the Employer with a copy of its Constitution By-laws regarding "Fair Share" and also its procedures for its members to file. The Association shall indemnify and save the Employer harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits, or other forms of liability, which may arise out of any action taken or not taken by the Employer for the purpose of complying with the provisions of Article II, Section 2. The Association will also timely inform the Employer of any changes to its procedures concerning fair share.

#### C. Indemnification:

2/2/6 The Association shall indemnify and save the Employer harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits, or other forms of liability which may arise out of any action taken or not taken by the Employer for the purpose of complying with the provisions of this Section.

#### Section 3 Personnel Lists

2/3/1 The Employer agrees to furnish the Association in both hard copy and computer disc format an alphabetical list of employees by employing unit in the bargaining unit on a biweekly basis. The list will show the names, addresses, classifications, current hourly base pay rates, and seniority dates of those employees. Each list shall identify those employees who are in pay status for the first time (new) and also identify those employees who were in pay status during the previous biweekly period but are not in pay status on the current list. A notation will also be included on the list if any information regarding an employee changed from the previous pay period. HAM and RMR designations will be noted if such descriptions are tracked by the database used to generate the personnel list.

#### **Section 4 Association Activity**

2/4/1 Bargaining unit employees, including officers and representatives shall not conduct any Association activity or business on State time except as specifically authorized by the provisions of this Agreement.

#### Section 5 Bulletin Boards

**2/5/1** The Employer agrees to maintain existing bulletin boards. Existing boards may be relocated or additional bulletin boards may be authorized by management where needed. All notices shall be posted by the appropriate representative designated by the Association, and shall relate to the matters listed below:

- A. Association recreational and/or social affairs;
- B. Association appointments;
- C. Association meetings;
- D. Association elections;
- E. Results of Association elections;
- F. Reports of standing committees of the Association;
- G. Publications of the Association;
- H. Any other material authorized by the Employer and an officer of the Association.

2/5/2 No political campaign literature or material detrimental to the Employer or the Association shall be posted.

#### Section 6 Visitations

**2/6/1** The Employer agrees that officers and representatives of the Association shall be admitted to Employer's premises during working hours by giving advance notice, twenty four (24) hours whenever possible, to the appropriate Employer representative. The Association representative shall, upon arrival, check in through the regular channels for receiving visitors.

2/6/2 Such visitations shall be for the purpose of ascertaining whether or not this Agreement is being observed by the parties or for the adjustment of grievances. The Association agrees that such activities shall not interfere with the normal work duties of the employees. Under these conditions, the Employer agrees to allow employee(s) to meet privately with the representative for a reasonable amount of time. The Employer has the right to designate a meeting place and/or to provide a representative to accompany the Association representative if operational requirements do not permit unlimited access to that part of the premises where the meeting is to take place.

#### **Section 7** Leave for Association Business

2/7/1 The Statewide Association Officers, up to a maximum of twenty-five (25), who are members of the bargaining unit, shall be granted time off [not to exceed ten (10) workdays per employee per year], except for the Association President and Vice President who shall be granted time off not to exceed twenty (20) workdays each per year for the purpose of conducting Association business and affairs, excluding time spent in negotiations. This time off may be charged to vacation,

personal holidays, compensatory time off, or to leave of absence without pay (subject to the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act) as the individual employee may designate. When using leave of absence without pay, employees shall continue to earn vacation and sick leave credits and qualify for pay for legal holidays. The Association shall furnish to the Employer in writing the names of up to a maximum of twenty-five (25) Statewide Association officers within thirty (30) calendar days of the effective date of the Agreement. Any changes thereto made thereafter shall be forwarded to the Employer within fourteen (14) calendar days.

- 2/7/2 Annually on July 1 a total of forty (40) hours without loss of pay shall be granted to the SEA President or designee for his/her use to conduct Association business subject to the following conditions:
  - A. No leave shall be granted for less than one-half (1/2) day.
- B. The immediate supervisor must be given fourteen (14) calendar days notice of such leave, unless mutually agreed otherwise. Leave requests will be approved unless operational needs do not permit.

#### Section 8 Telephone Use and E-mail

- **2/8/1** Telephone Use: Association officers and representatives shall be allowed to use telephone facilities for Association business. Such use shall not obligate the Employer for payment of long distance or toll charges.
- **2/8/2** E-Mail: Existing e-mail facilities may be used by Association officers and designated representatives for Association business, providing such use does not interfere with or disrupt normal operations of the facility. No political campaign literature or material detrimental to the Employer or the Association shall be distributed.

#### Section 9 Distribution of Notices

- **2/9/1** The Association shall be allowed to use the existing interdepartmental and/or intra-departmental mail system(s) of the State of Wisconsin for a maximum of two membership mailings per month to members of the bargaining unit. Such mailings must be of reasonable size and volume and prepared by the Association in accordance with prescribed departmental mail policy. The Employer shall be held harmless for the delivery and security of such mailings. The content of such mailings shall be limited to Association matters as listed in Article II, Section 5 of this Agreement. No political campaign literature or material detrimental to the Employer or the Association shall be distributed.
- 2/9/2 Association use of the mail system shall not include any U.S. mails or other commercial delivery services used by the State as part of or separate from such mail system(s).

#### Section 10 Printing of Agreement

2/10/1 The Employer shall be responsible for the printing of this Agreement. The Association shall reimburse the Employer fifty percent (50%) of the cost of printing this Agreement. The Employer shall provide the Association an opportunity to proof this Agreement prior to printing and distribution. Any material put into the Agreement that is not initialed and proofed by the Employer and Association will not be considered a valid part of this Agreement. The Employer shall receive 1250 copies and the Association shall receive 1500 copies. The Association shall be responsible for the distribution of this Agreement to the employees presently covered by this Agreement and the Employer shall distribute copies to all employees added to this unit during the term of the Agreement. The contract will be provided to SEA on paper and an IBM compatible disk file.

#### Section 11 Association-Management Meetings

**2/11/1** The appropriate representative of the Employer, i.e., District Director, Bureau Director, Division Administrator or their designee will meet with the President of the local SEA section and/or a section designee at a mutually agreed upon time and place on a periodic basis (monthly or as otherwise agreed) to consider and discuss items of interest to either party. If the subject matter warrants additional participants, these representatives may so mutually agree.

2/11/2 Agenda items should be submitted by the party requesting the meeting. It is understood by the parties that active grievances will not be discussed at these meetings.

#### Section 12 Leave of Absence for Association Representatives

**2/12/1** One employee to be designated in writing by the Association will be granted a leave of absence without pay for the period specified during the term of the contract. Such named employee shall continue to accrue seniority during the term of appointment and the leave will be administered as are other approved leaves of absence without pay (Article XIII, Section 6).

#### **Section 13** Future Negotiations

2/13/1 Up to twelve (12) employees [not to exceed ten (10) at any one meeting] who are members of the Association bargaining team shall be paid by the Employer for up to twenty (20) days of bargaining during participation in the contract negotiation process, commencing with the first day of bargaining. Any face to face bargaining is considered a full day. When using leave of absence without pay for bargaining purposes, employees shall continue to earn vacation and sick leave credits and qualify for pay for legal holidays. Such earning of and qualifying for benefits shall be limited to a maximum of the first twenty-five (25) workdays spent in the contract negotiation process.

#### **Section 14 Association Orientation**

**2/14/1** Upon request, a representative of the Association shall be granted up to thirty (30) minutes for Association orientation during orientation meetings for new employees represented by the Association. The Employer retains the right to prohibit or terminate an Association orientation presentation which contains political campaign information or material detrimental to the Employer. Attendance at Association orientation presentations shall be voluntary.

**2/14/2** In the absence of such group orientation meetings, the Employer agrees to distribute to new employees represented by the Association a packet of informational material furnished to the Employer by the Association. The Employer retains the right to review the materials and refuse to distribute any political campaign literature or material detrimental to the Employer.

#### **ARTICLE III**

#### **Management Rights**

**3/1/1** It is understood and agreed by the parties that management possesses the sole right to operate its agencies so as to carry out the statutory mandate and goals assigned to the agencies and that all management rights repose in management, however, such rights must be exercised consistently with the other provisions of this Agreement.

#### 3/1/2 Management rights include:

- A. To utilize personnel, methods, and means in the most appropriate and efficient manner possible as determined by management.
  - B. To manage and direct the employees of the various agencies.
- C. To transfer, assign or retain employees in positions within the agency.
- D. To suspend, demote, discharge or take other appropriate disciplinary action against employees for just cause.
- E. To determine the size and composition of the work force and to lay off employees in the event of lack of work or funds or under conditions where management believes that continuation of such work would be inefficient or nonproductive.
- F. To determine the mission of the agency and the methods and means necessary to fulfill that mission including the contracting out for or the transfer, alteration, curtailment or discontinuance of any goods or services. However, the provisions of this Article shall not be used for the purpose of undermining the Association or discriminating against any of its members.
- 3/1/3 It is recognized by the parties that the Employer is prohibited from bargaining on the policies, practices and procedures of the civil service merit system relating to:
- A. Original appointments and promotions specifically including recruitment, examinations, certifications, policies with respect to probationary periods and appointments, but not including transfers between positions allocated to classifications that are assigned to the same pay range or an identical pay range in a different pay schedule, within the same collective bargaining unit or another collective bargaining unit represented by the same labor organization.

B. The job evaluation system specifically including position classification and reclassification, position qualification standards, establishment and abolition of classifications, and allocation and reallocation of positions to classifications; and the determination of an incumbent's status, other than pay status, resulting from position reallocation.

#### ARTICLE IV

#### **Grievance Procedure**

#### Section 1 General

- **4/1/1** A grievance is defined as, and limited to, a written complaint involving an alleged violation of a specific provision of this Agreement.
- **4/1/2** Only one subject matter shall be covered in any one (1) grievance. A written grievance shall contain a clear and concise statement of the grievance by indicating the issue involved, the relief sought, the date the incident or violation took place, and the specific section or sections of the Agreement involved. The first step grievance shall be presented to the designated supervisor involved in quadruplicate (on forms furnished by the Employer to the Association and any prospective grievant) and signed and dated by the employee(s) and/or Association representative.
- **4/1/3** An employee may choose to have the appropriate Association representative represent the employee at any step of the grievance procedure. If an employee brings any grievance to the Employer's attention without first having notified the Association, the Employer representative to whom such grievance is brought shall immediately notify the appropriate Association representative and no further discussion shall be had on the matter until the appropriate Association representative has been given notice and an opportunity to be present.
- **4/1/4** Individual employees or groups of employees shall have the right to present grievances in person or through other non-Association representatives of their own choosing at Steps One, Two or Three of the grievance procedure, provided that the appropriate Association representative has been afforded the opportunity to be present at any discussions and that any settlement reached is not inconsistent with the provisions of this Agreement. Under these circumstances, the Employer will supply copies of all written decisions to that Association representative.
- **4/1/5** All grievances must be presented promptly in writing at Step One (except disciplinary appeals as provided in Section 11 of this Article) and no later than thirty (30) calendar days from the date the grievant first became aware of, or should have become aware of with the exercise of reasonable diligence, the cause of such grievance.

#### Section 2 Procedure

#### **Step One:**

**4/2/1** Within ten (10) calendar days of receipt of the written grievance schedule a meeting with the employee(s) and the representative to hear the grievance and return a written decision on the grievance form to the employee(s) and the representative.

#### Step Two:

4/2/2 If dissatisfied with the supervisor's decision in Step One, to be considered further, the grievance must be appealed to the designated agency representative within ten (10) calendar days from receipt of the decision in Step One. However, where the grievant is unable to contact the designated agency representative to appeal the grievance, the grievant may present the Step Two appeal to the Step One designated supervisor for forwarding to the designated agency representative. The appropriate agency representative(s) will meet with the employee(s) and the employee's representative and attempt to resolve the grievance. A written decision will be placed on the grievance form following the meeting by the appropriate agency representative and returned to the employee(s) and the employee's representative within ten (10) calendar days from receipt of the appeal to the agency representative.

#### **Step Three**:

4/2/3 If dissatisfied with the Employer's decision in Step Two, to be considered further, the grievance must be appealed to the designee of the Employer (i.e., Division Administrator, Bureau Director, or personnel office) within ten (10) calendar days from receipt of the decision in Step Two. The designated agency representative(s) will meet with the employee and the employee's representative at the assigned headquarters unless mutually agreed otherwise to discuss and attempt to resolve the grievance. In addition, one of the statewide officers may participate in this meeting. Such participation shall be without compensation, travel or subsistence expenses, except that when the statewide officer is functioning in the employee's assigned departmental district or departmental headquarters station such participation shall be without loss of pay. Following this meeting, the written decision of the agency will be placed on the grievance form by the Employer or the Employer's designee and returned to the grievant and the grievant's representative within twenty-one (21) calendar days from receipt of the appeal to Step Three.

#### **Step Four:**

4/2/4 Grievances which have not been settled under the foregoing procedure may be appealed to arbitration by the Association or the Employer within thirty (30) calendar days from the date of the agency's decision in Step Three, except

grievances involving discharge or claims filed under s. 230.36, Wis. Stats., must be appealed within fifteen (15) calendar days, or the grievance will be considered ineligible for appeal to arbitration. If an unresolved grievance is not appealed to arbitration, it shall be considered terminated on the basis of the Third Step answers of the parties without prejudice or precedent in the resolution of future grievances. The issue as stated in the Third Step shall constitute the sole and entire subject matter to be heard by the arbitrator, unless the parties agree to modify the scope of the hearing.

- 4/2/5 For the purpose of selecting an impartial arbitrator, the parties will meet within fourteen (14) calendar days from the date of the written appeal of the grievance to arbitration. If the parties are unable to agree on an impartial arbitrator within the fourteen (14) calendar day period, the parties or party, acting jointly or separately, shall request the Wisconsin Employment Relations Commission to submit a panel of arbitrators. If the parties are still unable to reach agreement, a request will be made to the Federal Mediation & Conciliation Service to furnish a panel of arbitrators and final selection shall be in accordance with the procedures established by the Federal Mediation & Conciliation Service.
- **4/2/6** Where two (2) or more grievances are appealed to arbitration, an effort will be made by the parties to agree upon the grievances to be heard by any one (1) arbitrator. On the grievances where agreement is not reached, a separate arbitrator shall be appointed for each grievance.
- **4/2/7** The cost of the arbitrator and expenses of the hearing, including a court reporter, if requested by either party, will be shared equally by the parties, except as provided in Section 11 of this Article. Each of the parties shall bear the cost of their copy of the transcript and of their own witnesses, including any lost wages or expenses that may be incurred, except as provided in Section 14 of this Article.
- 4/2/8 On grievances where the arbitrability of the subject matter is an issue, a separate arbitrator shall be appointed to determine the question of arbitrability, unless the parties agree otherwise. Where the question of arbitrability is not an issue, the arbitrator shall only have authority to determine compliance with the provisions of this Agreement. The arbitrator shall not have jurisdiction or authority to add to, amend, modify, nullify, or ignore in any way the provisions of this Agreement and shall not make any award which in effect would grant the Association or the Employer any matters which were not obtained in the negotiation process.
- **4/2/9** The decision of the arbitrator will be final and binding on both parties of this Agreement. The decision of the arbitrator will be rendered within thirty (30) calendar days from receipt of the briefs from the parties or the transcript in the event briefs are not filed.

#### Section 3 Special Arbitration Procedures

4/3/1 In the interest of achieving more efficient handling of routine grievances, including grievances concerning minor discipline, the parties agree to the following special arbitration procedures. If either of the parties believes that a particular case is precedential in nature and therefore not properly handled through these special procedures, that case will be processed through the full arbitration procedure in subsection 4/2/4 - 4/2/9. Cases decided by these methods of dispute resolution shall not be used as precedent in any other proceeding.

Arbitrators will be mutually agreed to by the State Engineering Association, and the State Bureau of Labor Relations for both of these procedures during the term of the contract.

#### A. Expedited Arbitration Procedure

- 1. The cases presented to the arbitrator will consist of campus, local institution or work site issues, and other individual situations mutually agreed to.
- 2. The cases will be grouped by institution and/or geographic area and heard in that area.
- 3. Case presentation will be limited to a preliminary introduction, a short reiteration of facts, and a brief oral argument. No briefs or transcripts shall be made. If witnesses are used to present facts, there will be no more than two (2) per side. If called to testify, the grievant is considered as one of the two witnesses.
- 4. The arbitrator will give a bench or other decision within five (5) calendar days. The arbitrator may deny, uphold, or modify the action of the Employer. All decisions will be final and binding.
- 5. Where written decisions are issued, such decisions shall identify the process as non-precedential in the heading or title of the decision(s) for identification purposes.
- 6. The cost of the arbitrator and the expenses of the hearing will be shared equally by the parties on a pro-rated basis dependent on Union/Association participation.
- 7. Representatives of OSER and SEA shall meet and mutually agree on an arbitrator.

#### B. Umpire Arbitration Procedure

- 1. The cases presented to the arbitrator will consist of campus, local institution, or work site issues, and other individual situations mutually agreed to.
- 2. Cases will be given an initial joint screening by representatives of the State Bureau of Labor Relations and SEA. Either party will provide the other with an initial list of the cases which it wishes to be heard on a scheduled hearing date at least forty-five (45) calendar days prior to a hearing date. This list may be revised upon mutual agreement of the parties at any time up to fifteen (15) calendar days prior to the hearing date.
- 3. Statements of facts and the issue will be presented by the parties, in writing, to the arbitrator at least seven (7) calendar days prior to the hearing date, unless the arbitrator agrees to fewer days for that particular hearing date. If contract language is to be interpreted, the appropriate language provisions of the contract will also be provided to the arbitrator prior to the hearing.
- 4. Whenever possible, the cases will be grouped by campus, institution and/or geographic area and heard in that area. The hearing site may be moved to facilitate the expeditious handling of the day's cases.
- 5. The case in chief will be limited to five minutes by each side with an opportunity for a one minute rebuttal and/or closing. No witnesses will be called. No objections will be allowed. No briefs or transcripts shall be made. The Grievant and his/her steward, plus a department representative and the supervisor, will be present at the hearing and available to answer questions from the arbitrator.
- 6. The arbitrator will render a final and binding decision on each case at the end of the day on the form provided. The arbitrator may deny, uphold or modify the action of the Employer.
- 7. The cost of the arbitrator and the expenses of the hearing will be shared equally by the parties on a pro-rated basis, dependent on Union/Association participation.

#### **Section 4** Time Limits

**4/4/1** Grievances not appealed within the designated time limits in any step of the grievance procedure will be considered as having been adjudicated on the basis of the last preceding Employer answer. Grievances not answered by the Employer within the designated time limits in any step of the grievance procedure may be appealed to the next step within ten (10) calendar days of the expiration of the designated time limits. The parties may, however, mutually agree in writing to extend the time limits in any step of the grievance procedure.

**4/4/2** If the Employer representative with whom a grievance appeal must be filed is located in a city other than that in which the grievance was processed in the preceding step, the mailing of the grievance appeal form shall constitute a timely appeal if it is postmarked within the appeal period. Likewise, when an Employer answer must be forwarded to a city other than that in which the Employer representative works, the mailing of the answer shall constitute a timely response if it is postmarked within the answer period.

#### Section 5 Representation

**4/5/1** An employee may consult with the appropriate Association representative during working hours for a reasonable period of time relative to a grievance matter by first contacting the employee's supervisor. The employee's supervisor will arrange a meeting to take place as soon as possible for the employee with the representative through the representative's supervisor.

#### Section 6 Retroactivity

**4/6/1** Settlement of a grievance may or may not be retroactive as the equities of particular cases may demand. In any case, where it is determined that the award should be applied retroactively, except for administrative errors relating to the payment of wages, the maximum period of retroactivity allowed shall be a date not earlier than thirty (30) calendar days prior to the date of initiation of the written grievance in Step One. Employees who voluntarily terminate their employment will have their grievances immediately withdrawn and will not benefit by any later settlement of a group grievance.

#### Section 7 Exclusive Procedure

**4/7/1** The grievance procedure set out above shall be exclusive and shall replace any other grievance procedure for adjustment of any disputes arising from the application and interpretation of this Agreement.

#### **Section 8 Number of Grievance Representatives**

**4/8/1** The Association may designate a total of up to seventy-five (75) grievance representatives who are members of the bargaining unit for the bargaining unit.

4/8/2 The Association shall designate the jurisdictional areas for the grievance representatives within each department. Representatives will be designated consistent with the geographic locations and number of employees in the work unit within each department. However, where no grievance representatives can be designated for a department in a geographical location, grievance representatives from other departments within that geographical location may be utilized to process individual or group grievances. All designations will be made in a manner as to avoid unnecessary travel.

**4/8/3** The Association shall notify the Employer in writing of the names of the grievance representatives, and their respective jurisdictional areas within the thirty (30) calendar days after the effective date of this Agreement. In addition, where grievance representatives are designated to process grievances in departments other than their own, the Association shall also provide the name and telephone number of the grievance representative's appropriate departmental or employing unit office to contact to arrange the meeting(s). Any changes thereto shall be forwarded to the Employer by the Association as soon as the changes are made.

#### **Section 9 Association Grievances**

**4/9/1** The statewide Association officers [not to exceed twenty-five (25) during the term of this Agreement] who are members of the bargaining unit shall have the right to file and process a grievance when any provision of this Agreement has been violated or when the Employer interpretation of the terms and provisions of this Agreement lead to a controversy with the Association over application of the terms or provisions of this Agreement. Such grievances shall be designated as Association grievances at the initial step and shall comply with the time limits previously set forth in this Article. Upon receipt of an Association grievance decision, management shall inform all employing units in writing.

#### Section 10 Group Grievances

**4/10/1** Group grievances are defined as, and limited to, those grievances which cover more than one (1) employee, and which involve like circumstances and facts for the grievants involved. Individual grievances which meet the definition of group grievances as contained herein shall be consolidated at each step of the grievance procedure. A group grievance shall be so designated as a group grievance at each step of the grievance procedure and shall set forth thereon the names and classifications of the employees covered by the group grievance. Relief is restricted to those employees identified in the group grievance. Any one (1) of the grievants shall appear without loss of pay and shall represent and serve as spokesperson for the entire group.

#### Section 11 Processing Grievances

**4/11/1** Grievance representatives and grievants shall be permitted a reasonable amount of time without loss of pay to process grievances during their regularly scheduled hours of employment, provided that such meetings and consultations are arranged as provided in Section 5 of this Article.

**4/11/2** The Employer is not responsible for any travel or subsistence expenses incurred by grievants or Association representatives in the processing of grievances.

#### Section 12 Disciplinary Actions and Appeals

**4/12/1** The parties recognize the authority of the Employer to suspend, demote, discharge or take other appropriate disciplinary action against employees for just cause. An employee who alleges that such action was not based on just cause, may appeal a demotion, suspension, or discharge taken by the Employer beginning with the Third Step of the grievance procedure. Appeals of written reprimands or any other disciplinary action, excluding verbal reprimands, shall be filed at Step One of the grievance procedure.

**4/12/2** An employee shall be entitled to the presence of a designated grievance representative at an investigatory interview if the employee requests one and if the employee has reasonable grounds to believe that the interview may be used to support disciplinary action against the employee.

**4/12/3** Disciplinary action taken by the Employer, other than verbal reprimands, shall be in writing with a copy simultaneously sent to the employee(s) and the designated Association representative. The e-mail system shall not be used to transmit such written discipline to employees or Association representatives. A good faith effort shall be made to maintain confidentiality when communicating about disciplinary matters via e-mail. A breach of confidentiality under this section cannot be the basis for appeal of, reduction or nullification of discipline. This provision will be disseminated to all supervisors.

#### Section 13 Exclusion of Probationary Employees

**4/13/1** Notwithstanding Section 12 above, the retention or release of probationary employees shall not be subject to the grievance procedure.

#### Section 14 Pay Status of Arbitration Witnesses

**4/14/1** When a bargaining unit employee is subpoenaed by either party in an arbitration case involving this bargaining unit, that employee shall appear without loss of pay if the employee appears during the employee's regularly scheduled hours of work provided the testimony given is relevant to the employee's job functions and is relevant to the arbitration case.

#### ARTICLE V

#### **Seniority**

#### Section 1 General

5/1/1 Seniority for employees hired after the effective date of this Agreement shall be determined by the original date of employment with the State of Wisconsin. Seniority for existing bargaining unit employees shall be their seniority date as of the effective date of this Agreement. Seniority for employees who become members of the bargaining unit during the term of this Agreement shall be their adjusted continuous service date or seniority date as of the time they became members of the unit. When the Employer becomes responsible for a function previously administered by another governmental agency, a quasi-public, or a private enterprise, the seniority of employees who become bargaining unit members as a result of this change of responsibility shall be their adjusted continuous service date which gives credit for their service with the other governmental agency, quasi-public, or private enterprise as of the date of the change of responsibility. In accordance with the above, the employee with the earliest date shall be considered having the greatest seniority.

#### Section 2 Separation

- 5/2/1 Seniority as established in Section 1 above, shall be changed only where the employee is separated from state service by discharge, resignation or layoff.
- 5/2/2 Where separation has occurred and the employee is subsequently rehired, the date of rehire shall begin the seniority date except as outlined below:
- **5/2/3** A. Where an employee is laid off and restored or reinstated within five (5) years thereof, the employee shall retain their original date of employment for the computation of seniority.
- **5/2/4** B. Where, within five (5) years of resignation, an employee is reinstated, the new seniority date shall be the original date of employment adjusted to a new and later date which gives no credit for the period of resignation during which they were not an employee of the state.
- 5/2/5 In the event two (2) employees have the same seniority date, seniority of the one as against the other shall be determined by age with the oldest employee considered having the greatest seniority.

#### Section 3 Application

**5/3/1** Management shall be required to apply seniority as defined above only as specifically provided in this contract and subject to any limitations set forth in any particular Article or Section of this contract.

#### Section 4 Seniority Lists

**5/4/1** Seniority lists shall be posted in the appropriate employing unit offices and shall be submitted to the Association semiannually (on or about July 15, sorted by employing unit and January 15, sorted by department and by classification).

#### ARTICLE VI

#### **Hours of Work**

#### Section 1 Work Schedules

#### A. Definition

**6/1/1** Work schedules are defined as an employee's assigned hours, days of the week, days off, and shift rotations. Wherever practicable, employees shall be provided advance notice of their assigned work schedules.

#### B. Work Schedule Changes

6/1/2 The parties recognize that operational requirements may make it necessary for the Employer to change the regular work schedules of individual employees as well as the schedules of entire work units. Changes in such work schedules shall not be made arbitrarily and an explanation of the reason for the change shall be provided to the employee upon request. Insofar as possible, a minimum of five (5) workdays notice shall be provided to affected employees and the Association.

#### Section 2 Overtime

#### A. Definitions

- **6/2/1** 1. Overtime--Time that an employee works in excess of forty (40) hours worked per workweek, in accordance with the standards applied by the Fair Labor Standards Act for determining "hours worked".
- **6/2/2** 2. Workweek--A regularly reoccurring period of one hundred and sixty eight (168) hours in the form of seven (7) consecutive twenty four (24)-hour periods.

#### **6/2/3** 3. Worktime

a. All hours actually spent performing duties on

the assigned job.

b. Rest Periods--Taken in accordance with Section

6 of this Article.

- c. Meal Periods
  - (1) Periods less than thirty (30) minutes.

- (2) Where an employee is not relieved of their post, station or duty.
  - d. Travel time required by the Employer:
- (1) Travel between job sites before, during or after the regular workday.
- (2) Travel from the location specified by management for the purpose of receiving instructions or to pick up or deliver tools, materials, equipment, or supplies to the job site. This shall not apply to persons paid to carry tools in their vehicles or to employees meeting solely for the purpose of riding together to a job site.
- (3) The time spent in traveling from an employee's place of residence to and from a work site is not considered work time except in those instances where an employee is required by the Employer to travel in excess of eighteen (18) miles one way, measured from the employee's home work station or place of residence, whichever is closer.
- (4) The time spent in traveling by carpools from the employee's home work station or other appropriate and reasonable meeting place designated by management to and from a work site is not considered work time except in those instances where the required travel exceeds eighteen (18) miles one way.
- (5) In applying this subsection, those miles traveled in excess of eighteen (18) will be considered work time.

#### B. Overtime Assignments

- 6/2/4 Whenever scheduled overtime work is required, the Employer shall whenever practical assign such scheduled overtime work by seniority on a rotating basis among those employees in the classification(s) assigned to the work unit who normally perform the work involved.
- 6/2/5 In the overtime assignment process, employees shall be permitted to decline scheduled overtime work; however, the Employer shall have the right to require the performance of overtime work. When all employees in the work unit who normally perform the work involved decline an opportunity for scheduled overtime, the Employer shall require the performance of scheduled overtime work on each occasion in reverse seniority order, beginning with the employee with the least seniority.
- 6/2/6 Employees who do not want to accept scheduled overtime work on an ongoing basis may file a written waiver on a quarterly basis. Such waiver

shall indicate that the Employer is relieved from the requirement to offer scheduled overtime work to the employee for the period covered in the waiver. The waiver in no way affects the ability of the Employer to require the employee signing the waiver to perform scheduled overtime work as provided in this Section.

#### C. Eligibility for Overtime Credit and Compensation

6/2/7 Employees in salary ranges 14-03 through 14-06, 14-22 through 14-26, 14-46 through 14-48 and 14-55 through 14-57 shall receive overtime credit for those hours worked in a workweek which are in excess of forty (40), provided that such hours were worked at the specific direction of and were previously approved by management.

6/2/8 Compensation for overtime credits shall be in cash calculated at the employee's base rate plus add-on or compensatory time off on an hour for hour basis as the Employer may elect. However, if the overtime credited as compensatory time exceeds forty (40) hours in a calendar year, any such overtime credits in excess of the forty (40) hours shall be paid in cash at the employee's base rate plus add-on or compensatory time off on an hour for hour basis as the employee may elect. Such compensatory time off shall be subject to the provisions of Article VI, Section 3 of this Agreement.

# Section 3 Scheduling of Vacation, Personal Holidays and Compensatory Time Off

- **6/3/1** A. The parties recognize that the Employer has the right to determine the number of employees within each classification and work unit that may be absent at any given time. However, absences for vacation (annual leave), compensatory time credits, and personal holidays shall be granted at times and in amounts most desired by employees whenever operations permit.
- 6/3/2 B. In scheduling vacation (annual leave), or compensatory time credits, choice of time and amounts shall be scheduled in accordance with Article VI, Section 3/B./5. Once these periods of absence have been scheduled, the Employer shall make changes in such schedules only to meet unanticipated staff shortages or emergencies. In the event the Employer finds it necessary to cancel a scheduled absence, the affected employee may either reschedule such absence during the remainder of the calendar year (providing it does not affect any other employee's scheduled period of absence) or extend the scheduling into the first six (6) months of the ensuing calendar year as the employee desires. It is the expressed intent of the Employer to exercise the authority to change such schedule periods as seldom as possible.
- 1. Should an employee become ill or injured immediately before or during a scheduled absence period, the employee may cancel such scheduled time off credits as charged and utilize sick leave under the provisions of

Article XIII, Section 4, commencing with the date the employee informs the Employer.

- 2. Employees who transfer shall carry their selections to their new work unit providing no other employee's selection is adversely affected.
- 3. Notwithstanding paragraph B., above, employees shall be permitted to carry over forty (40) hours of earned annual leave credit to the first six (6) months of the ensuing calendar year.
- 4. In accordance with the provisions and limitations of this Section, employees shall be permitted to schedule a minimum of one week (40 hours) of their vacation credits (annual leave) during the period May 1 through October 31 each year.
- 5. Within the basic framework provided above, and considering seniority as a factor, the implementation and application of vacation scheduling shall be determined by the local association section and local management within sixty (60) days of the effective date of this contract or by January 31 each year of the contract, whichever is later. Agreements under the provisions of this section will be reduced to writing.
- **6/3/3** C. All compensatory time credits earned shall be scheduled and used prior to seasonal layoff or January 1, whichever is first. However, if the Employer does not permit an employee to use accrued compensatory time by January 1, the employee shall, at the Employer's discretion, be paid in cash or be permitted to carry such credits into the first four (4) months of the new calendar year.
- **6/3/4** D. Employees permitted to carry unused compensatory time credits into the new calendar year shall use such credits prior to May 1. If the Employer does not permit an employee to use such credits prior to May 1 or does not require an employee to do so, the unused compensatory time credits shall then be paid in cash at the employee's current base hourly rate.

#### **6/3/5** E. Personal Holidays

Employees may take their personal holidays at any time during the calendar year provided the days selected by the employee have the prior approval of the Employer.

#### Section 4 Standby

**6/4/1** When the Employer requires that an employee must be available for work immediately and able to report for duty in less than one (1) hour, the employee shall be considered to be in standby status. Such employee shall be compensated on the basis of a fee of twenty-five (\$25.00) dollars for each eight (8) consecutive hour period or any portion thereof for which the employee is in standby status.

#### Section 5 Maximum Lunch Period

**6/5/1** No employee shall be required to take more than one (1) hour as a lunch period. However, this shall not be construed as prohibiting the Employer from having scheduled split shifts.

#### Section 6 Rest Periods

**6/6/1** Recognizing the fact that employees covered by this Agreement are professional, reasonable rest periods may be taken at the employee's discretion. However, such rest periods shall not conflict with the fulfillment of the operational needs of the work unit.

#### Section 7 Flextime

- **6/7/1** Flextime shall be defined as a work schedule structure requiring that all employees be in work status during a specified number of core hours with scheduling flexibility allowed for beginning and ending times surrounding those core hours.
- **6/7/2** The Employer agrees that reasonable efforts will be made to explore the possibility of implementing flextime in appropriate work environments. Implementation of flextime, or a variation thereof, shall be by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Association.
- **6/7/3** Nothing in this section shall infringe upon Management's ability to insure adequate coverage for operational requirements.

#### Section 8 Night Differential

**6/8/1** The Employer agrees to pay a supplemental night differential at a rate of seventy five cents (\$0.75) per hour for all hours worked between the hours of 6:00 p.m. and 6:00 a.m. when such hours of work are directed by management.

#### Section 9 Weekend Differential

6/9/1 A supplemental weekend differential at a rate of one dollar and twenty five cents (\$1.25) per hour will be paid for all hours worked between the hours of 12:01 a.m. on Saturday and 11:59 p.m. on Sunday.

#### Section 10 Call Back

**6/10/1** Employees called back for duty or called in on the employee's day off will be guaranteed a minimum of two (2) hours of work with pay.

#### ARTICLE VII

#### **Transfers**

#### Section 1 Transfer Registration

- **7/1/1** An employee who has permanent status in the employee's current classification and desires to transfer within the employee's department, shall file a written request as prescribed by the agency with the appropriate department personnel office indicating that interest.
- 7/1/2 Whenever a permanent vacancy is created involving a new position and the duties are substantially different or involve a different geographical location, or where a permanent vacancy occurs in a permanent position for which no employees have registered for transfer as provided above, the Employer shall announce the vacancy on a department-wide basis. The announcement shall be in the same manner as the announcement for promotional exams as provided in Article XI, Section 6 of this Agreement. A period of fourteen (14) calendar days shall be allowed for interested employees to file a written request to be considered for that vacancy.
- 7/1/3 During the period while the selection process in Section 2 and/or Section 3 is being administered, the Employer may temporarily fill the vacancy to fulfill operational requirements.
- **7/1/4** When the Employer conducts transfer interviews, necessary and reasonable time for such interviews within the same agency shall be without loss of pay during the employee's scheduled work hours. Employees will be reimbursed in accordance with the provisions of Article XIII, Section 12 (Travel and Lodging) for necessary and reasonable travel expenses incurred while participating in interviews in accordance with the provisions of this Section.

#### Section 2 Selection Process

- 7/2/1 When a permanent vacancy occurs in a permanent position, the Appointing Authority shall review those requests on file from any employees in the same agency who are in the same classification or a classification in the same, counterpart, or higher pay range as the vacancy and have indicated an interest in the specific shift or location of the vacancy. The appointing authority shall give first consideration to qualified employees in the same agency who request or have requested a transfer.
- 7/2/2 In making a selection, the Employer shall take into consideration improvement of overall departmental staffing, job requirements, ability including any special qualifications and seniority. Any employee who is selected for transfer shall have three (3) workdays to decline the offer. However, an employee selected

for a transfer requiring a change of headquarters location shall have five (5) workdays to decline an offer.

7/2/3 The Employer shall notify each applicant in writing of the reason(s) the employee was not selected, if they so request.

#### Section 3 Transfer Between Employing Units

7/3/1 In the event that the vacancy is not filled by transfer of an employee under provisions of Section 2 of this Article, the Employer shall consider interested employees from other employing units who have registered with the department on the basis of improvement of overall department staffing, job requirements, ability including any special qualifications, and seniority. Any employee who is selected for transfer shall have five (5) workdays to decline the offer. In the event the vacancy is not filed by transfer, the Employer may fill the vacancy in accordance with the Wisconsin Statutes.

#### **Section 4 Definition of Permanent Vacancy**

**7/4/1** For purposes of this Article, a permanent vacancy is created when the Employer decides to fill a position.

#### Section 5 Transfer Limitations

7/5/1 The applications of the procedures in this Article shall be limited to a maximum of three (3) transfers resulting from any original vacancy.

7/5/2 Employees may not transfer under the provisions of Section 1 of this Article more often than once every six (6) months.

7/5/3 Employees hired in the Department of Transportation as original appointments on and after the effective date of this Agreement may transfer during the first eighteen (18) months of their appointment only with the approval of their current appointing authority.

#### Section 6 Transfer Moving Expenses

**7/6/1** Those employees being permanently transferred or reassigned at the request or convenience of the Employer shall be given reasonable notice (not less than thirty (30) calendar days from the first day of the next month) and shall be reimbursed for moving expenses subject to the provisions of s. 20.917, Wis. Stats. Those employees transferring under the provisions of this Article may be reimbursed for moving expenses subject to the provisions of s. 20.917, Wis. Stats.

#### Section 7 Transfer Between Agencies

7/7/1 Employees may submit requests for transfer to any position vacancy in the same pay range within any State agency. The transfer request must be submitted to the Human Resource Office of the agency to which the employee desires to transfer.

## **ARTICLE VIII**

## **Layoff Procedure**

## Section 1 Application of Layoff

**8/1/1** The Association recognizes the right of the Employer to layoff employees in accordance with the procedures set forth in this Article and subject to the provisions in Article X, Section 7. Such procedures, however, shall not apply to:

- A. Temporary layoff of less than twenty-one (21) consecutive calendar days; and/or
  - B. Seasonal layoff of seasonal employees; and/or
- C. School year employees at institutions and schools, during recesses in the academic year and/or summer. Such employees shall be considered on an approved leave of absence without pay during these periods.

## Section 2 Layoff Procedures

- **8/2/1** A. Preparation for layoff. The following general procedures shall apply in preparation for a layoff.
- 1. When the Appointing Authority finds it necessary to implement a reduction in work force, the Association shall be notified as soon as practicable, but not less than thirty (30) days prior to the reduction in the work force.
  - 2. The layoff group shall be determined by classification.
- 3. The layoff group shall be by employing unit within the bargaining unit.
- 4. All employees in the layoff group shall be ranked by seniority as defined in Article V, Section 1 of this Agreement, except those employees accreted under the provisions of s. 230.15, Wis. Stats., during the period of this Agreement, who shall use their date of accretion for layoff purposes for any layoff which takes effect during the term of this Agreement. Pursuant to Article 5/2/5, of this Agreement, in the event two (2) employees have the same seniority date, seniority of the one as against the other shall be determined by age with the oldest employee considered having the greatest seniority.
- 5. With the approval of the Employer, a more senior employee may volunteer to be laid off from employment in lieu of the layoff of a less senior employee with the guarantee that the Employer shall not challenge the

more senior employee's eligibility for unemployment compensation, unless that employee refuses a reasonable offer of employment. An employee who volunteers for layoff shall have restoration rights.

- 6. With the approval of the Employer, a more senior employee may volunteer for a permanent reduction in FTE down to no less than fifty percent (50%) FTE. Any employee that voluntarily reduces his/her FTE under this provision shall have restoration rights to a vacancy that restores all or some of the FTE given up by the employee on a voluntary basis.
- 7. Employees serving an original probationary period in a position in a classification within the layoff group (unless exempted under 8/2/2/A.), shall be terminated prior to the lay off of bargaining unit employees.
- 8. If the employee has previously attained permanent status in class in a position whose classification had been affected by an action of the administrator, the employee shall immediately attain rights to the classification which replaced the original classification of the position previously held by the employee.
- 9. Limited term employees in the same class within the employing unit (other than student employees) except those in federally funded positions, shall be terminated prior to the layoff of bargaining unit employees.
- **8/2/2** B. Determination of Layoff. The following procedures shall apply in implementing a layoff.
- 1. The Employer shall be permitted to exempt up to one (1) employee in the identified layoff group from the layoff process where there is a demonstrable need for special skills.
- 2. Employees remaining in the layoff group shall be laid off by seniority with the employee with the least amount of seniority (as defined in Article V, Section 1) laid off first.
- 3. The Employer shall notify each employee in the layoff group selected for layoff in writing not less than fifteen (15) calendar days in advance of the established layoff date. That layoff notice shall contain reference to the options available to that employee under this Article, and the name of a person and method for contacting that person to obtain any additional information needed by the employee in making decisions on exercise of the options. In addition, a list of available departmental vacancies shall be provided, as well as information about websites maintained by the Employer regarding positions available in state service. A copy of such notice shall also be sent to the Association at that time. Upon written request of the employee, the Employer shall provide the employee a written summary of information provided by the contact person.

- 4. Upon request by an employee notified of layoff, the Employer shall provide the employee with the name and address of a personnel representative for each State agency.
- 5. All employees within the at-risk group shall be informed in writing or by e-mail that they are within the layoff group. A copy of the at-risk notices shall also be sent to the Association at the same time that they are sent to the employees.

# Section 3 Options Available to Employees Who Have Been Notified of Layoff

**8/3/1** A. Upon receipt of notice of layoff, any employee may within seven (7) calendar days thereafter elect one or more of the following options: transfer, demotion, displacement, replacement or layoff.

## 8/3/2 B. Transfer

Employees identified as being at risk of layoff or who have received a layoff notice may submit requests and shall be considered for transfer to any position vacancy with the same or counterpart pay range within any state agency. Employees who have submitted such a request shall be appointed to any permanent vacancy in the same or lower pay range if the employee meets the necessary qualifications for the position. Details specific to such transfers are provided in Article VII.

## 8/3/3 C. Demotion in Lieu of Layoff

- 1. a. Within their employing unit within the bargaining unit, an employee may accept demotion to a vacant position, as defined in Article VII, Section 4, in a lower classification in the same series or to a lower classification in which the employee had previously obtained permanent status.
- b. Within their employing unit after compliance with contractual transfer and layoff provisions, an employee may accept demotion to a vacant position in a lower classification in the same series or to a lower classification in which the employee had previously obtained permanent status.
- c. Within their department, within the bargaining unit, with the approval of the Employer, an employee may demote to a vacant position for which the employee is qualified.
- 2. The Employer shall, within seven (7) calendar days, notify the employee, in writing, of the position to which the employee will be assigned. The employee shall have seven (7) calendar days to accept the offered

position. If the employee fails to accept the offered position within the time allotted, then the employee shall forfeit any further eligibility for demotion.

- 3. Upon demotion in lieu of layoff, the employee shall be granted permanent status in the classification to which he/she demoted.
- 4. Upon demotion in lieu of layoff, the employee shall continue to receive their current rate of pay.
- 5. Should a layoff subsequently occur in the classification to which the employee accepted a demotion, the provisions of this Article shall apply.

## 8/3/4 D. Displacement

- 1. Within their employing unit within the bargaining unit, an employee may exercise the right of displacement in the order which will achieve the highest level position to which the employee has rights. If qualified to perform the work after customary orientation provided for newly hired workers in such positions, an employee may exercise the right of displacement only to one of the following:
- a. A position in the same or counterpart pay range in which the employee had previously attained permanent status in class.
- b. A lower level within the employee's present classification series.
- c. A position in a lower class in which the employee had previously attained permanent status in class.
- d. A lower level within an approved progression series in which the employee had previously attained permanent status in class at a higher level.
- 2. Should a layoff subsequently occur in the classification to which the employee displaced, the provisions of this Article shall apply.
- 3. The Employer shall, within seven (7) calendar days, notify the employee in writing, of the position to which the employee will be assigned. The employee shall have seven (7) calendar days to accept the offered position. If the employee fails to accept the offered position within the time allotted, then the employee shall forfeit any further eligibility for displacement.
- 4. An employee who exercises displacement rights within the employing unit in lieu of layoff immediately obtains permanent status in class in the class into which the employee has been placed.

5. Upon displacement in lieu of layoff, an employee shall receive their current rate of pay.

### 8/3/5 E. Replacement

- 1. Within their department within the bargaining unit, replace the least senior employee in the same classification providing there is no vacancy in the same classification within the department to which the employee can transfer. However, this option shall not be available to the least senior employee in the classification within a department.
- 2. The Employer shall, within seven (7) calendar days, notify the employee, in writing, of the position and location to which the employee will be assigned. The employee shall have seven (7) calendar days to accept the offered position. If the employee fails to accept the offered position within the time allotted, then the employee shall forfeit any further eligibility for replacement.
- 3. Upon replacement in lieu of layoff, an employee shall continue to receive their current rate of pay.
- 4. Should a layoff subsequently occur in the employing unit to which the employee accepted a replacement, the provisions of this Article shall apply.

## **8/3/6** F. Layoff

An employee notified of layoff who, prior to the effective date of the layoff, fails to secure a position under the options available under the terms of this Agreement shall be separated in accordance with the layoff notice. Restoration rights for laid off employees are provided under 8/4 and reinstatement eligibility under 8/6, of this Article.

## 8/3/7 G. Layoff Assistance

An employee who has received written notice from the Appointing Authority of being at risk or who has received a notice of layoff shall be granted the following until the effective date of the layoff or until the employee accepts one of the options under Section 3 above:

- 1. Up to eighty (80) hours time without loss of pay for:
- a. job search activities, including interviews and examinations in addition to the time specified in Article XI or provided by other terms of this Agreement, and/or
  - b. attendance at job training

- 2. With the approval of the Appointing Authority:
- a. Unpaid leave of absence for interviews, examinations, and other job search activities or attendance at job training,
  - b. Assistance or training in the preparation of a
- c. Use of office equipment and supplies where available.

For job search activities which require the employee to be absent from the work site, the employee shall give the Appointing Authority at least five (5) workdays notice, where possible.

#### Section 4 Restoration

resume,

- **8/4/1** A. An employee shall be restored according to seniority with the employee with the greatest amount of seniority (as defined in Article V Section 1) restored first for a five (5) year period from the date of layoff at a salary not less than the salary received at the time of layoff adjusted to reflect any intervening contractual pay increases for which the employee is eligible.
- **8/4/1** B. Same Department: When a permanent vacancy is to be filled in the department from which an employee was laid off or exercised an option in lieu of layoff, the employee shall be restored to such vacant position in the same or lower pay range from which the employee was laid off, if the employee is qualified to perform the work after the customary orientation provided for newly hired workers in such positions.
- **8/4/1** C. Other Departments: An employee who has received notice of layoff or is separated from State service due to layoff under this Article may file a request with any other department and shall be appointed to any permanent vacancy in the same or lower pay range from which the employee was laid off provided no employee exercises restoration rights under 8/4/1/B. to such vacancy and the employee is qualified to perform the work after the customary orientation provided for newly hired workers in such positions.
- **8/4/2** Employees are responsible for keeping the Appointing Authority notified of their current address and telephone numbers. The Appointing Authority shall notify employees being restored by registered mail. If unable to contact such employees within ten (10) calendar days from the date of mailing of the offer, such employees shall forfeit any further restoration rights for the vacancy being considered, but shall maintain restoration rights for future available positions.

**8/4/3** A laid off employee who fails to respond to a restoration offer within ten (10) calendar days of mailing of the offer or who fails to accept a reasonable offer of restoration within ten (10) calendar days of mailing of the offer or who, upon acceptance of the offer, fails to be available for work within ten (10) calendar days of mailing of the offer, shall forfeit any further restoration rights unless an extension is approved by the Appointing Authority. On a case by case basis, by written mutual agreement of the parties, an employee may reject a reasonable offer and retain the right of restoration. Restoration rights of an employee supersedes the transfer rights of other employees set forth in Article VII of this Agreement.

**8/4/4** A reasonable offer of restoration is defined as an offer of a job with an assigned headquarters located less than forty (40) miles from the employee's home unless the employee's assigned headquarters prior to layoff was at a greater distance from home, in which case a job offer shall be reasonable if the headquarters of the position offered is no further from the employee's home than was the distance of the previous assigned headquarters. To be a reasonable offer, such position offered must be comparable to the position from which the employee was laid off as it relates to percentage of employment time. In addition, the pay range of the position offered must be no more than two (2) pay ranges lower than the pay range of the position from which the employee was laid off, unless the employee's rate of pay at the time of layoff is maintained in the position offered.

## Section 5 Vacancy Announcement on WISCERS

8/5/1 When a permanent bargaining unit vacancy is to be filled, the department shall first announce the vacancy on the Wisconsin Employee Referral Services (WISCERS) or its successor. In accordance with 8/3/2 and 8/4/1/C. employees identified as at-risk, employees who have received a layoff notice or employees with restoration rights may file a request to fill the vacancy.

## Section 6 Reinstatement

**8/6/1** The employee who is laid off may file a request for employment with any department in state service. Upon approval of that department, and within the five (5) year period from date of layoff as provided in this Article, such employee may be appointed to any vacancy in the same class or any similar class for which the employee might meet the necessary qualifications in the same or lower pay range or job rate as the position from which the employee was laid off. Upon reinstatement to a position in the bargaining unit in an agency other than the agency from which the employee was laid off, the employee shall receive the last rate of pay, adjusted to reflect any unit-wide, across-the-board pay increases which have occurred during the period of layoff, subject to the maximum of the pay range of the position to which the employee is reinstated. Upon reinstatement to a position in the bargaining unit in the agency from which the employee was laid off, the employee shall receive the last rate of pay, adjusted to reflect any unit-wide, across-the-board pay increases which have occurred during the period of layoff.

## Section 7 Moving Expenses

**8/7/1** When the Employer determines that it is necessary for an employee who is displacing, demoting, transferring or replacing in lieu of layoff to change the location of the employee's residence, the Employer shall pay only those expenses of the type and amounts, and subject to the limitations set forth in s. 20.917, Wis. Stats., and the appropriate administrative procedures.

# Section 8 Employing Units

**8/8/1** The existing employing units are set forth in the bulletin provided to the Association under the Memorandum of Understanding No. 2, attached to this Agreement. The Employer may change such units. However, before such units are changed, the Association shall be given at least thirty (30) days advance notice of the change.

#### ARTICLE IX

## **Health and Safety**

## Section 1 First Aid Equipment

**9/1/1** Adequate first aid equipment shall be provided at appropriate locations by the Employer.

## Section 2 Training, Tools and Equipment

9/2/1 The Employer agrees to furnish necessary training and maintain in a safe working condition all tools and equipment (other than the normal tools professionals provide for the performance of their profession) required to carry out the duties of each position. The Employer shall comply with directions of the Department of Commerce on use of tools and equipment. Employees are required to report any unsafe condition or practice and are responsible for properly using and caring for the tools and equipment furnished by the Employer.

#### Section 3 Buildings

**9/3/1** State-owned buildings, facilities, and equipment shall be provided and maintained in accordance with the directions of the Department of Commerce.

## Section 4 Training, Protective Clothing and Equipment

**9/4/1** The Employer shall furnish necessary training, protective clothing and equipment in accordance with the standards established by the Department of Commerce, and shall comply with directions of the Department of Commerce on the use of protective clothing and equipment.

## Section 5 Medical Examination

**9/5/1** Whenever the Employer requires an employee to submit to physical examinations, psychiatric exams, medical tests, including x-rays, or to be inoculated, the Employer shall pay the entire cost of such services including any time lost from regularly scheduled hours of employment, provided the employee uses the services provided or approved by the Employer.

## Section 6 Eye Protection

**9/6/1 Safety Glasses:** The Employer reserves the right to require eye protection for employees. In such cases, the Employer shall provide the appropriate type of safety glasses for the duties performed to protect the health and safety of the employee. The employee may choose either detachable or permanent side shields at the Employer's expense. The parties further agree to remain in compliance with

the standards issued by the American National Standards Institute (ANSI), as adopted by the Wisconsin Department of Commerce. If ANSI standards, as adopted by the Department of Commerce, change during the term of this Agreement, this provision will be administered in accordance with such new or modified standards. The employee shall be responsible for the cost of any nonessential feature. Employees whom the Employer determines are regularly assigned to field work and are required to wear safety glasses, shall be provided safety sunglasses and non-tinted safety glasses by the Employer. If such employees require prescription glasses, the Employer shall provide prescription safety eyewear. If eye examinations for safety glasses are necessary, the Employer shall pay the entire cost of one (1) examination per employee during the term of this Agreement. Employees whom the Employer determines are not regularly assigned to field work and who are not required to have safety sunglasses may purchase them for job related purposes, at cost, through state procurement.

**9/6/2 VDT/CRT Eye Examinations:** Employees whose assigned duties require high VDT-CRT use and/or CADD work [four (4) hours or more per day] are encouraged to have an eye examination. Employees who avail themselves of such examination will be reimbursed for one examination not covered by the present health insurance program during the life of the contract.

**9/6/3** When an ophthalmologist determines an employee must have special eyeglasses to work on the Employer's VDT-CRT and/or CADD equipment, the Employer shall purchase and make available appropriate prescribed eyeglasses for use by the employee in the performance of his/her duties when such duties include high use (as defined above) of VDT-CRT and/or CADD equipment.

## **Section 7** Foot Protection

**9/7/1** The Employer reserves the right to require the wearing of foot protection by employees. In such cases, the Employer shall provide a safety device or, if the Employer requires the purchase of approved safety shoes, the Employer shall pay an allowance of thirty-five dollars (\$35.00) when requested by the employee payable the first pay period of the biennium.

## **Section 8** Compliance Limitation

**9/8/1** The Employer shall make a continuing effort to improve health and safety conditions for bargaining unit employees. The Employer's compliance with this Article is contingent upon the availability of funds. If the Employer is unable to meet the requirements of any Section of this Article due to a lack of funds, the Employer shall make a positive effort to obtain the necessary funds from the appropriate legislative body.

## Section 9 Abnormally Dangerous Tasks

**9/9/1** In the event an employee has determined that an assigned task is abnormally dangerous due to physical or emotional limitations of the employee, or due to abnormal safety hazards, the employee shall inform the immediate supervisor. Upon receipt of notification by the supervisor, the supervisor shall review the situation with the employee and attempt to resolve the matter.

**9/9/2** In attempting to resolve the matter, the supervisor, at the supervisor's discretion, may attempt to make work place task performance and/or task assignment changes consistent with safety considerations and the availability of additional or alternate personnel. The supervisor may order the employee to perform the task or, at the supervisor's discretion, may assign the affected employee to other available work consistent with the work usually performed by the employee.

9/9/3 If the employee refuses to perform the task and no alternate assignment is made by the supervisor, the employee may be subject to discipline. If the employee is disciplined, the employee may file a grievance in accordance with Article IV.

## Section 10 Respiratory Protection

**9/10/1** The Employer reserves the right to require the wearing of respiratory equipment by employees. In such cases, the Employer shall provide a suitable personal safety device. The Employer shall provide replacement filter cartridges.

#### ARTICLE X

#### Miscellaneous

#### Section 1 Discrimination

**10/1/1** Employees covered by this Agreement shall be covered by Subchapter II (Fair Employment), Chapter 111, Wis. Stats.

#### Section 2 Personnel File

10/2/1 A copy of any material placed in an employee's official personnel files which may affect his job performance evaluation shall be immediately presented to the employee involved. This material shall be for informational purposes only, except that an employee shall have the right to place a rebuttal in the file.

10/2/2 An employee shall, upon written request to the agency or department within a reasonable time, have an opportunity to review the employee's personnel files in the presence of a designated management representative. An Association representative may accompany the employee when reviewing the employee's personnel files. However, employees shall not be entitled to review confidential pre-employment information or confidential information relating to promotions out of the bargaining unit.

10/2/3 Records of work rule violations which did not involve a criminal violation or disciplinary action which has been sustained totally or in part by an arbitrator involving sexual harassment, theft, or violence in the workplace shall be removed by the Employer from the employee's personnel file(s) upon written request submitted by the employee one year or more after the violation, provided there have been no subsequent violations.

## Section 3 Work Rules

10/3/1 The Employer agrees to establish reasonable work rules that shall not conflict with any of the provisions of this Agreement. The application of such work rules shall recognize the professional nature of employees in this bargaining unit. Newly established work rules or amendments to existing work rules shall be reduced to writing and furnished to the Association at least seven (7) calendar days prior to the effective date of the rule. For purposes of this Agreement, work rules are defined as and limited to:

"Rules promulgated by the Employer within its discretion which regulate the personal conduct of employees."

10/3/2 Work rules shall be interpreted and applied uniformly to all employees under like circumstances. The reasonableness of work rules which includes both

the application and interpretation may be challenged through the grievance procedure contained in this Agreement.

### Section 4 Professional Liability Protection

**10/4/1** The employees of this bargaining unit are covered by the provisions of s. 895.46, Wis. Stats., and any administrative practices afforded other employees.

10/4/2 The Employer will follow all standards established by the Department of Regulation and Licensing (DRL) as they pertain to signing, sealing and stamping of plans, reports, plats or other documents. Any employee who is directed to sign, seal, or stamp such plans, reports, plats or other documents and who believes that such action is a violation of the statutes, rules or standards administered by DRL may inform his/her supervisor of their reasons in writing. The supervisor shall sign and date the employee's written reasons as an acknowledgement of receipt and shall direct the employee in writing as to the action to be taken by the employee with regard to the plan(s), report(s), plat(s) or other document(s) in question.

## Section 5 Damaged Personal Property

10/5/1 The Employer agrees to pay the cost of repairing or replacing eyeglasses, watches or articles of clothing damaged in the line of duty where such damage is not the result of normal wear and tear or employee carelessness. The reimbursement for damaged items shall not exceed two hundred dollars (\$200.00) for any one incident. The reasonable value of such items shall be determined by the Employer at the time the damage occurs. This provision shall not apply to items where the replacement value or repair cost is twenty dollars (\$20.00) or less.

#### Section 6 Inclement Weather

**10/6/1** When any of the following problems develop--unusual weather conditions or hazardous weather threats such as a tornado or blizzard which causes an employee to be late for or absent from work, or conditions develop in a work location which are detrimental to the health or effectiveness of employees, as determined by the appointing authority--employees may request to be excused from work.

10/6/2 In all such cases when the Employer excuses an employee from work, the employee, at his/her discretion, shall be allowed to use one or more of the following: accrued vacation, accrued holiday time, accrued compensatory time, or make up the time lost from work at a time to be scheduled by the employing department during the current pay period; or may choose to take leave of absence without pay (subject to the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act) for time lost. If an employee takes a leave of absence without pay for the time lost, the employee shall be allowed to make up the time lost from work at a time to be scheduled by the

employing department during the subsequent pay period. Such makeup must be on an hour for hour basis, not on an overtime basis.

10/6/3 When the Employer allows an employee to leave work before the end of the work day because of hazardous driving conditions or other reasons, the employee shall, at his/her discretion, be allowed to use one or more of the following: accrued vacation, accrued holiday time, accrued compensatory time, or make up the time lost from work at a time to be scheduled by the employing department during the current pay period; or may choose to take leave without pay (subject to the Federal Fair Labor Standards Act) for time lost. If an employee takes a leave of absence without pay for the time lost, the employee shall be allowed to make up the time lost from work at a time to be scheduled by the employing department during the subsequent pay period. Such makeup must be on an hour for hour basis, not on an overtime basis.

10/6/4 When the agency head (or his/her authorized designee[s]) directs the employee to leave work or not to report to work due to hazardous weather conditions, building closure or other emergency situations, the employee will be compensated at the employee's base rate of pay plus add-on for those hours which the employee had been scheduled to work for that day. If there is a power or equipment failure, the Employer will provide alternate work, if possible, prior to directing the employee(s) to leave work. Each agency will be responsible for identifying those management positions which have the authority to send employees home or not to report to work under this provision. Any questions on who has this authority should be directed to the employee's immediate supervisor.

## Section 7 Contracting Out

10/7/1 When the Employer is considering a decision to contract or subcontract work normally performed by employees of the bargaining unit, the Employer agrees to notify the Association of that fact and to discuss the decision with the Association not less than thirty (30) days in advance of the implementation of such a decision. The Employer shall not contract out work normally performed by bargaining unit employees in an employing unit if it would cause or result in bargaining unit employees within the employing unit to be laid off. It is understood that this provision shall not limit the Employer's right to contract for services for which no positions are authorized by the legislature.

10/7/2 The Employer shall provide copies {three (3) hard copies and one electronic copy} of the cost benefit analyses for engineering services prepared by the Employer pursuant to 2005 ACT 89. The copies shall be provided to the Association within fourteen (14) days following the award of the contract for services. Copies shall also be provided of any referenced supporting documents. If the Association requests, Employer representatives shall meet with up to three (3) Association members quarterly to discuss the analyses, the supporting documents or

the analysis process. The Association members will attend the meeting without loss of pay.

#### **Section 8 Notice of Reorganization**

10/8/1 Whenever the Employer decides to reorganize a state agency and such reorganization affects the existing employing unit structure, the Employer shall provide the Association with at least thirty (30) days advance notice, wherever possible, of such reorganization. On a periodic basis, the Employer will continue to update the Association of organizational changes and the impact of such changes on positions, classifications, job duties, travel and headquarters locations.

## Section 9 Reassignment Notice and Status

10/9/1 The Association recognizes the right of the Employer to reassign employees. The Employer agrees to keep involuntary transfers to the minimum necessary to meet operational needs or requirements. Prior to implementing involuntary reassignments, the Employer shall explore reasonable alternatives, including voluntary reassignment and transfer to a vacant position. Involuntary reassignment to a different assigned headquarters city shall be implemented on the basis of seniority with the least senior employee within the work unit and classification that normally performs the work subject to the involuntary reassignment unless operational needs, job requirements or special qualifications necessitate deviation from the seniority requirement. Employees subject to involuntary transfer shall be given preference at that time in the consideration of filling vacant positions on a transfer basis within their assigned headquarters city.

**10/9/2** Employees permanently reassigned between employing units and/or headquarters cities shall be provided with at least thirty (30) calendar days advance notice, unless mutually agreed otherwise.

**10/9/3** Employees permanently reassigned between employing units and/or headquarters cities shall be reimbursed for moving expenses subject to the provisions of s. 20.917, Wis. Stats., and the appropriate administrative procedures.

10/9/4 Employees permanently reassigned between employing units and/or headquarters cities in excess of forty (40) miles from presently assigned headquarters cities shall be considered to be in travel status for a period of up to six (6) months following the date of reassignment. Such travel status shall cease at anytime during the six (6) months period that the employee establishes a residence at the new assignment. Employees permanently reassigned to a different headquarters city within the same employing unit, where the employee would be eligible for reimbursement of moving expenses under the provisions of s. 20.917, Wis. Stats., shall be eligible for a temporary lodging allowance in accordance with the Compensation Plan for positions in the classified service.

**10/9/5** Employees temporarily reassigned between employing units and/or headquarters cities shall be considered to be in travel status for the period of such temporary reassignment.

## Section 10 Blood Donations

<u>10/10/1</u> Employees who donate blood or donate blood for the purpose of apheresis shall be allowed reasonable time off without loss of pay during their regularly scheduled hours to donate blood at the closest qualified blood center to his/her work unit.

#### ARTICLE XI

## **Professional Development**

#### Section 1 Job Required Training

11/1/1 When an employee's attendance at either an on-site or off-site training session is directed by the Employer such attendance shall be without loss of pay. The employee shall be reimbursed for necessary expenses pursuant to Article XIII, Section 12 (Travel & Lodging).

## Section 2 Specialized Training

11/2/1 Employees may be permitted to attend institutes, seminars, work shops, and professional society activities related to their classifications. When authorized by the Employer, such attendance shall be without loss of pay and may be authorized reimbursement of travel expenses.

#### Section 3 Full Time Education

**11/3/1** The Employer may grant a leave of absence without pay for the purpose of continuing formal professional education at an accredited institution.

#### **Section 4** Part-Time Education

11/4/1 An employee may be permitted to participate in accredited courses related to the performance of the employee's duties for up to six (6) credit hours per semester. Any work time lost by such attendance shall be without loss of pay. Work time lost by such attendance shall include reasonable travel time as determined by the Employer.

## Section 5 Leave for Professional Development

11/5/1 Employees shall be granted five (5) days of professional time off during a calendar year without loss of pay. The scheduling of such absences shall be in accordance with the principles enumerated in Article VI, Section 3. The use of such time off shall be: at the employee's discretion, regardless of sponsorship, to attend professional meetings, conventions, certification exams, institute seminars, continuing education, work shops related to the advancement of the employee's development; may be applied to Sections 2 or 4 of this Article; or may be used to satisfy any other personal professional needs as deemed appropriate by the employee. At the sole discretion of the Employer, travel expenses may also be paid to the employee, and additional time off exceeding the aforementioned five (5) days, with or without loss of pay, may be granted for the purposes mentioned above.

#### Section 6 Notice of Promotional Exams

11/6/1 The Employer shall post on the appropriate bulletin boards notices of all promotional examinations for which bargaining unit employees may be interested and/or qualified and shall supply the Association with thirteen (13) copies of such notices. The parties agree the above notices are for informational purposes only.

#### Section 7 Leave for State Promotional Exams - Interviews

11/7/1 The Employer agrees to provide leaves of absence for promotional examinations and promotional interviews during scheduled work hours as follows: Each employee with permanent status in class shall be entitled to receive leave time off without loss of pay or benefits using the appropriate agency Promotional Examination leave code in each calendar year for the purpose of competing in no more than two (2) examinations (including interviews) which could make the employee eligible for promotion. In addition, participating employees shall be entitled to receive up to sixteen (16) hours of Promotional Examination paid leave time, which is without loss of pay or benefits, for the two (2) examinations (including interviews) to cover any travel time required during the employee's scheduled work time.

11/7/2 An employee shall not be denied requests for time to participate in examinations and interviews in connection with such two (2) examinations provided five (5) workdays notice has been given by the employee so that work coverage will not be interrupted. Such time shall not exceed the number of hours reasonably required to attend such examinations and interviews.

11/7/3 Promotional Examination leave time off without loss of pay or benefits for more than two (2) examinations in each calendar year and interviews in connection with such examinations may be granted to employees at the discretion of the Employer. Employees will be reimbursed in accordance with the provisions of Article XIII, Section 12 (Travel and Lodging) for necessary and reasonable travel expenses incurred while participating in interviews following certification resulting from the two (2) examinations taken in accordance with the above provisions.

## **Section 8** Time Off for Professional Exams

11/8/1 Each employee represented by the Association shall be granted time, without loss of pay, for the purpose of taking the Engineer-in-training Examination, Professional Engineer Examination, Professional Architect Examination, Land Surveyor's Examination, Soil Tester's Examination, Designers Examination, Landscape Architect Examination, Professional Geologist Examination, Professional Hydrologist Examination, Professional Soil Scientist Examination, Petroleum Operations Engineer Examination, Wisconsin Registered Interior Designer Examination or other professional examinations required by management

and conducted by the State of Wisconsin when such examinations are given during the employee's regularly scheduled work time.

## Section 9 Reimbursement for Professional Licenses

11/9/1 Each employee represented by the Association shall be reimbursed for the initial examination and initial licensing fees in connection with the Engineer-intraining certificate, the Professional Engineer license, the Professional Land Surveyor license, the Designers license, the Professional Architect's license, Landscape Architect's license, Soil Tester's license, Engineering Technician certificate, Professional Geologist license, Professional Hydrologist license, Professional Soil Scientist license, Petroleum Operations Engineer license, Wisconsin Interior Designer license and other licenses or certificates required by management, when the possession of such license becomes a condition of employment but was not prior to appointment or promotion.

## 11/9/2 Eligible employees shall be paid only one of the following add-ons:

- A. An add-on amount of thirty cents (\$0.30) per hour shall be paid to supplement the base pay of each employee in any classification who currently holds or obtains a license from the Department of Regulation and Licensing as either a Professional Hydrologist, Professional Soil Scientist, Petroleum Operations Engineer, Wisconsin Registered Interior Designer or other certificate, registration, and/or license as required by the Employer subject to D. and E., below.
- B. Effective April 25, 2010, the add-on paid to supplement the base pay of each employee in any classification who currently holds or obtains a license from the Department of Regulation and Licensing as either a Registered Land Surveyor, Landscape Architect, Professional Geologist or has a permit for Designer of Engineering Systems will be one dollar (\$1.00) per hour, subject to D. and E. below.
- C. Effective June 25, 2006, the add-on paid to supplement the base pay of each employee in any classification who currently holds or obtains a license from the Department of Regulation and Licensing as either a Professional Architect or a Professional Engineer will be one dollar (\$1.00) per hour, subject to D. and E., below.
- D. Employees eligible for an add-on shall receive the add-on effective at the beginning of the first pay period following receipt by the appointing authority of proof that the registration or permit has been obtained and is currently held.

E. If an employee currently receiving an add-on moves to a position not allocated to one of the authorized classifications, the add-on shall cease. If the employee receiving an add-on ceases to hold a current registration or permit as the result of expiration or revocation, the add-on shall cease effective at the beginning of the first pay period following the expiration or revocation date.

# Section 10 Continuing Competency Training Requirements

11/10/1 Should the Department of Regulation and Licensing require a minimum amount of continuing education to maintain Employer required licensure, certification or registration, employees so affected shall receive time off without loss of pay to attend such minimum training. At the discretion of the Employer, reimbursement of travel expenses and course or conference registration fees may be paid.

## **ARTICLE XII**

## Wages

## Section 1 Wage Adjustment

- **12/1/1** A. Effective <u>April 25, 2010</u>, the Employer will apply the following wage adjustments in the order set forth below, subject to the <u>applicable</u> new pay range maximum that takes effect on the same date:
- 1. General Wage Adjustment (GWA): Subject to 12/1/2, below, each eligible employee in pay status on the effective date will receive a GWA of two percent (2.0%) of their base pay rate. An employee who is not eligible to receive a GWA of two percent due solely to the pay range maximum limitation will be eligible to receive an Annualized GWA Payment under Section 2, below.
- 2. Pay Schedule: The pay ranges in Appendix A- $\frac{1}{2}$  and the corresponding semi-automatic pay progression series in Appendix B.I. will be implemented. Employees whose base pay rate is below the minimum or the PSICM of the new pay range will receive a base pay increase to the new minimum or new PSICM, as applicable.

## 3. Pay Range Reallocations:

- <u>a.</u> <u>Reallocate the classification of Engineering</u> Specialist-Transportation-Senior from pay range 14-24 to pay range 14-04.
- <u>b.</u> <u>Reallocate the classification of Engineering</u> <u>Specialist-Transportation-Advanced 2 from pay range 14-26 to pay range 14-06.</u>
- b., above, will not receive a pay adjustment based on the reallocation except as necessary to raise their pay to the new pay range minimum or PSICM, as applicable.
  - <u>d.</u> Pay ranges 14-22, 14-23, 14-24, 14-25, and 14-

## 26 are abolished.

<u>4.</u> <u>GWA</u>: <u>Subject to 12/1/2, below, each</u> eligible employee in pay status on the effective date will receive a <u>GWA</u> of <u>one</u> percent (<u>1.0</u>%) of their base pay rate. An employee who is not eligible to receive a <u>GWA</u> of <u>one</u> percent due solely to the pay range maximum limitation will be eligible to receive an Annualized GWA Payment under Section 2, below.

- 5. Pay Schedule: The pay ranges specified in Appendix A-3 and semi-automatic pay progression series specified in Appendix B.I., will be implemented. Employees whose base pay rate is below the minimum or PSICM of the new pay range will receive a base pay increase to the new minimum or new PSICM, as applicable.
- <u>6.</u> <u>Market Adjustment: Employees in pay status on the effective date in a classification assigned to one of the pay ranges listed below shall receive a base pay increase as specified in the table below, limited by the pay range maximum, according to the year of the employee's adjusted service date.</u>

Eligible Pay Ranges (all classifications in these ranges are eligible): 14-04; 14-05; 14-06; 14-47; 14-48; 14-56; 14-57

| Year of Adjusted Service Date | <u>Increase</u> |
|-------------------------------|-----------------|
| 1950 to 1986                  | \$1.235         |
| 1987 to 1990                  | <u>\$1.085</u>  |
| 1991 to 1994                  | \$0.940         |
| 1995 to 1997                  | \$0.785         |
| 1998 to 1999                  | \$0.635         |
| 2000 to 2001                  | <u>\$0.485</u>  |
| 2002 to 2005                  | \$0.340         |
| 2006 to 2009                  | <u>\$0.190</u>  |
|                               |                 |

- 7. Construction Representative Market Adjustment: Each employee in pay status on the effective date in the classification of Construction Representative-Journey or Construction Representative-Senior shall receive a base pay increase of fifty cents (\$0.50) per hour, limited by the pay range maximum.
- $\underline{8}$ .  $\underline{\text{GWA}}$ : Subject to 12/1/2, below, each eligible employee in pay status on the effective date will receive a  $\underline{\text{GWA}}$  of two percent ( $\underline{2.0}\%$ ) of their base pay rate. An employee who is not eligible to receive a  $\underline{\text{GWA}}$  of two percent due solely to the pay range maximum limitation will be eligible to receive an Annualized  $\underline{\text{GWA}}$  Payment under Section 2, below.
- 9. Pay Schedule: The pay ranges specified in Appendix A-4 and the corresponding semi-automatic pay progression series specified in Appendix B.I. will be implemented. Employees whose base pay rate is below the minimum or PSICM of the new pay range will receive a base pay increase to the new minimum or new PSICM, as applicable.
- $\underline{10}$ . Semi-automatic progression adjustments will be provided in accordance with Appendix B.

# 12/1/2 Employees Not Eligible for General Wage Adjustments (GWA) and Annualized GWA Payments

Employees shall not receive a GWA under this contract that corresponds to a GWA already considered for or received while employed outside of this bargaining unit. Therefore, employees who have previously been considered for or received a 2007-2008 or 2008-2009 fiscal year GWA, or corresponding base pay increase, will not be eligible for the corresponding GWA set forth in 12/1/1 or the corresponding Annualized GWA Payments set forth in 12/2/1.

# 12/1/3 Former Employees Eligible for Wage Adjustments and Annualized General Wage Adjustment (GWA) Payments

- A. Former employees of the bargaining unit who retired from or died while serving in a bargaining unit position during the period from June 24, 2007, to the effective date of the Agreement are eligible to receive the FY 2007-2008 two percent (2.0%) GWA set forth in 12/1/1/A.1. These employees will also be eligible for the corresponding Annualized GWA Payment under 12/2/1.
- B. Former employees of the bargaining unit who retired from or died while serving in a bargaining unit position during the period from July 6, 2008, to the effective date of the Agreement are eligible to receive a pay increase to the new pay range minimum or PSICM, as applicable, resulting from the pay range reallocations under 12/1/1/A.3., that they would have received if the Agreement had been implemented by July 6, 2008.
- C. Former employees of the bargaining unit who retired from or died while serving in a bargaining unit position during the period from July 6, 2008, to the effective date of the Agreement are eligible to receive the FY 2008-2009 one percent (1.0%) GWA set forth in 12/1/1/A.4. These employees will also be eligible for the corresponding Annualized GWA Payment under 12/2/1.
- D. Former employees of the bargaining unit who retired from or died while serving in a bargaining unit position during the period from October 12, 2008, to the effective date of the Agreement are eligible to receive the market stratification adjustment under 12/1/1/A.6. based on their job classification on October 12, 2008.
- E. Former employees of the bargaining unit who retired from or died while serving in a bargaining unit position during the period from October 12, 2008, to the effective date of the Agreement are eligible to receive the Construction Representative market stratification adjustment under 12/1/1/A.7. based on their job classification on October 12, 2008.
- F. Former employees of the bargaining unit who retired from or died while serving in a bargaining unit position during the period from June 7, 2009, to the effective date of the Agreement are eligible to receive the FY 2008-2009 two

percent (2.0%) GWA set forth in 12/1/1/A.8. These employees will also be eligible for the corresponding Annualized GWA Payment under 12/2/1.

## Section 2 Annualized General Wage Adjustment (GWA) Payment

**12/2/1** Subject to 12/1/2 and 12/1/3, above, on the effective dates of the <u>GWAs</u> provided under Section 1, eligible employees will be granted Annualized <u>GWA</u> Payments in accordance with the following:

- A. Employees who receive a  $\underline{GWA}$  under 12/1/1/A.1. of less than two percent (2.0%) of their base pay rate solely because of the pay range maximum limitation will receive an Annualized  $\underline{GWA}$  Payment equal to the difference between the value of two percent (2.0%) of the employee's base pay rate prior to the application of the  $\underline{GWA}$  and the amount the employee actually received, times 2088, subject to G., below.
- B. Employees who received no <u>GWA</u> under 12/1/1/A.1., solely because of the pay range maximum limitation will receive an Annualized <u>GWA</u> Payment equal to two percent (2.0%) of their base pay rate, times <u>2088</u>, subject to G., below.
- C. Employees who receive a  $\underline{GWA}$  under  $12/1/1/\underline{A.4.}$  of less than  $\underline{one}$  percent ( $\underline{1.0\%}$ ) of their base pay rate solely because of the pay range maximum limitation will receive an Annualized  $\underline{GWA}$  Payment equal to the difference between the value of  $\underline{one}$  percent ( $\underline{1.0\%}$ ) of the employee's base pay rate prior to the application of the  $\underline{GWA}$  and the amount the employee actually received, times 2088, subject to G., below.
- D. Employees who received no  $\underline{GWA}$  under  $12/1/1/\underline{A.4}$ , solely because of the pay range maximum limitation will receive an Annualized  $\underline{GWA}$  Payment equal to  $\underline{one}$  percent (1.0%) of their base pay rate, times 2088, subject to G., below.
- E. Employees who receive a <u>GWA</u> under 12/1/1/<u>A.8.</u> of less than two percent (2.0%) of their base pay rate solely because of the pay range maximum limitation will receive an Annualized <u>GWA</u> Payment equal to the difference between the value of two percent (2.0%) of the employee's base pay rate prior to the application of the <u>GWA</u> and the amount the employee actually received, times 160, subject to G., below.
- F. Employees who received no  $\underline{GWA}$  under  $12/1/1/\underline{A.8.}$ , solely because of the pay range maximum limitation will receive an Annualized  $\underline{GWA}$  Payment equal to two percent (2.0%) of their base pay rate, times 160, subject to G., below.

- G. The Annualized <u>GWA</u> Payment provided under A. through F., above, will be prorated based on the employee's budgeted FTE on the effective date of the applicable <u>GWA</u>.
- H. The Annualized <u>GWA</u> Payments will be made as soon after the effective date of the <u>GWAs</u> as is administratively feasible.
- I. Employees who are not in pay status on the effective date of the <u>GWA</u> Payment and who return from an approved leave of absence or layoff from a bargaining unit position during the term of the Agreement will receive any Annualized <u>GWA</u> Payment for which they would otherwise have been eligible.

# Section 3 Lump Sum Wage Payments for Delay in Implementation of the Agreement

- 12/3/1 Eligible employees as identified in 12/3/3 shall receive a lump sum wage payment for the delay in implementation of this Agreement. This lump sum wage payment will be equal to the sum of the amounts calculated under 1 through 8, below, minus any individually accrued health insurance obligation per the provisions of 12/3/2.
- 1. The amount of the base pay increase for the 2.0% GWA under 12/1/1/A.1., above, multiplied by all hours in pay status from June 24, 2007 to the effective date of this Agreement.
- <u>2.</u> The amount of the base pay increase for the pay range reallocations under 12/1/1/A.3., above, multiplied by all hours in pay status from July 6, 2008 to the effective date of this Agreement.
- 3. The amount of the base pay increase for the 1.0% GWA under 12/1/1/A.4., above, multiplied by all hours in pay status from July 6, 2008 to the effective date of this Agreement.
- 4. The amount of the base pay increase for the Market Stratification adjustment under 12/1/1/A.6., above, multiplied by all hours in pay status from October 12, 2008 to the effective date of this Agreement.
- 5. The amount of the base pay increase for the Construction Representative Market adjustment under 12/1/1/A.7., above, multiplied by all hours in pay status from October 12, 2008 to the effective date of this Agreement.
- <u>6.</u> <u>The amount of the base pay increase for the 2.0% GWA under 12/1/1/A.8., above, multiplied by all hours in pay status from June 7, 2009 to the effective date of this Agreement.</u>

## 12/3/2 Health Insurance Recoupment

- A. The lump sum wage payments enumerated in 12/3/1 will be used to offset, in situations where applicable, the employee's individually accrued health insurance obligation for premiums that would have been paid from November 2008 to the effective date of this Agreement under the premium schedule in Article XIII, Section 1. The lump sum wage payments used to pay the employee's individual health insurance obligation will be paid with pre-tax dollars. Any remaining amount of the lump sum wage payments left after offsetting the health insurance obligation will be paid in a regular payroll check as soon after the effective date of the Agreement as is administratively feasible.
- $\underline{B}$ . Any employee still owing a health insurance obligation after the adjustments in paragraph  $\underline{A}$ , will reimburse the Employer the balance divided into equal monthly installments of not less than twenty-five dollars (\$25.00) per deduction in one or more 'B' payroll cycles. To recover no more than the full health insurance premium obligation, the amount of the premium deduction from the last "B" payroll cycle may be adjusted. The entire obligation must be paid in full by the last "B" payroll cycle in the <u>calendar year 2010</u>.
- 12/3/3 The following employees shall be eligible for the payments under 12/3/1, above:
- A. Employees who were at all times in the bargaining unit between <u>June 24, 2007</u> and the effective date of the Agreement.
- B. Employees who left the bargaining unit for other state employment between <u>June 24, 2007</u> and the effective date of the Agreement, subject to 12/1/2, and excluding any employee who received a lump sum payment for the same time period for a corresponding GWA under another labor agreement or compensation plan.
- C. Employees who were laid off from the bargaining unit or returned from layoff to the bargaining unit after <u>June 24, 2007</u> and before the effective date of the Agreement.
- D. New state employees hired into the bargaining unit between <u>June</u> 24, 2007 and the effective date of the Agreement.
- E. Employees hired into the bargaining unit from another certified state bargaining unit between <u>June 24, 2007</u> and the effective date of the Agreement, and prior to the effective date of the corresponding wage increase date of the employee's former bargaining unit.
- F. Former employees of the bargaining unit who retired from <u>or died</u> while serving in a bargaining unit position between June 24, 2007 and the effective

date of the Agreement. Such payment shall be considered earnings for retirement and benefit purposes.

- G. Employees in the bargaining unit who are on or returned from a leave of absence between <u>June 24, 2007</u> and the effective date of the Agreement. Employees who went on a leave of absence from a position in the bargaining unit after <u>June 24, 2007</u> and have not returned to pay status shall receive no payment until they return to pay status in the bargaining unit during the term of this Agreement.
- **12/3/4** For the purposes of calculating employee benefits, the lump sum wage payment shall be considered as salary or wages earned during the period commencing <u>June 24, 2007</u> and the effective date of the Agreement.

## Section 4 Pay Administration

**12/4/1** Pay Administration during the term of this Agreement will be in accordance with Chapter ER 29, Wis. Adm. Code, except where specifically modified by this Agreement.

# Section 5 Assignment of Classifications to Pay Ranges During Term of Agreement

- 12/5/1 The parties agree that during the life of this Agreement, the Employer may implement the assignment of new bargaining unit classifications to pay ranges and implement reassignment of existing bargaining classifications to pay ranges subject only to the qualifications set forth in this section.
- **12/5/2** The Employer will not implement the assignment/reassignment of a bargaining unit classification to a pay range during the life of the contract when such action would result in a reassignment of a classification to a lower pay range.
- 12/5/3 Pay range assignment/reassignment decisions implemented by the Employer as provided under this section are not grievable under the provisions of Article IV of this Agreement. Nothing in this section, however, precludes the Association from bargaining on such assignment/reassignment of bargaining unit classifications to different pay ranges, or the assignment/reassignment of any other bargaining unit classifications, during the succeeding round of negotiations.

## Section 6 Negotiation of Pay Range Changes

**12/6/1** Association demands regarding the assignment and reassignment of existing classifications to pay ranges shall be submitted to the Director of the Office of State Employment Relations no later than June 30 of the first year of the Agreement. No later than April 15 before contract expiration, the Office of State

Employment Relations shall provide to the Association any State proposals for assignment and reassignment of existing classifications.

## Section 7 HAM and RMR Notification

12/7/1 In the event the Employer uses Hiring Above the Minimum (HAM) or Raised Minimum Rate (RMR) for recruitment, the Employer will provide to the Association, before implementation, a copy of the completed HAM request form or agency request for RMR.

## Section 8 Periodic Classification/Pay Range Assignment Meetings

**12/8/1** The Association and the Employer shall have quarterly meetings to discuss pertinent issues. Bargaining unit members who attend such meetings by mutual agreement will do so without loss of pay.

## ARTICLE XIII

## **Employee Benefits**

#### Section 1 Health Insurance

13/1/1 The Employer agrees that the benefits offered under the Standard Plan and all compensable alternative plans shall be comparable. The parties agree that the alternative plans approved by the Group Insurance Board at its meeting on September 5, 1985, are comparable in benefit levels and shall be considered as examples of comparability.

13/1/2 Qualifying health insurance plans shall be determined in accordance with standards established by the Group Insurance Board.

**13/1/3** For employees appointed to work one thousand and forty four (1044) hours or more per year, employee contributions under this three-tier approach are as follows:

## **Employee Monthly Contribution**

| 2007 an                    | nd 2008 C | Coverage Months                 | 2009 Co                    | overage N | <u>Ionths</u>                   |
|----------------------------|-----------|---------------------------------|----------------------------|-----------|---------------------------------|
|                            | Single    | <u>Family</u>                   |                            | Single    | <u>Family</u>                   |
| Tier 1<br>Tier 2<br>Tier 3 |           | \$68.00<br>\$150.00<br>\$358.00 | Tier 1<br>Tier 2<br>Tier 3 |           | \$78.00<br>\$173.00<br>\$412.00 |

Qualifying health insurance plans, and the tier to which each plan is assigned, will be determined in accordance with standards established by the Group Insurance Board.

**13/1/4** The Employer agrees to offer the State Maintenance Plan in those counties in which there are no approved alternative plans.

**13/1/5** The Employer agrees to pay fifty percent (50%) of the total monthly premium amounts for insured employees in permanent part time or project positions, who are appointed to work for at least six hundred (600) but less than one thousand and forty four (1044) hours per year.

**13/1/6** An employee who is laid off or on an approved leave of absence without pay may continue his/her group health insurance for a period not to exceed thirty six (36) calendar months while on layoff status or on approved leave of absence without pay, provided the employee prepays on a quarterly basis the entire amount of the premium for the plan he/she is participating in.

#### Section 2 Life Insurance

- 13/2/1 The Employer agrees to continue in effect the present level of benefits provided under the existing master contract between the insurance carrier and the State of Wisconsin, Group Insurance Board.
- 13/2/2 The Employer agrees to continue in effect the present administration of the Group Life Insurance Plan provided under the provisions of Chapter 40, Wis. Stats. and the master contract between the Insurance Carrier and the State of Wisconsin, Group Insurance Board.
- 13/2/3 The Employer agrees to pay the difference between the employee contribution and total premium.

## **Section 3 Income Continuation Insurance**

**13/3/1** The Employer agrees to continue in effect the Income Continuation Program and the administrative provisions of the program provided under Chapter 40, Wis. Stats., and the master contract between the Insurance Carrier and the Group Insurance Board.

#### Section 4 Sick Leave

- 13/4/1 The Employer agrees to provide a sick leave plan as follows:
- A. Sick leave shall accrue at the rate of .0625 hour of sick leave for each hour in pay status, not to exceed five (5) hours of sick leave accrual in any biweekly payroll period. Sick leave shall not be used until it has been accrued.
- B. Sick leave shall not accrue during any period of absence without pay, except as provided in Articles II and XIII, or for any hours in excess of eighty (80) hours per biweekly period of service.
- C. Unused sick leave shall accumulate from year to year in the employee's sick leave account.
- **13/4/2** The Employer agrees to permit the use of accrued sick leave in increments of one (1) minute for the following:
- A. Employees may use accrued sick leave for personal illnesses, bodily injuries, maternity, or exposure to contagious disease:
  - 1. which require the employee's confinement; or
- 2. which render the employee unable to perform assigned duties; or

- 3. where performance of assigned duties would jeopardize the employee's health or recovery. In the event the Employer has reason to believe that an employee is abusing the sick leave privilege or may not be physically fit to return to work, the Employer may require a medical certificate or other appropriate verification for absences covered by this Section. When an employee must obtain such medical certificate during the employee's regularly scheduled hours of employment, the employee shall be allowed time off without loss of pay or sick leave credits to obtain the certificate.
- B. Employees may use accrued sick leave for personal medical or dental appointments which cannot be scheduled at times other than during working hours. To qualify for use of sick leave under this Section, employees must give the Employer three (3) workdays advance notice of appointments except when emergency conditions prevail.
- C. 1. Where death occurs in the immediate family of an employee, accrued sick leave may be used. Immediate family is defined as, and limited to: the spouse, spouse equivalent residing in the household of the employee, parents, step parents, grandparents, foster parents, children, step children, grandchildren, foster children, brothers (and their spouses), and sisters (and their spouses) of the employee or spouse, aunts and uncles of the employee or spouse, sons-in-law or daughters-in-law of the employee or spouse or other relatives of the employee or spouse residing in the household of the employee. The term "spouse equivalent" is to be applied in this paragraph only.
- 2. Use of accrued sick leave shall normally be used during the seven (7) calendar day period immediately following the death. Where mitigating circumstances require a postponement in funeral arrangements, sick leave may be used at an appropriate later date for directly related purposes. Use of sick leave for death in the immediate family for the purposes of this Section is limited to a total of three (3) workdays, plus required travel time not to exceed four (4) workdays.
- D. Employees may use one (1) day of accrued sick leave to attend the funeral of nieces, nephews, or cousins, of the employee or spouse. Travel time required to attend such funerals shall not exceed four (4) workdays.
- E. Employees may use accrued sick leave for temporary emergency care of ill or injured members of the immediate family (as defined in paragraph C.1. above) for a limited period of time to permit the employee to make other arrangements. Use of sick leave for the purposes of this section is limited to five (5) workdays for any one illness or injury, however, the use of sick leave may be extended to cover unusual circumstances provided prior approval is obtained. An employee may use sick leave for care of his or her spouse and/or children immediately prior to and/or during the ten (10) day period following the birth or adoption of a child.

- F. 1. Employees may use accrued sick leave to supplement the Worker's Compensation benefits provided pursuant to Chapter 102, Wis. Stats., to the extent that the employee shall receive the equivalent of their regular base rate plus add-on.
- 2. The procedures necessary for the administration of this Section shall be developed by the Employer and shall be in accordance with the existing Wisconsin Statutes.
- G. Employees may use accrued sick leave to care for adopted children. Use of sick leave for this purpose may not exceed five (5) workdays during the seven (7) calendar days immediately after taking custody of the child or children.
- **13/4/3** The Employer agrees to provide the following supplemental health insurance conversion credits for permanent employees who retire or are permanently laid off from the service, or for the surviving insured dependents of permanent employees who die while in the service or while permanently laid off, under the following conditions:
- A. The credits shall be based upon an employee's full number of years of seniority on the date of retirement, layoff or death.
- B. The credits shall be calculated based on the employee's sick leave balance on the date of retirement, layoff or death.

For employees who retire, are laid off or die with at least fifteen (15) full years of seniority, the Employer shall match each one (1) hour of accumulated sick leave up to a maximum of fifty two (52) hours per year multiplied by the number of years of service through twenty four (24) years. For years of seniority over twenty four (24) years, the Employer shall match each one (1) hour of accumulated sick leave credit up to a maximum of one hundred and four (104) hours per year multiplied by the number of years of seniority over twenty four (24) years.

Employees who have earned part of their seniority while in protective occupation status shall have their credits prorated in accordance with these provisions:

- C. If at the time of retirement, layoff or death, the employee has seniority of less than twenty five (25) years, multiply the number of years as general by fifty two (52) hours. Multiply the number of years as protective by seventy eight (78) hours. Combine these totals to determine the maximum matching credits.
- D. If, at the time of retirement, layoff or death, the employee has seniority of over twenty four (24) years, determine the proration based on the first

twenty four (24) years of service and then add one hundred and four (104) hours for each year of seniority over twenty four (24) years.

Employees who suffer from a personal illness or injury that requires them to use at least five hundred (500) hours of accrued sick leave during the three (3) years immediately prior to retirement, layoff or death shall receive five hundred (500) hours credited to this account upon retirement, layoff or death.

Employees shall be required to provide medical documentation of such illness or injury to the Employer on forms provided by the Employer at the time the leave is taken. Employees who have suffered such an illness or injury during the three (3) years immediately preceding the effective date of this contract shall also be required to provide supporting medical documentation.

Access to these credits for payment of post retirement health insurance premiums shall occur only after all Accumulated Sick Leave Conversion Credits (ASLCC) have been exhausted.

In the event an employee returns to a position covered by this Agreement after having retired, the credits in this account shall be held in escrow until the employee again retires. The credits will then be adjusted to reflect additional years of seniority and sick leave accrual.

These credits shall be converted using the employee's highest base pay rate while in state service.

For informational purposes, a chart portraying this benefit is found in Appendix D.

- E. Credits granted to a permanently laid off employee, or that person's surviving insured dependents, shall be available until the credits are exhausted, the laid off employee accepts other employment that offers a comparable health insurance plan as defined in 13/4/7/J. below, or five (5) years have elapsed from the date of layoff, whichever occurs first.
- F. For the purposes of this section, a permanently laid off employee is a laid off employee who is not on a temporary, school year, seasonal or sessional layoff.
- **13/4/4** G. The Employer agrees to continue in effect the provisions of s. 40.05(4)(b), Wis. Stats., which provide that at the time of retirement or in the event of death, accumulated unused sick leave shall be converted at current value and credited to the employee's account. The conversion credits once recorded shall be used on behalf of the employee or surviving spouse, child(ren), or other dependents to offset the cost of the monthly health insurance premiums as provided under the provisions of s. 40.05(4)(b), Wis. Stats.

**13/4/5** H. Separation from the service shall cancel all unused accumulated sick leave except as provided for under Wis. Stats 40.05 (4)(b) and 40.95. When a person who is an employee with permanent status in class is laid off or resigns, any unused accumulated sick leave shall be restored, if the employee is re-employed by the same agency or is rehired by any other agency of the State within five (5) years.

13/4/6 I. Each employee's unused sick leave accumulated in their sick leave account as of June 30, 1993 shall be carried over under this Agreement. Employees who become bargaining unit members after the effective date of this Agreement and have unused sick leave accumulated in their sick leave account, shall have the amount accumulated in their account as of the date they become bargaining unit members, carried over under this Agreement. This section shall not be used to recompute the amount of sick leave accumulated in an employee's account prior to July 1, 1993 or prior to the date an employee becomes a bargaining unit member.

## 13/4/7 J. Payment of Health Insurance Premium for Laid Off Employees.

Upon written request of an employee, accumulated unused sick leave, including any supplemental health insurance conversion credits available under 13/4/3, shall, at the time of layoff, be converted to cash at the employee's highest base pay rate for credits to be used to pay health insurance premium costs during the time of layoff. Direct premium payment to the insurer shall be made by the Employer on behalf of the laid off employee. Premium payments under this provision shall be limited to a maximum period of five years from the date of layoff or shall cease the first of the month following the acceptance of any other employment, whichever occurs first. Acceptance of "other employment" is defined as employment which would offer a comparable health insurance plan or policy. A health insurance plan or policy is considered comparable if it provides hospital and medical benefits that are substantially equivalent to the standard health insurance plan established under s. 40.52(1), Wis. Stats. At the time of reinstatement or restoration, unused cash credits shall be converted to sick leave at the same rate used for the original conversion and restored to the employee's sick leave account.

**13/4/8** K. Payment of Health Insurance Premium for Employees Eligible for Disability Benefits.

An employee who qualifies for benefits under s. 40.65, Wis. Stats., shall be considered an eligible employee under s. 40.02(25)(b), Wis. Stats., for purposes of group health insurance coverage.

**13/4/9** Under this Agreement, an employee who is eligible for benefits under s. 40.65 or s. 40.63, Wis. Stats., as a result of a work-related injury or disease shall be eligible to convert accumulated unused sick leave at the employee's then current basic rate to credit for payment for health insurance premiums.

**13/4/10** Conversion of accumulated unused sick leave credits for payment of health insurance premiums by employees who qualify for benefits under s. 40.65 or s. 40.63, Wis. Stats., shall not be treated as earnings under s. 40.02(22), Wis. Stats.

#### Section 5 Paid Annual Leave of Absence

13/5/1 The Employer agrees to provide employees with a formal paid annual leave of absence plan (vacation) as set forth below.

13/5/2 Employees shall begin earning annual leave on their first day in pay status. After completion of the first six months in a permanent or seasonal position, pursuant to s. 230.28, Wis. Stats., or as a trainee unless covered under Wis. Adm. Code (Rules of the Administrator, Division of Merit, Recruitment and Selection), employees are eligible for and shall be granted non-cumulative annual leave based on their seniority date as follows:

1. FLSA Non Exempt Regular Employees.

| Seniority           | Rate for a Full<br>Year of Service |
|---------------------|------------------------------------|
| 0 yrs. to 5 yrs.    | 104 hrs.                           |
| 5+ yrs. to 10 yrs.  | 144 hrs.                           |
| 10+ yrs. to 15 yrs. | 160 hrs.                           |
| 15+ yrs. to 20 yrs. | 184 hrs.                           |
| 20+ yrs. to 25 yrs. | 200 hrs.                           |
| 25 yrs. or more     | 216 hrs.                           |

## 2. FLSA Exempt Employees

| Seniority           | Rate for a Full<br>Year of Service |
|---------------------|------------------------------------|
| 0 yrs. to 5 yrs.    | 120 hrs.                           |
| 5+ yrs. to 10 yrs.  | 160 hrs.                           |
| 10+ yrs. to 15 yrs. | 176 hrs.                           |
| 15+ yrs. to 20 yrs. | 200 hrs.                           |
| 20 yrs. or more     | 216 hrs                            |

# 3. School Year Employees.

Employees who are regularly employed on a school year basis for less than twelve (12) months out of a year shall be granted pro rata annual leave consistent with par. (1) or (2).

## 4. Seasonal Employees.

Employees who are regularly employed for less than twelve (12) months out of a year shall be granted pro rata annual leave consistent with par. (1) or (2).

## 5. Permanent Part Time Employees.

Employees who are regularly employed for twenty (20) or more hours but less than forty (40) hours per week on a continuing basis shall be granted pro rata leave consistent with par. (1) or (2).

## 13/5/3 Annual leave shall be computed as follows:

- 1. Annual leave credit in any given year shall not be earned for any period of absence without pay, except as provided in Articles II and XIII.
- 2. Annual leave for covered employees shall be prorated by computing hourly annual leave amounts earned for each hour in pay status, or certain periods of leave without pay as authorized in Articles II and XIII, as follows:

| Annual Leave Rate | Conversion Factor |
|-------------------|-------------------|
| 104 hr. rate      | .049808 per hour  |
| 120 hr. rate      | .057471 per hour  |
| 144 hr. rate      | .068966 per hour  |
| 160 hr. rate      | .076628 per hour  |
| 176 hr. rate      | .084291 per hour  |
| 184 hr. rate      | .088123 per hour  |
| 200 hr. rate      | .095785 per hour  |
| 216 hr. rate      | .103448 per hour  |

- 3. Employees eligible for annual leave as provided in 13/5/2, shall have such leave prorated upon termination.
- **13/5/4** Employees eligible for one hundred sixty (160) or one hundred seventy six (176) or one hundred and eighty-four (184) hours annual leave each year may, at their option, elect to receive forty (40) hours or prorated portion thereof of such benefit under one or more of the following options each year:
  - 1. As annual leave during the year earned.
  - 2. As credit for termination leave.
  - 3. As accumulated sabbatical leave.

**13/5/5** Employees eligible for two hundred (200) hours annual leave each year may, at their option, elect to receive eighty (80) hours or prorated portion thereof of such benefit under one or more of the following options each year:

1. Not to exceed forty (40) hours in cash during the year

earned.

- 2. Annual leave during the year earned.
- 3. As credit for termination leave.
- 4. As accumulated sabbatical leave.

**13/5/6** Effective January 2005, employees eligible for two hundred and sixteen (216) hours annual leave each year may, at their option, elect to receive one hundred and twenty (120) hours or prorated portion thereof of such benefit under one or more of the following options each year:

1. Not to exceed forty (40) hours in cash during the year

earned.

- 2. Annual leave during the year earned.
- 3. As credit for termination leave.
- 4. As accumulated sabbatical leave.

**13/5/7** As of July 1, 1993, employees who earn less than one hundred sixty (160) hours annual leave each year and who have accumulated a minimum of five hundred twenty (520) hours of sick leave may, at the employee's option, elect to receive forty (40) hours or portion thereof of annual leave under one of the following options each year:

- 1. Annual leave during the year earned;
- 2. As credit for termination leave or as accumulated sabbatical leave.

Those employees who have accumulated the five hundred twenty (520) hours of sick leave on July 1, 1993, and those employees who accumulate such hours of sick leave after that date, will be permanently eligible for this benefit.

## 13/5/8 Catastrophic Leave

This is a program to allow employees to voluntarily donate (transfer) annual leave, Saturday legal holiday, personal holiday and sabbatical leave time to employees who have been granted unpaid leaves of absence due to catastrophic need for which no eligible paid leave benefits or replacement income are available. It is understood that these transfers are a conditional benefit and not a right of potential recipients.

Catastrophic illness or injury is defined as an illness or injury which is expected to incapacitate the employee and which creates a financial hardship.

Catastrophic illness or injury may also include an incapacitated family member if this results in the employee being required to take time off from work for an extended period of time to care for the family member.

A joint committee composed of equal representation of Association, Union and Employer representatives will be designated to establish and/or modify guidelines, policies, and processes for application, approval, review of denials and confidentiality of requests or donations by potential recipients and donors. One (1) representative from each certified parent union with an Agreement containing a Catastrophic Leave provision, one (1) classified non-represented employee, and designated Employer representatives will comprise a joint committee.

Transfers may occur among covered employees in the same agency. Transfers between covered employees in different agencies may occur with the affected agencies approval. Covered employees for purposes of this provision means any state employee having access to a Catastrophic Leave Program, excluding employees in positions under s. 230.08(cm), (d) and (k), Wis. Stats., unless approved or authorized by the UW Board of Regents, unclassified employees of the State of Wisconsin Investment Board, and elected officials.

The Association shall establish an approval committee, comprised of no more than three (3) Association representatives and one (1) management liaison. Leave requests must be approved by the Association committee having jurisdiction over the applicant. Consistent with the provisions of this section, the committee shall have final decision making authority. Applicants may request a review of denials before this committee.

Donations shall be from within the same employing unit first and may be expanded to the agency level with agency approval. Donations shall be on an hour for hour basis and used in order of receipt.

The Association approval committee will notify the Employer of approved recipients and donors. The Employer will transfer donated leave from donor to recipient leave accounts. Notwithstanding the provisions of ss. 19.31-19.36, Wis. Stats., the Employer will not release any information relating to approved recipients or donors, unless required to do so by the Wisconsin Employment Relations Commission, or a court of law.

To be an eligible recipient, an employee:

- A. Must have completed the first six (6) months of an original probationary period. (Days of catastrophic leave benefits to a recipient shall be considered as leave without pay for probationary extension purposes).
  - B. Must be on approved unpaid leave of absence.
  - C. Must be in need of at least one hundred and sixty (160) hours.

- D. Must be absent due to a catastrophic illness or disability of an employee or a member of the employee's immediate family for which medical documentation is provided.
- E. Must have exhausted all available sick leave and have no more than sixteen (16) hours of combined accrued annual leave, Saturday legal holiday, personal holiday and/or sabbatical leave time.
  - F. Must not be receiving other salary replacement benefits.
- G. Must be approved to receive transfers by the Association approval committee.
- H. Part-time employees will receive leave on a prorated basis up to the FTE of scheduled hours.
  - I. Must remain a state employee.

To be an eligible donor, an employee:

- A. Must have completed the first six (6) months of an original probationary period and been a state employee for at least one (1) year.
- B. Cannot donate a combination of more than thirty-two (32) hours of accrued personal holiday, Saturday legal holiday, sabbatical leave and/or anticipated annual leave in any calendar year (Prorated based on FTE).
  - C. Must remain a state employee.

An applicant may consult with their Association representative by telephone for assistance with completing application materials for the Catastrophic Leave Program. Special requests for personal meetings or other arrangements based on an employee's disability may be considered.

It is understood that nothing in this Section shall require either the Association or the Employer to take any action determined to be illegal or in conflict with other provisions of this Agreement.

It is understood that the provisions of this section are not subject to the appeal provisions of Article IV of this Agreement.

**13/5/9** Employees shall be allowed to use earned annual leave from their last year of service prior to retirement or their accumulated sabbatical leave time, or both, for a payment of medical insurance premiums at the group rate of post retirement periods as under s. 40.05(4)(b), Wis. Stats.

#### Section 6 Leaves of Absence Without Pay

#### 13/6/1 A. Leaves of Absence

- 1. Employees, upon request, may be granted leaves without pay at the sole discretion of the Employer for any reason for a period up to, but not exceeding one (1) year, except as provided in paragraphs 2, 3, 4, 5, below and in Article II, Section 12.
- 2. Employees shall be granted a maternity or paternity leave of absence without pay as follows:
- a. The employee shall submit written notification to the employee's immediate supervisor at least four (4) weeks prior to the employee's anticipated departure stating the probable duration of the leave. Maternity or paternity leaves shall be granted for a period of time up to, but not exceeding, six (6) months. Upon request of the employee and at the discretion of the appointing authority, maternity leaves of absence without pay may be extended or renewed for another period of time, not to exceed six (6) months. In no case shall the total period of leave for maternity, including use of vacation, sick leave, compensatory time, holidays or leave of absence without pay, exceed twelve (12) months.
- b. In no case shall the employee be required to leave prior to childbirth unless she is no longer able to satisfactorily perform the duties of her position.
- c. Except as provided under Article XIII, Section 4 of this Agreement (sick leave), all periods of leave related to maternity shall be leaves of absence without pay.
- 3. School Year Employees--Employees whose services are not required at institutions or schools during a summer or vacation period recess, shall be granted leave of absence without pay.
- 4. Except as provided in Section 8 of this Article, whenever an employee enters into the active military service of the United States, the employee shall be granted a military leave without pay as provided under s. 230.32, Wis. Stats., and the applicable federal statutes. The employee shall also be granted a military leave without pay as provided under applicable federal statutes for duly authorized inactive duty training, such as weekend drills.

Employees on military leave without pay for duly authorized inactive duty training or active duty for training shall continue to earn vacation, sick leave, and legal holiday credits.

- 5. Employees adopting a child or children or taking custody of a foster child or children shall be granted a leave of absence without pay for a period of up to, but not exceeding, six (6) months. Such leave must coincide with the actual taking custody of the child or children.
- 13/6/2 B. The Employer agrees to provide for the following rights upon the employee's return from any of the above approved leaves without pay:
- 1. The employee shall be returned to the employee's position or one of like nature.
- 2. If the employee's position has been abolished through legislation or material reorganization of the agency, the employee shall be given consideration for any other position of similar pay grade and class for which, in the opinion of the Employer, the employee is qualified. If no such position exists, the layoff provisions of this Agreement (Article VIII) shall apply.
- 3. Employees may return to work prior to the expiration of a leave of absence only upon express approval of the Employer.
- **13/6/3** C. Bargaining unit employees, at their discretion, and with fourteen (14) days notice to the Employer, shall be permitted to take up to five (5) days leave without pay but without loss of benefits, during each calendar year in addition to any other leave entitlements beginning June 30, 2001. Additional leave without pay may be approved by the Employer.

#### Section 7 Hazardous Employment Status

- **13/7/1** A. The Employer agrees to continue in effect the provisions and administration of s. 230.36(1), (2) and (3), Wis. Stats., which pertain to Employer payments to employees who suffer an injury while performing service for the Employer and incidental to the employee's employment. For the purposes of this section, the provisions of s. 230.36(4), Wis. Stats., concerning appeals to the Personnel Commission, shall not be applicable.
- 13/7/2 B. Application for benefits under s. 230.36 Wis. Stats., shall be made by the employee or his or her representative to the Employer within fourteen (14) calendar days from the date of injury on forms provided by the Employer. In extenuating circumstances, at the discretion of the Employer, the time limit for application for benefits may be waived. The application shall contain sufficient factual information to indicate the nature and extent of the injury or illness, the circumstances surrounding its occurrence and the qualifying duties on which the application is based.
- **13/7/3** C. Within fourteen (14) calendar days after receipt of the claim, the Employer shall notify the employee of the decision to authorize or deny the claim.

- **13/7/4** D. If an employee's claim for benefits under this Section is denied by the Employer, the employee may, within thirty (30) calendar days, file an appeal at the Third step of the grievance procedure provided under Article IV of this Agreement
- 13/7/5 E. Approved payments under this Section shall continue from the date of inability to work until the date employee returns to work or until the employee is terminated by the Employer. Employees on approved leave under this Section shall be entitled to full base pay plus add-on, plus any unitwide pay increases and personal holidays. However, personal holidays shall lapse if the employee does not return to full work status by the end of the calendar year.
- 13/7/6 F. An employee on approved leave with pay under this section, shall earn the following benefits while remaining in nonwork status: accrual of vacation credits for the period of absence; and the accrual of sick leave during the period of absence. An employee shall be denied legal holiday credits for holidays which occur during the period of absence from work while on an approved leave with pay under this section. Vacation and holiday credits earned prior to the date of injury may be carried over for a period of twelve (12) months from the date of injury, at which time unused credits shall lapse.
- **13/7/7** G. Concurrent benefits--except for payments specifically authorized under Chapter 102, Wis. Stats., pertaining to Worker's Compensation--under no circumstances shall an employee receive more than their basic rate of pay plus addon for the job in which the employee was performing at the time of injury.
- 13/7/8 H. Employees on leave with pay shall submit to such physical and/or medical examinations as may be required by the Employer to determine the extent of or continuation of disability and inability to work. Such examination(s) shall be at the expense of the Employer and performed by physicians selected by the Employer. A complete report indicating the nature and extent of disability and prognosis for a reasonable return to duty and date of such return shall be submitted to the Employer. Refusal by the employee to submit to examinations ordered by the Employer or medical treatment ordered by the examining physician shall constitute grounds for disciplinary action. Based upon the information provided by the medical reports, the Employer shall determine the extent to which leave with pay shall be granted or take action to terminate employment. Upon return to full work status, an employee's benefits under this section shall cease providing the attending physician has released them from further medical treatment. In the event that the employee is able to return to full work status but further medical treatment is required for the sustained injury, benefits shall continue to be granted to cover the treatment time, providing the attending physician has made a prior determination that such treatment is necessary for full recovery. When an employee suffers further aggravation of an injury for which benefits have ended, the employee may, upon recommendation of their attending physician, have such benefit resume for the

period of treatment recommended, provided such aggravation meets the qualifying provisions of s. 230.36, Wis. Stats.

#### Section 8 Military Service

#### **13/8/1** Annual Field Training:

The Employer agrees to provide employees who have permanent status and who are members of either the national guard, state guard or any other reserve component of the military forces of the United States or the State of Wisconsin, now or hereafter organized or constituted under federal and state law, shall be granted a leave of absence without loss of pay not to exceed thirty (30) scheduled workdays in any calendar year. During this leave, each employee shall receive the employee's base state pay less the base military pay received for those scheduled workdays, but such reduction shall not be more than the base state pay. Such leave shall be provided to enable employees to attend military schools and annual field training or annual active duty of training and any other federal tours of active duty which have been duly ordered and held. Such paid leave shall not be granted to employees who are serving on extended active duty or for service as a member of the active armed services of the United States, or for absences of three (3) consecutive days or less. Employees shall notify their immediate supervisor immediately upon receiving written or oral notice of their dates of military service. This provision does not apply to inactive duty training.

B. The amount of authorized pay shall be determined by the number of scheduled workdays within the starting and ending dates of the training period as specified on the military pay voucher or other payroll document received by the employee at the conclusion of the training period. This document shows the number of days and inclusive dates for which military pay was received, including authorized travel time, if applicable. Military orders include ample travel time via the most rapid mode of transportation available and for which transportation or actual reimbursement is made by the military, therefore additional travel time required by the employee to accommodate a different mode of travel elected by the employee must be charged to leave without pay, vacation or compensatory time.

## 13/8/2 Public Emergencies:

The Employer agrees to provide employees who have permanent status and who are members of the Wisconsin National Guard or the Wisconsin State Guard, who are called into State active duty service to meet situations arising from war, riot, public emergency or are called into service to prepare for anticipated emergencies the right to elect to receive pay from the State pursuant to s. 20.465(1)(c), Wis. Stats., in an amount equal to the employee's base State salary for such period of State active duty in lieu of the service pay, including allowances, the employee would normally receive as a member of the National or State Guard.

- 13/8/3 The Employer agrees that leave provided under this section is in addition to all other leaves granted or authorized by this Agreement. For the purpose of determining seniority, pay or pay advancement, the status of the employee shall be considered uninterrupted by such attendance.
- 13/8/4 The Employer agrees that employees who are called for a preinduction physical for the military service shall be granted a leave of absence with pay for the time actually and necessarily spent in response to such a call.
- **13/8/5** Differential pay, sick leave, and annual leave for employees activated into certain federal service:
- A. Subject to C., below, an employee who is activated to serve on military duty in the U.S. armed forces shall be paid his or her state salary, less any military pay and housing allowances that he or she receives, during the period in which the employee is on military duty in the U.S. armed forces, unless the military pay and housing allowances equal or exceed his or her state salary, and shall accumulate sick leave and paid annual leave of absence as though no interruption in service has occurred if all of the following apply:
- 1. On or after January 1, 2003, the employee is activated to serve, or is serving, on military duty in the U.S. armed forces, other than for training purposes.
- 2. On the date on which he or she is activated, the employee is either a member of the Wisconsin national guard or a member of a reserve component of the U.S. armed forces or is recalled to active military duty from inactive reserve status.
- 3. The employee has received a military leave of absence under 13/6/1/A.4., under 13/8/1, under s. 230.35(3), Wis. Stats., or under rules promulgated by the office of state employment relations.
- B. Subject to C., below, on or after January 1, 2003, an employee who is required to serve, or who is serving, in the U.S. public health service and who is on detail with any of the U.S. armed forces shall be paid his or her state salary, less any federal pay and housing allowances that he or she receives, during the period in which the employee is detailed for duty with any of the U.S. armed forces, unless the federal pay and housing allowances equal or exceed his or her state salary, and shall accumulate sick leave and paid annual leave of absence as though no interruption in service has occurred.
- C. 1. Except as provided in paragraph 2., following, beginning on the day in which an employee is activated to serve on military duty in the U.S. armed forces or to serve in the U.S. public health service, the employee shall receive the pay and benefits authorized under A. or B., above, for a period of not

more than one hundred and seventy-nine (179) days. If an employee is eligible to receive pay and benefits for military service under s. 230.35 (3)(a) or under 13/8/1 of this Agreement, the employee shall become eligible to receive the pay and benefits authorized under A. or B., above, only after receiving the pay and benefits for military service under s. 230.35 (3)(a) or 13/8/1.

- 2. The governor, by executive order, may extend the period that an employee receives the pay and benefits under 1., above, up to a period of two (2) years from the date on which the person is activated to serve on military duty in the U.S. armed forces or to serve in the U.S. public health service. Any extension granted by the governor under this paragraph may apply to an individual employee or to a group of employees, as determined by the governor. The governor may make up to three (3) additional extensions under this paragraph, each of which may not exceed a period of two (2) years.
- 3. No employee who is eligible to receive the pay and benefits under A., or B., above, may receive the pay or benefits for any service in the U.S. armed forces or the U.S. public health service for any such service before January 1, 2003.
- D. An appointing authority shall permit an employee who is eligible to receive the pay and benefits authorized under A., or B., above, and who has completed his or her duty with the U.S. armed forces or the U.S. public health service to use up to one hundred and sixty (160) hours of accumulated paid leave before the employee resumes employment with the state. Any accumulated paid leave that is used under this paragraph must be used no later than 30 days after the employee has completed his or her duty with the U.S. armed forces or the U.S. public health service. If, after using such leave, an employee has any paid leave remaining that was accumulated while on duty with the U.S. armed forces or the U.S. public health service, the appointing authority shall permit the employee to carry over the leave into the next calendar year for use in that year.

13/8/6 If an employee who is eligible to receive the pay and benefits authorized under 13/8/5 was activated to serve, or is serving, on military duty in the U.S. armed forces or in the U.S. public health service during the period that begins on January 1, 2003, and ends on the day before the effective date of this Agreement, the employee shall receive the pay and benefits authorized under 13/8/5 for any service on military duty in the U.S. armed forces or in the U.S. public health service during that period.

## Section 9 Jury Duty

13/9/1 The Employer agrees to provide employees who are summoned for grand jury or petit jury service leave with pay at the base pay of the employee. Base pay of the employee is the employee's pay rate excluding any overtime or supplemental pay. When not impaneled for actual service and only on call, the employee shall

report back to work unless authorized by the Employer to be absent from the employee's work assignment.

#### Section 10 Retirement

**13/10/1** The Employer agrees to continue in effect the administration of the Wisconsin Retirement System as provided under Chapter 40, Wis. Stats., and the appropriate Adm. Code rules of the Employee Trust Funds Board.

**13/10/2** The Employer shall contribute on behalf of the employee five percent (5%) of the employee's earnings paid by the State.

**13/10/3** The Employer shall pay the one percent (1%) benefit adjustment contribution required by s. 40.05(2m), Wis. Stats.

**13/10/4** Effective April 25, 2010, the Employer shall pay the additional threetenths of one percent (.3%) employee share of the required benefit adjustment contribution for general occupation employees.

#### Section 11 Holidays

## **13/11/1** A. Holidays

1. The Employer agrees to provide full time employees the following paid holidays of eight (8) hours each.

Independence Day

Labor Day First Monday in September
Thanksgiving Day Fourth Thursday in November

Christmas Eve Christmas Day New Year's Eve New Year's Day

Martin Luther King Jr. Day
Memorial Day
Third Monday in January
Last Monday in May

The day following, if January 1, July 4 or December 25 falls on a Sunday.

- 2. To qualify for any paid holiday, employees must work or be in pay status on the last scheduled workday immediately preceding or the first scheduled workday immediately following the holiday.
- 3. If any of the holidays provided above fall on an employee's regularly scheduled day off, such employees shall be compensated at the regular rate for the holiday in cash or compensatory time off at the discretion of the Employer.

- 4. a. The Employer agrees to provide employees with three and one-half (3 1/2) non-cumulative personal holidays in each of the calendar years covered by this Agreement plus one (1) additional non-cumulative personal holiday each calendar year, effective calendar year 2004, in recognition of Veterans Day. All employees not satisfactorily completing their probationary period will earn only the annual proration of their personal holidays.
- b. These four and one-half (4 1/2) holidays may be scheduled and taken as provided in Article VI, Section 3. (Hours of Work)
- 5. Under the provisions of 1, 2 and 4 above, permanent part time employees will have all holidays prorated. The proration will be based upon the projection of the percent of full time the employee is to be employed on a yearly basis (2088 hours).

## 13/11/2 B. Premium Pay for Working Holidays

- 1. When employees are required by the Employer to work on a holiday provided in A./1. above, the Employer agrees to reimburse such employees at the premium rate of time and one-half in addition to the paid holiday for all hours worked on holidays between the hours of 12:00 a.m. and 11:59 p.m.
- 2. Premium payments for working provided under this Section, at the rate of time and one-half the employee's regular rate shall be made in compensatory time off or cash payment, or any combination thereof, at the discretion of the Employer. When such payment is made in compensatory time, the provisions of Article VI, Section 2 shall apply.

#### **13/11/3** C. Compensatory Time Off

Where compensatory time off is provided under the provisions of this Section, it shall be taken in accordance with the provisions of Article VI, Section 3 (Hours of Work). The Employer may permit such time to be anticipated.

## Section 12 Travel and Lodging

13/12/1 The Employer agrees to continue in effect the provisions of s. 16.53(12) and 20.916, Wis. Stats, relating to the reimbursement of State employees for expenses incurred while traveling on State business. The Association recognizes that the Employer has the right to develop reasonable guidelines to implement and administer the provisions of ss. 16.53(12), 20.916, Wis. Stats., and this Section. The Employer agrees to provide thirty (30) days advance notice to the Association of any Office of State Employment Relations formal recommendations relating to guideline changes. The reasonableness of such changes to the guidelines which

includes both application and interpretation may be challenged through the grievance procedure contained in this Agreement.

Employees covered by this Agreement shall receive any additional increases in reimbursement rates that the Employer may obtain under ss. 16.53(12) and 20.916, Wis. Stats.

#### **13/12/2** A. Definitions:

In this section the following definitions shall apply:

- 1. "Assigned Headquarters" shall mean the facility or location to which the employee is normally assigned by the Employer as a headquarters and from which the employee performs their assigned duties.
- 2. "Work Site" shall mean any location designated by the Employer other than the employee's assigned headquarters at which the employee performs their assigned duties.

#### **13/12/3** B. Meals

Employees shall be reimbursed for all actual, reasonable, and necessary amounts expended for their own meals incurred in the performance of their official duties. The performance of the employee's official duties must be at a point more than fifteen (15) odometer miles from the assigned headquarters when traveling by the shortest accessible route, unless a longer route is authorized by the Employer. As of the effective date of this Agreement, employees shall be reimbursed without receipts for actual expenses incurred up to the amounts in the following schedule:

Breakfast -- \$ 8.00 Lunch -- \$ 9.00 Dinner -- \$17.00

13/12/4 When an employee is entitled to reimbursement for two (2) or more consecutive meals in a day, the amount expended for any particular meal is left to the discretion of the employee, but the total reimbursement claim shall not exceed the total of the eligible individual meal rates for the consecutive meals in a day.

13/12/5 Employees shall be paid a flat rate of four dollars (\$4.00) for each home packed meal.

13/12/6 Employees shall be reimbursed for commercially packed meals in accordance with the Breakfast rate for Breakfast meals and in accordance with the Lunch rate for Lunch and Dinner meals.

13/12/7 All of the above amounts include tax and tip.

13/12/8 Requests for reimbursement for amounts in excess of the above schedule must be accompanied by a receipt and full explanation of the reasonableness of such expense.

## **13/12/9** C. Lodging

Employees shall be reimbursed for their actual, reasonable and necessary expenses for lodging incurred in the performance of their official duties. Receipts are required for all lodging. An explanation of reasonableness is necessary where the lodging is in excess of the amount set forth below. The amounts set forth below exclude the cost of all applicable taxes.

#### **13/12/10** Effective July 1, 2008:

In counties other than Milwaukee, Racine, and Waukesha: \$70.00 In Milwaukee, Racine, and Waukesha counties: \$80.00

#### 13/12/11 D. Mileage Reimbursement

- 1. <u>Effective July 1, 2008</u>, the Employer agrees to reimburse any employee who is authorized and required to use the employee's personal automobile or truck in work for the State at a rate of forty-<u>eight</u> and one-half cents (\$.485) per mile.
- 2. An additional reimbursement at the rate of one cent (\$.01) per mile shall be paid to any employee for the use of the employee's personal automobile or truck when used as an emergency vehicle or under conditions which may cause excessive wear or depreciation [including pulling trailers; carrying two (2) or more passengers (not including the driver); carrying tools, equipment or supplies; or which require the installation of special equipment]. This reimbursement at the rate of one cent (\$.01) per mile is in addition to the rates listed in 1., above and 3., below, to which the employee is eligible.
- 3. When an employee uses a personal automobile or truck on a construction project (including a pit, quarry, or to a bituminous mixing or concrete mixing site and in survey work) or in woods, or fields where trails, roads or portions thereof are not open to the public and not paved, the employee shall be reimbursed at the rate of four cents (\$.04) per mile in addition to the rates listed in 1. and 2., above, to which the employee is eligible.
- 4. When an assigned pool or state-owned automobile or truck is available and the employee is given the option to utilize a personal automobile or truck, the mileage allowance shall be at a rate equal to the approximate cost of operation of State cars, including depreciation.

- 5. The Employer agrees to reimburse an employee who is authorized to use a privately owned motorcycle on state business. The rates for reimbursement shall be <u>twenty-eight and one-half</u> cents (\$.<u>285</u>) per mile, subject to the following conditions:
- a. Only one (1) individual may be transported on a single motorcycle.
- b. The agency head may require travel by automobile or truck if the travel costs are anticipated to be less than the cost of travel by motorcycle, such as when two (2) or more state employees are traveling to the same destination.
- c. The agency head may require the use of a safety helmet as a part of the agency's work rules.
- 6. When management determines that an employee's automobile, truck, or motorcycle is required for travel to and from a work site removed from the assigned headquarters, the employee shall be reimbursed for mileage from home to the work site, or from the assigned headquarters to the work site, whichever is closer.
- 7. When management determines that an employee's automobile, truck, or motorcycle is not required for travel to and from a work site removed from the assigned headquarters and the Employer does not provide transportation to the work site, the Employer will reimburse mileage from the employee's home to the work site, or to a pickup point, which is in excess of the mileage from the employee's home to the assigned headquarters. Mileage payments from home to the assigned headquarters are not allowed.

#### 13/12/12 E. Parking Reimbursement

Reasonable and necessary parking charges incurred in the performance of an employee's duties are reimbursable whether the employee is using a personal automobile, truck, or motorcycle, or an assigned automobile or truck. This is based on the assumption that the employee is removed from the employee's assigned headquarters.

## 13/12/13 F. Automobile or Truck Insurance

truck:

When an employee operates a state-owned automobile or

1. Liability protection will be provided by the Employer for both business and personal miles driven.

- 2. Non-deductible collision protection will be provided by the Employer for authorized business and personal use.
- 3. No action will be taken by the Employer to recover costs for damages to a state-owned automobile or truck from the employee.

#### 13/12/14 G. Automobile or Truck Assignments

- 1. Annual state-owned vehicle automobile or truck assignments for highway construction or seasonal assignments shall be made wherever possible prior to April 1 of each year. Employees assigned such vehicles shall retain such vehicles for the duration of the annual construction season (April 1-March 31) or seasonal assignment while assigned to the field, unless mutually agreed otherwise. Employees not assigned a state-owned automobile or truck under the preceding provision shall not be required to accept a subsequently available state-owned automobile or truck during the remainder of that annual construction season or seasonal assignment while assigned to the field, unless mutually agreed otherwise.
- 2. The Employer agrees that bargaining unit employees shall not be required to reimburse the Employer for miles driven in a personally assigned, state-owned vehicle when the distance traveled from the employee's home to a work site removed from the assigned headquarters is less than the distance from the assigned headquarters to such work site.

#### 13/12/15 H. Travel Expenses

- 1. Travel expenses shall be advanced to employees upon request when estimated monthly expenses exceed fifty dollars (\$50.00). Such advances shall not exceed eighty percent (80%) of the estimated expenses.
- 2. As of the effective date of this Agreement, one personal call home per day is reimbursable up to five dollars (\$5.00) each for the following conditions:
- a. Each night an employee must spend overnight away from home in travel status, or,
- b. As a result of each unscheduled geographical location change, or,
- c. As a result of an unscheduled change in travel status which results in more than a one (1) hour extension to the employee's originally scheduled return time.

#### **13/12/16** I. Travel Status

Employees transferring under the provisions of Article VII, Section 3 of this Agreement may be eligible for travel and lodging expenses for a period of up to sixty (60) calendar days following the date of transfer as determined by the Employer.

#### 13/12/17 J. Employee Commuting Option

With prior approval from the employing unit management, employees on field assignment that require temporary lodging near the work site may apply an amount up to the actual cost of lodging to reimburse the employee for the cost of commuting between the employee's home and work site. The cost of commuting includes mileage for the trip from the employee's home to the work site at the beginning of the workweek and the trip from the work site to the employee's home at the end of the workweek. Reimbursement will be at the personal vehicle use mileage rate. Time spent commuting under this provision shall not be considered work time.

13/12/18 Should more than one (1) employee at one (1) work site request reimbursement, management reserves the right to require car pooling and to limit the changing of employees being reimbursed to no more than once a pay period.

## Section 13 Administration of Worker's Compensation Benefits

**13/13/1** In the administration of the Worker's Compensation Act as set forth in Chapter 102, Wis. Stats., the Management shall make an initial determination as to whether the injury was job related; and, if so, the Employer may authorize payment for temporary disability as specified in the Worker's Compensation Act.

13/13/2 In the event the Employer makes an initial determination that an injury is job related and authorizes payment for temporary disability as specified in the Worker's Compensation Act, the Employer shall continue to pay its share of Health Insurance premium as provided in Article XIII, Section 1 for the period of the temporary total disability.

13/13/3 In the event the Employer denies the employee's claim of Worker's Compensation injury, and the employee's claim is later sustained, the Employer will reimburse the employee its proportionate share of the premium payment per Article XIII, Section 1, if the employee had continued paying the full cost of the Health Insurance premium payment during the period of worker's compensation claim pendency.

#### Section 14 Witness Fees

13/14/1 Where an employee is subpoenaed to testify in a legal action and the Employer determines that such subpoena resulted directly from the performance of the employee's required duties, the Employer shall permit the employee to take time off without loss of pay to comply with the subpoena if required to appear during the employee's regularly scheduled hours of employment; provided however, that the employee shall turn over to the Employer any witness fee received. The employee shall be reimbursed for necessary expenses pursuant to Article XIII, Section 12 (Travel & Lodging).

#### Section 15 Dental Insurance

**13/15/1** The Employer agrees to deduct from the pay of participating employees the amount necessary to pay the total premium for a dental insurance plan to be administered by the Association. The Association shall notify the Employer of the premium amounts and provide signed deduction authorization cards for employees from whose pay the premium shall be deducted.

13/15/2 The Association shall indemnify and save the Employer harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits, or other forms of liability which may arise out of any action taken or not taken by the Employer for the purpose of complying with the provisions of this section.

13/15/3 Notwithstanding the foregoing provision of this section, it is neither the intent nor the purpose of this section that the Employer is offering, providing or making available dental insurance coverage to employees nor does the Employer assume or accept responsibility or liability for the administration, coverage or conduct of such a program.

## Section 16 Employee Funded Reimbursement Account

**13/16/1** The Employer agrees to offer bargaining unit employees the opportunity to participate in the Employee-funded Reimbursement Account program as administered under the provisions of Chapter 40, Wis. Stats.

## Section 17 Family and/or Medical Leave

**13/17/1** The parties agree to abide by the provisions of the Wisconsin Family or Medical Leave Act, s. 103.10, Wis. Stats., and the Federal Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 or as amended, as required.

## Section 18 Americans With Disabilities Act Compliance

13/18/1 The Association and the Employer agree that the language of the Agreement shall be interpreted and applied in a manner consistent with the requirements of the Americans with Disabilities Act.

#### **Section 19 Long Term Health Care Insurance**

**13/19/1** The Employer agrees to deduct from the pay of participating employees the amount necessary to pay the total premium for a Long Term Health Care Insurance plan to be administered by the Association. The Association shall notify the Employer of the premium amounts and provide signed deduction authorization cards for employees from whose pay the premium shall be deducted.

13/19/2 The Association shall indemnify and save the Employer harmless against any and all claims, demands, suits or other forms of liability which may arise out of any action taken or not taken by the Employer for the purpose of complying with the provisions of this section.

13/19/3 Notwithstanding the foregoing provision of this section, it is neither the intent nor the purpose of this section that the Employer is offering, providing or making available Long Term Health Care Insurance coverage to employees nor does the Employer assume or accept responsibility or liability for the administration, coverage or conduct of such a program.

#### ARTICLE XIV

#### No Strike or Lockout

- **14/1/1** Inasmuch as this Agreement provides machinery for the orderly resolution of disputes which relate to this Agreement by an impartial third party, the Employer and Association recognize their mutual responsibility to provide for uninterrupted services. Therefore, for the duration of this Agreement:
- **14/1/2** A. The Association agrees that neither it, its officers, agents, representatives or members, individually or collectively, will authorize, instigate, cause, aid, condone, or take part in any strike, work stoppage, sit down, stay-in, slowdown or other concerted interruption of operations or services by employees (including purported mass resignations or sick calls) or any concomitant thereof. The Association agrees that the Employer has the right to deal with any such strike activity by:
- 1. Imposing discipline, including discharge or suspension without pay on any, some, or all of the employees participating therein, and/or on any, some, or all of the leaders of the labor organization who so participate, as the Employer may choose;
- 2. Canceling the civil service status of any employee engaging therein;
- 3. Seeking an injunction and/or requesting the imposition of fines either against the Association and/or the employee(s) engaging therein, and/or suing for damages because of such strike activity.
- 14/1/3 When the Employer notifies the Association by certified mail that any of its members are engaged in any such strike activity, the Association shall immediately, in writing, order such employees to return to work, provide the Employer with a copy of such order by certified mail within twenty four (24) hours of receipt of the notification from the Employer, and a responsible officer of the Association shall publicly order the striking employees to discontinue such conduct through the medium of local newspapers and/or local radio. Failure of the Association to take such action shall be considered in determining whether or not the Association caused or authorized, directly, or indirectly, the strike. This clause is not subject to the arbitration provisions of this Agreement but shall be enforced by the ordinary processes of law.
- **14/1/4** B. The Employer agrees that neither it, its officers, agents or representatives, individually or collectively, will authorize, instigate, cause, aid or condone any lockout.

**14/1/5** C. In the event a dispute arises between the parties hereto with respect to whether or not the Association, or any of its officers, agents or representatives, has caused or authorized, either directly or indirectly, a strike, work stoppage, sit-down, stay-in, slowdown or other concerted interruption of operations or services by employees, or in the event of a dispute arising as to whether or not the Employer has locked out employees, such disputes shall be settled as provided in Article IV of this Agreement. This Article shall not affect the right of the Employer to deal with any strike activity pursuant to Part A of this Article.

#### ARTICLE XV

#### General

#### Section 1 Obligation to Bargain

15/1/1 This Agreement represents the entire Agreement of the parties and shall supersede all previous agreements, written or verbal. The parties agree that the provisions of this Agreement shall supersede any provisions of the rules of the Director and the Personnel Board relating to any of the subjects of collective bargaining contained herein when the provisions of such rules differ with this Agreement. The parties acknowledge that during the negotiations which resulted in this Agreement each had the unlimited right and opportunity to make demands and proposals with respect to any subject or matter not removed by law from the area of collective bargaining, and that all of the understandings and agreements arrived at by the parties after the exercise of that right and opportunity are set forth in this Agreement.

## Section 2 Partial Invalidity

15/2/1 Should any part of this Agreement or any provision contained herein be declared invalid by operation of law or by any tribunal of competent jurisdiction, such invalidation of such part or provision shall not invalidate the remaining portions hereof and they shall remain in full force and effect.

## Section 3 Definition of Probationary Employee

**15/3/1** The term "probationary employee" as used in this Agreement relates to all employees serving on a probationary period as defined below. All original and all promotional appointments to permanent, sessional and seasonal positions in the classified service shall be for a probationary period of six (6) months except as specifically provided in s. 230.28, Wis. Stats., and Wis. Administrative Code, Chapter ER-Pers 13, in the cases of trainees, intern classes, reinstatement, transfer, and demotion, or where longer probationary periods are authorized.

15/3/2 The inclusion of this Section in the Agreement is for informational purposes only and does not constitute bargaining with respect to the subject matter of this Section. Further, any amendment to the aforementioned law or rule governing probationary periods will require an immediate amendment to this Section.

## Section 4 Retroactivity

15/4/1 No provision of this contract shall be retroactive unless specifically so stated.

## ARTICLE XVI

## **Termination of Agreement**

16/1/1 Except as otherwise provided herein, the terms and conditions of this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect commencing on (the day after publication in the official newspaper), and terminating on June 30, 2009, unless the parties mutually agree to extend any or all of the terms of this Agreement. Upon termination of the Agreement, all obligations under the Agreement are automatically canceled except that the provisions of the grievance procedure shall continue in effect for such period of time as is necessary to complete the processing of any disciplinary grievance presented prior to the termination of the Agreement.

## **Negotiations of Future Agreements**

**16/1/2** In the negotiations of the successor Agreement, the parties agree to simultaneously exchange initial demands on or before April 16, <u>2009</u>.

## **NEGOTIATING NOTE 1**

## ARBITRATION DECISION DISTRIBUTION

Arbitration decisions will be sent to all agencies which employ SEA represented employees and the agencies will distribute copies of the decisions to appropriate managers and supervisors unless the SEA and the Employer agree otherwise.

## **NEGOTIATING NOTE 2**

## **Counterpart Pay Ranges**

Counterpart pay ranges are determined by row in the grid below. For example, pay range 14-46 is counterpart to 14-05 and 14-56.

|       | 14-03 |       |
|-------|-------|-------|
|       | 14-04 | 14-55 |
| 14-46 | 14-05 | 14-56 |
|       | 14-06 |       |
| 14-47 |       | 14-57 |
| 14-48 |       |       |

For a complete listing of SEA bargaining unit classifications, including their corresponding pay ranges, see Appendix C.

## **NEGOTIATING NOTE 3**

## **Professional Development Time**

The parties reaffirm the substantive terms of Paragraph 11/5/1 on the basis of the arbitration award issued by Arbitrator Krinsky and dated August 5, 1998. Bargaining unit members have five (5) days of "professional development" time off during each calendar year. Such time does not have some of the attributes of "vacation," i.e., it cannot be carried over from year to year, but it does not have to be work related. It is additional time off to be used for fulfillment of "personal professional needs." The Employer may only deny a request for such available leave for operational reasons. Employees may use such days at their individual discretion for the employee's professional needs or to satisfy any other unrestricted personal professional needs as deemed appropriate by the employee. The Employer is obligated to grant the leave whenever operations permit and is not entitled to information as to the specific reason(s) for use of the leave. If the Employer approves the leave, but then has reason to believe that the employee has abused this provision, the Employer is then free to investigate the matter and, if appropriate, take disciplinary action for just cause, as it could do in the case of abuse of other types of leave.

## MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 1

The current Uniform Travel Schedule Amounts (UTSAs) <u>are defined in</u> Section F of the Compensation Plan, <u>which is posted on the Office of State Employment Relations website</u>.

## **MEMORANDUM OF UNDERSTANDING 2**

## **Agency Employing Unit Structure Bulletin**

Within thirty (30) days of the effective date of this Agreement and whenever the bulletin is revised thereafter, the Employer will provide the President of the Association with an electronic link to the current DMRS Bulletin listing all Employing Units.

APPENDIX <u>A-1</u>
SCHEDULE 14: STATE ENGINEERING ASSOCIATION
Effective <u>April 25, 2010</u>

|              | Official Hourly Rate |        |        | Monthly Basis *          |       |       | Annual Basis * |        |        |        |
|--------------|----------------------|--------|--------|--------------------------|-------|-------|----------------|--------|--------|--------|
| Pay<br>Range | Min                  | PSICM  | Max    | Within Range<br>Pay Step | Min   | PSICM | Max            | Min    | PSICM  | Max    |
| 14-03        | 14.730               | 15.172 | 24.550 | 0.442                    | 2,563 | 2,640 | 4,272          | 30,756 | 31,679 | 51,260 |
| 14-04        | 19.473               | 20.058 | 31.157 | 0.585                    | 3,388 | 3,490 | 5,421          | 40,660 | 41,881 | 65,056 |
| 14-05        | 20.919               | 21.547 | 33.471 | 0.628                    | 3,640 | 3,749 | 5,824          | 43,679 | 44,990 | 69,887 |
| 14-06        | 22.410               | 23.083 | 35.856 | 0.673                    | 3,899 | 4,016 | 6,239          | 46,792 | 48,197 | 74,867 |
| 14-22        | 14.730               | 15.172 | 23.568 | 0.442                    | 2,563 | 2,640 | 4,101          | 30,756 | 31,679 | 49,210 |
| 14-23        | 17.919               | 18.457 | 28.671 | 0.538                    | 3,118 | 3,212 | 4,989          | 37,415 | 38,538 | 59,865 |
| 14-24        | 19.264               | 19.842 | 30.823 | 0.578                    | 3,352 | 3,453 | 5,363          | 40,223 | 41,430 | 64,358 |
| 14-25        | 20.919               | 21.547 | 33.471 | 0.628                    | 3,640 | 3,749 | 5,824          | 43,679 | 44,990 | 69,887 |
| 14-26        | 22.410               | 23.083 | 35.856 | 0.673                    | 3,899 | 4,016 | 6,239          | 46,792 | 48,197 | 74,867 |
| 14-46        | 20.699               | 21.320 | 33.119 | 0.621                    | 3,602 | 3,710 | 5,763          | 43,220 | 44,516 | 69,152 |
| 14-47        | 24.421               | 25.154 | 39.074 | 0.733                    | 4,249 | 4,377 | 6,799          | 50,991 | 52,522 | 81,587 |
| 14-48        | 26.407               | 27.200 | 42.252 | 0.793                    | 4,595 | 4,733 | 7,352          | 55,138 | 56,794 | 88,222 |
| 14-55        | 17.806               | 18.341 | 28.490 | 0.535                    | 3,098 | 3,191 | 4,957          | 37,179 | 38,296 | 59,487 |
| 14-56        | 20.995               | 21.625 | 33.592 | 0.630                    | 3,653 | 3,763 | 5,845          | 43,838 | 45,153 | 70,140 |
| 14-57        | 24.233               | 24.960 | 38.773 | 0.727                    | 4,217 | 4,343 | 6,747          | 50,599 | 52,116 | 80,958 |

<sup>\*</sup>Estimates for informational purposes only. The Official Hourly Rate is used for payroll purposes.

APPENDIX A-2
SCHEDULE 14: STATE ENGINEERING ASSOCIATION
Effective April 25, 2010 for implementation of the first 2% GWA and pay range reallocations

|                            | Official Hourly Rate |               |               | Mo                       | Monthly Basis * |              |              | Annual Basis * |               |               |
|----------------------------|----------------------|---------------|---------------|--------------------------|-----------------|--------------|--------------|----------------|---------------|---------------|
| <u>Pay</u><br><u>Range</u> | Min                  | <b>PSICM</b>  | Max           | Within Range<br>Pay Step | Min             | <b>PSICM</b> | Max          | Min            | <b>PSICM</b>  | Max           |
| 14-03                      | <u>15.025</u>        | <u>15.476</u> | 25.042        | 0.451                    | 2,614           | 2,693        | 4,357        | 31,372         | 32,314        | 52,287        |
| <u>14-04</u>               | <u>19.863</u>        | <u>20.459</u> | <u>32.774</u> | <u>0.596</u>             | <u>3,456</u>    | <u>3,560</u> | <u>5,703</u> | <u>41,474</u>  | <u>42,718</u> | <u>68,432</u> |
| <u>14-05</u>               | 21.338               | 21.979        | <u>35.208</u> | 0.641                    | 3,713           | 3,824        | 6,126        | 44,554         | 45,892        | 73,514        |
| <u>14-06</u>               | 22.859               | <u>23.545</u> | <u>37.718</u> | <u>0.686</u>             | <u>3,977</u>    | <u>4,097</u> | 6,563        | <u>47,730</u>  | <u>49,162</u> | <u>78,755</u> |
| <u>14-22</u>               | <u>15.025</u>        | <u>15.476</u> | <u>24.792</u> | <u>0.451</u>             | <u>2,614</u>    | <u>2,693</u> | <u>4,314</u> | 31,372         | <u>32,314</u> | <u>51,766</u> |
| <u>14-23</u>               | 18.278               | 18.827        | 30.159        | 0.549                    | 3,180           | 3,276        | 5,248        | 38,164         | 39,311        | 62,972        |
| <u>14-24</u>               | <u>19.650</u>        | <u>20.240</u> | <u>32.423</u> | <u>0.590</u>             | <u>3,419</u>    | <u>3,522</u> | <u>5,642</u> | 41,029         | <u>42,261</u> | 67,699        |
| <u>14-25</u>               | 21.338               | 21.979        | <u>35.208</u> | 0.641                    | 3,713           | 3,824        | 6,126        | 44,554         | 45,892        | 73,514        |
| <u>14-26</u>               | 22.859               | 23.545        | 37.718        | 0.686                    | 3,977           | 4,097        | 6,563        | 47,730         | 49,162        | 78,755        |
| <u>14-46</u>               | 21.113               | 21.747        | 36.948        | 0.634                    | 3,674           | <u>3,784</u> | 6,429        | 44,084         | <u>45,408</u> | 77,147        |
| <u>14-47</u>               | 24.910               | 25.658        | 41.102        | 0.748                    | 4,334           | <u>4,464</u> | 7,152        | 52,012         | 53,574        | 85,821        |
| <u>14-48</u>               | 26.936               | <u>27.745</u> | <u>44.445</u> | 0.809                    | 4,687           | 4,828        | 7,733        | 56,242         | 57,932        | 92,801        |
| <u>14-55</u>               | 18.163               | 18.708        | 29.969        | <u>0.545</u>             | 3,160           | <u>3,255</u> | 5,215        | 37,924         | 39,062        | 62,575        |
| 14-56                      | 21.415               | 22.058        | <u>35.335</u> | 0.643                    | 3,726           | 3,838        | 6,148        | 44,715         | 46,057        | 73,779        |
| 14-57                      | <u>24.718</u>        | <u>25.460</u> | <u>40.785</u> | <u>0.742</u>             | <u>4,301</u>    | <u>4,430</u> | <u>7,097</u> | <u>51,611</u>  | <u>53,160</u> | <u>85,159</u> |

<sup>\*</sup>Estimates for informational purposes only. The Official Hourly Rate is used for payroll purposes.

APPENDIX A-3
SCHEDULE 14: STATE ENGINEERING ASSOCIATION
Effective April 25, 2010 for implementation of the 1% GWA and all market adjustments

|                              |   | Official I       | Iourly Rate                    |   | <u>M</u> 0                   | onthly Basi    | s *                          | <u>A1</u>                      | nual Basis       | <u>s *</u>       |
|------------------------------|---|------------------|--------------------------------|---|------------------------------|----------------|------------------------------|--------------------------------|------------------|------------------|
| <u>Pay</u><br><u>Range</u>   | <u>Min</u>  | <b>PSICM</b>     | Max                            | <u>Within</u><br><u>Range</u><br>Pay Step | Min                          | <b>PSICM</b>   | Max                          | Min                            | <b>PSICM</b>     | <u>Max</u>       |
| <u>14-03</u><br><u>14-04</u> | 15.176<br>20.062                                  | 15.632<br>20.664 | 25.293<br>33.103               | 0.456<br>0.602                            | 2,641<br>3,491               | 2,720<br>3,596 | <u>4,401</u><br><u>5,760</u> | 31,687<br>41,889               | 32,640<br>43,146 | 52,812<br>69,119 |
| 14-05<br>14-06               | 21.552<br>23.088                                  | 22.199<br>23.781 | 35.561<br>38.096               | 0.647<br>0.693                            | 3,750<br>4,017               | 3,863<br>4,138 | 6,188<br>6,629               | 45,001<br>48,208               | 46,352<br>49,655 | 74,251<br>79,544 |
| 14-22<br>14-23<br>14-24      | <u>abolished</u><br><u>abolished</u><br>abolished |                  |                                |   |                              |                |                              |                                |                  |                  |
| 14-25<br>14-26               | abolished<br>abolished                            |                  |                                |   |                              |                |                              |                                |                  |                  |
| 14-46<br>14-47               | 21.325<br>25.160                                  | 21.965<br>25.915 | 37.319<br>41.514               | $\frac{0.640}{0.755}$                     | 3,711<br>4,378               | 3,822<br>4,509 | <u>6,494</u> <u>7,223</u>    | <u>44,527</u><br><u>52,534</u> | 45,863<br>54,111 | 77,922<br>86,681 |
| 14-48<br>14-55               | 27.206<br>18.345                                  | 28.023<br>18.896 | <u>44.890</u><br><u>30.270</u> | 0.817<br>0.551                            | <u>4,734</u><br><u>3,192</u> | 4,876<br>3,288 | 7,811<br>5,267               | <u>56,806</u><br><u>38,304</u> | 58,512<br>39,455 | 93,730<br>63,204 |
| <u>14-56</u><br><u>14-57</u> | 21.630<br>24.966                                  | 22.279<br>25.715 | 35.690<br>41.194               | 0.649<br>0.749                            | 3,764<br>4,344               | 3,877<br>4,474 | 6,210<br>7,168               | 45,163<br>52,129               | 46,519<br>53,693 | 74,521<br>86,013 |

<sup>\*</sup>Estimates for informational purposes only. The Official Hourly Rate is used for payroll purposes.

APPENDIX A-4

SCHEDULE 14: STATE ENGINEERING ASSOCIATION

Effective April 25, 2010 for implementation of the second 2% GWA, through June 30, 2009

|                            |               | Official I    | Hourly Rate   | 2   | Mo           | onthly Basi  | s *          | <u>A</u> 1    | nnual Basis   | <u>s *</u>    |
|----------------------------|---------------|---------------|---------------|---|--------------|--------------|--------------|---------------|---------------|---------------|
| <u>Pay</u><br><u>Range</u> | <u>Min</u>    | <u>PSICM</u>  | Max           | <u>Within</u><br><u>Range</u><br>Pay Step | Min          | <u>PSICM</u> | Max          | Min           | <u>PSICM</u>  | Max           |
| <u>14-03</u>               | <u>15.480</u> | <u>15.945</u> | 25.800        | 0.465                                     | 2,694        | 2,774        | 4,489        | 32,322        | 33,293        | 53,870        |
| 14-04                      | 20.464        | 21.078        | 33.766        | 0.614                                     | 3,561        | 3,668        | 5,875        | 42,729        | 44,011        | 70,503        |
| <u>14-05</u>               | 21.984        | 22.644        | 36.274        | 0.660                                     | <u>3,825</u> | <u>3,940</u> | 6,312        | 45,903        | 47,281        | 75,740        |
| <u>14-06</u>               | 23.550        | 24.257        | <u>38.858</u> | 0.707                                     | <u>4,098</u> | <u>4,221</u> | <u>6,761</u> | <u>49,172</u> | <u>50,649</u> | 81,136        |
| <u>14-46</u>               | 21.752        | 22.405        | 38.066        | 0.653                                     | 3,785        | 3,898        | 6,623        | 45,418        | 46,782        | 79,482        |
| <u>14-47</u>               | <u>25.664</u> | 26.434        | <u>42.346</u> | 0.770                                     | <u>4,466</u> | <u>4,600</u> | 7,368        | <u>53,586</u> | <u>55,194</u> | <u>88,418</u> |
| <u>14-48</u>               | <u>27.751</u> | 28.584        | 45.790        | 0.833                                     | 4,829        | <u>4,974</u> | 7,967        | 57,944        | 59,683        | 95,610        |
| <u>14-55</u>               | <u>18.712</u> | <u>19.274</u> | 30.875        | 0.562                                     | 3,256        | <u>3,354</u> | 5,372        | 39,071        | 40,244        | 64,467        |
| <u>14-56</u>               | 22.063        | 22.725        | <u>36.404</u> | 0.662                                     | <u>3,839</u> | <u>3,954</u> | <u>6,334</u> | <u>46,068</u> | <u>47,450</u> | <u>76,012</u> |
| <u>14-57</u>               | <u>25.466</u> | 26.230        | <u>42.019</u> | 0.764                                     | <u>4,431</u> | <u>4,564</u> | <u>7,311</u> | 53,173        | <u>54,768</u> | <u>87,736</u> |

<sup>\*</sup>Estimates for informational purposes only. The Official Hourly Rate is used for payroll purposes.

# APPENDIX B I. PAY PROGRESSION SERIES

# Effective April 25, 2010

| Specialist (14-03) |               | <b>Enginee</b>    | <u>r (14-46)</u> | Construction Rep. & Facility Designer (14-55) |               |  |
|--------------------|---------------|-------------------|------------------|---|---------------|--|
| <u>Minimum</u>     | <u>14.730</u> | <b>Minimum</b>    | 20.699           | Minimum                                       | 17.806        |  |
| <b>PSICM</b>       | <u>15.172</u> | <b>PSICM</b>      | 21.320           | <b>PSICM</b>                                  | <u>18.341</u> |  |
| <u>A (year 1)</u>  | <u>16.147</u> | <u>A (year 1)</u> | 22.086           | <u>A (year 1)</u>                             | 19.433        |  |
| <u>B</u>           | <u>17.122</u> | <u>B</u>          | 22.853           | <u>B</u>                                      | 20.527        |  |
| <u>C (year 2)</u>  | <u>18.101</u> | <u>C (year 2)</u> | <u>23.620</u>    | <u>C (year 2)</u>                             | 21.623        |  |
| <u>D</u>           | <u>19.077</u> | <u>D</u>          | <u>24.387</u>    |   |               |  |
| <u>E (year 3)</u>  | 20.053        | E (year 3)        | 25.154           |   |               |  |

# Effective April 25, 2010 for the purpose of administrative record, only

| Specialist (14-03) |               | Enginee           | r (14-46)     | <b>Construction</b> | Construction Rep. & Facility |  |  |
|--------------------|---------------|-------------------|---------------|---------------------|------------------------------|--|--|
|                    |               |                   |               | <b>Designe</b>      | <u>r (14-55)</u>             |  |  |
| <u>Minimum</u>     | <u>15.025</u> | <u>Minimum</u>    | 21.113        | <u>Minimum</u>      | <u>18.163</u>                |  |  |
| <b>PSICM</b>       | <u>15.476</u> | <b>PSICM</b>      | 21.747        | <b>PSICM</b>        | <u>18.708</u>                |  |  |
| <u>A (year 1)</u>  | <u>16.470</u> | <u>A (year 1)</u> | 22.528        | <u>A (year 1)</u>   | <u>19.822</u>                |  |  |
| <u>B</u>           | <u>17.465</u> | <u>B</u>          | 23.311        | <u>B</u>            | 20.938                       |  |  |
| <u>C (year 2)</u>  | <u>18.464</u> | <u>C (year 2)</u> | 24.093        | <u>C (year 2)</u>   | 22.056                       |  |  |
| <u>D</u>           | <u>19.459</u> | <u>D</u>          | <u>24.875</u> |                     |                              |  |  |
| <u>E (year 3)</u>  | <u>20.455</u> | <u>E (year 3)</u> | <u>25.658</u> |                     |                              |  |  |

# Effective April 25, 2010 for the purpose of administrative record, only

| Specialist (      | Specialist (14-03) |                   | (14-46)       | Construction Rep. & Facility |                |  |  |
|-------------------|--------------------|-------------------|---------------|------------------------------|----------------|--|--|
|                   |                    |                   |               | <b>Designer</b>              | <u>(14-55)</u> |  |  |
| <u>Minimum</u>    | <u>15.176</u>      | <b>Minimum</b>    | 21.325        | <u>Minimum</u>               | <u>18.345</u>  |  |  |
| <b>PSICM</b>      | <u>15.632</u>      | <b>PSICM</b>      | 21.965        | <u>PSICM</u>                 | <u>18.896</u>  |  |  |
| <u>A (year 1)</u> | <u>16.635</u>      | <u>A (year 1)</u> | <u>22.754</u> | <u>A (year 1)</u>            | <u>20.021</u>  |  |  |
| <u>B</u>          | <u>17.640</u>      | <u>B</u>          | 23.545        | <u>B</u>                     | <u>21.148</u>  |  |  |
| <u>C (year 2)</u> | 18.649             | <u>C (year 2)</u> | 24.334        | <u>C (year 2)</u>            | <u>22.277</u>  |  |  |
| <u>D</u>          | <u>19.654</u>      | <u>D</u>          | <u>25.124</u> |                              |                |  |  |
| <u>E (year 3)</u> | 20.660             | <u>E (year 3)</u> | <u>25.915</u> |                              |                |  |  |

# Effective April 25, 2010 through June 30, 2009

| Specialist (      | Specialist (14-03) |                   | r (14-46)     | Construction Rep. & Facility |                  |  |
|-------------------|--------------------|-------------------|---------------|------------------------------|------------------|--|
|                   |                    |                   |               | <b>Designe</b>               | <u>r (14-55)</u> |  |
| <b>Minimum</b>    | <u>15.480</u>      | <b>Minimum</b>    | 21.752        | <u>Minimum</u>               | <u>18.712</u>    |  |
| <u>PSICM</u>      | <u>15.945</u>      | <b>PSICM</b>      | 22.405        | <u>PSICM</u>                 | <u>19.274</u>    |  |
| <u>A (year 1)</u> | 16.968             | <u>A (year 1)</u> | 23.210        | <u>A (year 1)</u>            | 20.422           |  |
| <u>B</u>          | <u>17.993</u>      | <u>B</u>          | <u>24.016</u> | <u>B</u>                     | <u>21.571</u>    |  |
| <u>C (year 2)</u> | 19.022             | <u>C (year 2)</u> | <u>24.821</u> | <u>C (year 2)</u>            | <u>22.723</u>    |  |
| <u>D</u>          | 20.048             | <u>D</u>          | <u>25.627</u> |                              |                  |  |
| <u>E (year 3)</u> | <u>21.074</u>      | <u>E (year 3)</u> | <u>26.434</u> |                              |                  |  |

II. Ongoing Administration of Semi-Automatic Progression Adjustments.

## A. Eligibility.

- 1. Eligible: Subject to 2., below, employees in positions allocated to classifications assigned to pay ranges 14-03, 14-46, and 14-55 whose base pay rate is at or above PSICM of the applicable pay range and less than the applicable threshold (Point E for pay ranges 14-03 and 14-46, or Point C for pay range 14-55) are eligible for semi-automatic adjustments as specified in C., below.
- 2. Ineligible: The following employees are not eligible for a semi-automatic progression adjustment:
- a. Employees who have received an unsatisfactory performance evaluation prior to the employee attaining the next progression level and who have not received written notification that the unsatisfactory performance has been corrected;
- 1) Employees must be notified of unsatisfactory performance in writing. The written notification must include:
- a) Details of each occurrence of unsatisfactory performance.
- b) Identification of goals and expectations stated in terms that are observable and measurable and which specify how expectations are to be accomplished.
- 2) Employees who have received an unsatisfactory performance evaluation will receive a new performance evaluation within six (6) months, or prior to the next scheduled progression adjustment, whichever is sooner.
- 3) Upon satisfactory completion of the goals and expectations, the supervisor will, prior to the next scheduled progression adjustment, provide the employee with written notice of satisfactory performance. The employee will receive the next scheduled adjustment in accordance with C./3., below.
- b. Employees who are serving the first six months of an original or promotional probationary period.

## B. Effective Date.

1. Semi-automatic progression adjustments for eligible employees will be awarded at six (6) month intervals based on the employee's time in the classification series. Time in the classification series will be adjusted for

absences from employment of more than one hundred and seventy four (174) work hours per six (6) month progression interval (excluding approved annual leave), approved leaves of absence, layoff, and resignation. Adjustment of time in the classification series for the aforementioned reasons may be waived at the sole discretion of the appointing authority.

2. Semi-automatic progression adjustments will be effective on the first day of the pay period following the employee attaining the next progression interval. If the employee attains the next progression interval on the first day of a pay period, the semi-automatic progression adjustment will be effective on that date.

#### C. Amount.

- 1. Denial of a semi-automatic progression adjustment shall not be arbitrary and capricious and shall be supported by documentation as specified in A./2./a./1., above.
- 2. Except as provided in 4., below, on the effective date of the semi-automatic progression adjustment, an employee's base pay rate will be increased to the pay rate which is closest to but greater than the current base pay rate, in accordance with the applicable progression schedule provided in this Appendix.
- 3. If eligible, an employee whose semi-automatic progression adjustment has been previously denied due to circumstances described in A./2./a., above, will receive an increase to the greater of the following rates on the effective date of the next scheduled semi-automatic progression increase:
- a. The pay rate that is closest to but greater than the employee's current base pay rate; or
- b. The pay rate that corresponds to the employee's time in the classification series.
- 4. An eligible employee who is scheduled to progress to the end point of the progression schedule will receive a progression increase or be reclassified, as specified below:
- a. Employees in positions allocated to classifications assigned to pay range 14-55:
- 1) Progression increase: An employee who has served less than two (2) years in the classification series will receive an increase as provided in C./2., above.

- 2) Reclassification to the Journey level: An employee who has served at least two (2) years in the classification series will be automatically reclassified to the Journey level classification. Pay on reclassification will be set in accordance with s. ER 29.03(3)(c), Wis. Adm. Code (Pay on reclassification to a higher pay range).
- b. Employees in positions allocated to classifications assigned to pay ranges 14-03 and 14-46:
- 1) Progression increase: An employee who has served less than three (3) years in the classification series will receive an increase as provided in C./2., above.
- 2) Reclassification to the Senior level: An employee who has served at least three (3) years in the classification series will be automatically reclassified to the Senior level classification. Pay on reclassification will be set in accordance with s. ER 29.03(3)(c), Wis. Adm. Code (Pay on reclassification to a higher pay range).

# APPENDIX C

# Effective April 25, 2010

| Classification                             | Pay Range |
|--|-----------|
| Agricultural Engineer                      | 14-46     |
| Agricultural Engineer - Senior             | 14-47     |
| Agricultural Engineer - Advanced           | 14-48     |
| Air Management Engineer                    | 14-46     |
| Air Management Engineer - Senior           | 14-47     |
| Air Management Engineer - Advanced         | 14-48     |
| Architect                                  | 14-46     |
| Architect - Senior                         | 14-47     |
| Architect - Advanced                       | 14-48     |
| Civil Engineer                             | 14-46     |
| Civil Engineer - Senior                    | 14-47     |
| Civil Engineer - Advanced                  | 14-48     |
| Civil Engineer - Transportation            | 14-46     |
| Civil Engineer - Transportation - Senior   | 14-47     |
| Civil Engineer - Transportation - Advanced | 14-48     |
| Communications Engineer                    | 14-46     |
| Communications Engineer - Senior           | 14-47     |
| Communications Engineer - Advanced         | 14-48     |
| CADD Specialist                            | 14-03     |
| CADD Specialist -Senior                    | 14-04     |
| CADD Specialist - Advanced 1               | 14-05     |
| CADD Specialist - Advanced 2               | 14-06     |
| Construction Representative                | 14-55     |
| Construction Representative – Journey      | 14-56     |
| Construction Representative - Senior       | 14-57     |
| Electrical Engineer                        | 14-46     |
| Electrical Engineer- Senior                | 14-47     |
| Electrical Engineer - Advanced             | 14-48     |

| Electronic Engineer                                    | 14-46         |
|--|---------------|
| Electronic Engineer - Senior                           | 14-47         |
| Electronic Engineer - Advanced                         | 14-48         |
| Engineering Consultant - Building Systems              | 14-46         |
| Engineering Consultant - Building Systems - Senior     | 14-47         |
| Engineering Consultant - Building Systems - Advanced   | 14-48         |
| Engineering Consultant - Electrical Systems            | 14-46         |
| Engineering Consultant - Electrical Systems - Senior   | 14-47         |
| Engineering Consultant - Electrical Systems - Advanced | 14-48         |
| Engineering Consultant - Fire Suppr Systems            | 14-46         |
| Engineering Consultant - Fire Suppr Systems - Senior   | 14-47         |
| Engineering Consultant - Fire Suppr Systems - Advanced | 14-48         |
| Engineering Consultant - HVAC                          | 14-46         |
| Engineering Consultant - HVAC - Senior                 | 14-47         |
| Engineering Consultant - HVAC - Advanced               | 14-48         |
| Engineering Consultant - Plumbing Prod. Rev.           | 14-46         |
| Engineering Consultant - Plumbing Prod. Rev Senior     | 14-47         |
| Engineering Consultant - Plumbing Prod. Rev Advanced   | 14-48         |
| Engineering Consultant - Refrig. Systems               | 14-46         |
| Engineering Consultant - Refrig. Systems - Senior      | 14-47         |
| Engineering Consultant - Refrig. Systems - Advanced    | 14-48         |
| Engineering Consultant - Uniform Dwelling              | 14-46         |
| Engineering Consultant - Uniform Dwelling - Senior     | 14-47         |
| Engineering Consultant - Uniform Dwelling - Advanced   | 14-48         |
| Engineering Specialist                                 | 14-03         |
| Engineering Specialist - Senior                        | 14-04         |
| Engineering Specialist - Advanced 1                    | 14-05         |
| Engineering Specialist -Transportation - Senior        | 14- <u>04</u> |
| Engineering Specialist -Transportation - Advanced 2    | 14- <u>06</u> |
| Environmental Civil Engineer                           | 14-46         |
| Environmental Civil Engineer - Senior                  | 14-47         |
| Environmental Civil Engineer - Advanced                | 14-48         |

| Environmental Engineering Specialist              | 14-03 |
|---|-------|
| Environmental Engineering Specialist - Senior     | 14-04 |
| Environmental Engineering Specialist - Advanced 1 | 14-05 |
| Environmental Engineering Specialist - Advanced 2 | 14-06 |
| Facility Designer                                 | 14-55 |
| Facility Designer - Journey                       | 14-56 |
| Frequency Specialist                              | 14-06 |
| Landscape Architect                               | 14-46 |
| Landscape Architect - Senior                      | 14-47 |
| Landscape Architect - Advanced                    | 14-48 |
| Mechanical Engineer                               | 14-46 |
| Mechanical Engineer - Senior                      | 14-47 |
| Mechanical Engineer - Advanced                    | 14-48 |
| Natural Resources Engineer                        | 14-46 |
| Natural Resources Engineer - Senior               | 14-47 |
| Natural Resources Engineer - Advanced             | 14-48 |
| Nuclear Engineer                                  | 14-46 |
| Nuclear Engineer - Senior                         | 14-47 |
| Nuclear Engineer - Advanced                       | 14-48 |
| Preservation Architect                            | 14-46 |
| Preservation Architect - Senior                   | 14-47 |
| Preservation Architect - Advanced                 | 14-48 |
| Public Service Engineer                           | 14-46 |
| Public Service Engineer - Senior                  | 14-47 |
| Public Service Engineer - Advanced                | 14-48 |
| Radiation Engineering Specialist                  | 14-03 |
| Radiation Engineering Specialist - Senior         | 14-04 |
| Radiation Engineering Specialist - Advanced 1     | 14-05 |
| Radiation Engineering Specialist - Advanced 2     | 14-06 |
| Surveyor  | 14-03 |
| Surveyor - Senior                                 | 14-04 |
| Surveyor - Advanced 1                             | 14-05 |
| Surveyor - Advanced 2                             | 14-06 |

| Waste Management Engineer                     | 14-46 |
|---|-------|
| Waste Management Engineer - Senior            | 14-47 |
| Waste Management Engineer - Advanced          | 14-48 |
| Wastewater Engineer                           | 14-46 |
| Wastewater Engineer - Senior                  | 14-47 |
| Wastewater Engineer - Advanced                | 14-48 |
| Water Regulation & Zoning Engineer            | 14-46 |
| Water Regulation & Zoning Engineer - Senior   | 14-47 |
| Water Regulation & Zoning Engineer - Advanced | 14-48 |
| Water Resources Engineer                      | 14-46 |
| Water Resources Engineer - Senior             | 14-47 |
| Water Resources Engineer - Advanced           | 14-48 |
| Water Supply Engineer                         | 14-46 |
| Water Supply Engineer - Senior                | 14-47 |
| Water Supply Engineer - Advanced              | 14-48 |

## APPENDIX D 200<u>7</u>-200<u>9</u> AGREEMENT

## **Supplemental Health Insurance Conversion Credits Upon Retirement**

| Years of Seniority           | Maximum<br>Matching<br>Credits – General | Maximum<br>Matching<br>Credits - Protective |
|------------------------------|--|---|
| 15                           | 780                                      | 1170  |
| 16                           | 832                                      | 1248  |
| 17                           | 884                                      | 1326  |
| 18                           | 936                                      | 1404  |
| 19                           | 988                                      | 1482  |
| 20                           | 1040                                     | 1560  |
| 21                           | 1092                                     | 1638  |
| 22                           | 1144                                     | 1716  |
| 23                           | 1196                                     | 1794  |
| 24                           | 1248                                     | 1872  |
| 25                           | 1352                                     | 1976  |
| 26                           | 1456                                     | 2080  |
| For each additional<br>year: | Add 104 hours                            | Add 104 hours                               |

## **BARGAINING TEAMS**

| Management Bargaining Team                       | Association Bargaining Team                     |
|--|---|
| Wil Mickelson, Chief Spokesperson                | William Haus, Chief Spokesperson                |
| Office of State Employment Relations             | State Engineering Association                   |
| Jackie Koeller                                   | John Bolka                                      |
| Office of State Employment Relations             | Department of Transportation                    |
| John Wiesman                                     | Tim Hanley                                      |
| Office of State Employment Relations             | Department of Transportation                    |
| Dale Bartz                                       | Duane Hubeler                                   |
| Department of Commerce                           | Department of Commerce                          |
| Jason Beier                                      | Dennis Keyzer                                   |
| UW System Administration                         | Department of Transportation                    |
| Anita Chavera                                    | Mark Klipstein                                  |
| UW System Administration                         | Department of Transportation                    |
| Dana Denny                                       | George Mickelson                                |
| Department of Natural Resources                  | Department of Natural Resources                 |
| Jim Federhart<br>Department of Natural Resources | Mary Pamperin-Volk Department of Transportation |
| Kari Heilman                                     | Leroy Stublaski                                 |
| UW System Administration                         | Department of Commerce                          |
| Diane Lune                                       | Gretchen Wheat                                  |
| UW System Administration                         | Department of Natural Resources                 |
| Joseph Olson                                     | Reiny Yahnke                                    |
| Department of Transportation                     | Department of Transportation                    |
| David Vieth Department of Transportation         |   |
| Annette Winkler                                  |   |

Department of Transportation

## Index

| Abnormally Dangerous Tasks   |     |
|--|-----|
| Administration of Worker's Compensation Benefits                     | 82  |
| Administrative Errors  |     |
| Agency Employing Unit Structure Bulletin                             | 91  |
| Agreement  |     |
| Parties to   |     |
| Printing of  | 8   |
| Purpose of   |     |
| Scope of   | 2   |
| Americans With Disabilities Act Compliance                           |     |
| Annual Field Training  | 73  |
| Annual Leave   |     |
| Cancellation by Employee   |     |
| Cancellation by Employer   |     |
| Carry Over   |     |
| Computed   |     |
| Conversion to Termination/Sabbatical Leave                           |     |
| Earning  |     |
| FLSA Exempt Employees  |     |
| Permanent Part-Time Employees  |     |
| Prorated   |     |
| Regular Employees  |     |
| Scheduling   |     |
| School Year Employees  |     |
| Seasonal Employees   |     |
| Transfer   |     |
| Annual Leave of Absence  |     |
| Appendix A-1   |     |
| Appendix A-2 (2% GWA)  |     |
| Appendix A-3 (1% GWA and Market Adjustments)                         |     |
| Appendix A-4 (Second 2% GWA through June 30, 2009)                   | 95  |
| Appendix B.I Pay Progression Series                                  |     |
| Appendix C - Bargaining Unit Classifications                         | 101 |
| Appendix D - Supplemental Health Insurance Conversion Credits Upon   | 40- |
| Retirement   |     |
| Application of Layoff  |     |
| Arbitrability, Grievance Procedure                                   |     |
| Arbitration Decision Distribution                                    |     |
| Arbitration Panel Procedure  |     |
| Arbitration Witness Status   |     |
| Assigned Headquarters, Definition of                                 | 78  |
| Assignment of Classifications to Pay Ranges During Term of Agreement |     |
| Association Activity   |     |
| Association Orientation  |     |
| ASSOCIATION Urientation  | 9   |

| Association Recognition                     | 3   |
|---|-----|
| Association, Leave for Business             |     |
| Association-Management Meetings             |     |
| Authorization, Dues Deduction               |     |
| Automobile                                  |     |
| Insurance                                   | 80  |
| Personal                                    | 79  |
| State Owned                                 | 79  |
| Automobile or Truck Assignments             |     |
| Automobile or Truck Insurance               |     |
| Automobile, Personal                        | 79  |
| Bargaining Teams                            | 106 |
| Bargaining Unit                             |     |
| Classifications                             | 101 |
| Blood Donations                             |     |
| Breaks                                      |     |
| Buildings                                   | 39  |
| Closure                                     | 44  |
| Bulletin Boards                             |     |
| Call Back                                   | 27  |
| Career Related Education                    |     |
| Catastrophic Leave                          |     |
| Classifications in Bargaining Unit          |     |
| Compensatory Time Off                       |     |
| Eligibility                                 |     |
| Scheduling                                  |     |
| Continuing Competency Training Requirements |     |
| Contracting Out                             |     |
| Conversion Credits Upon Retirement          | 105 |
| Sick Leave                                  |     |
| Counterpart Pay Ranges                      |     |
| Damaged Personal Property                   | 43  |
| Demotion in Lieu of Layoff                  |     |
| Dental Insurance                            |     |
| Dependent Care, Emergency Use of Sick Leave |     |
| Differential                                |     |
| Discipline (Grievance Procedure)            |     |
| Discrimination                              |     |
| Displacement                                |     |
| Distribution of Notices                     |     |
| Duas Daduction                              |     |

| Earning Compensatory Time  |         |    |
|--|---------|----|
| Educational Leave of Absence                                     |         |    |
| Without Loss of Pay  |         |    |
| Eligibility for Overtime Credit and Compensation                 |         |    |
| E-Mail, Association Business                                     |         |    |
| Employee Benefits  |         |    |
| 230.36 Benefits  |         |    |
| Catastrophic Leave   |         |    |
| Compensatory Time  |         |    |
| Conversion of Sick Leave for Health Insurance Premium Payments   |         |    |
| Dental Insurance   |         |    |
| Employee Funded Reimbursement Account (ERA)                      |         |    |
| Hazardous Employment Benefits                                    |         |    |
| Health Insurance   |         |    |
| Health Insurance Premium Payments for Employees Under Disability |         |    |
| Health Insurance Premiums  |         | 63 |
| Holidays   |         | 76 |
| Income Continuation Insurance                                    |         | 60 |
| Leave for Promotional Examinations                               | 36,     | 48 |
| Leave of Absence Without Pay                                     | 70, 71, | 73 |
| Life Insurance   |         |    |
| Long Term Health Care Insurance                                  |         |    |
| Paid Annual Leave (Vacation)                                     |         |    |
| Payment of Health Insurance Premium for Laid Off Employees       |         |    |
| Personal Holidays  |         |    |
| Promotional Examinations   |         |    |
| Retirement   |         |    |
| Sick Leave   |         |    |
| Sick Leave Conversion Credits Upon Retirement                    |         |    |
| Worker's Compensation  |         |    |
| Employee Commuting Option  |         |    |
| Employee File  |         |    |
| Employee Funded Reimbursement Account (ERA)                      |         |    |
| Employee Options Upon Notification of Layoff                     |         |    |
| Employer Directed Training                                       |         |    |
| Employing Units  | 17,     | 50 |
| Notice of Change   |         | 38 |
| Transfer between   |         |    |
| Equipment  |         | -  |
| Examinations   | •••••   | 5) |
| Medical  | 20 40   | 72 |
| Professional   |         |    |
|  |         |    |
| Promotional  |         |    |
| Exclusion of Probationary Employees, Grievance Procedure         |         |    |
| Exclusive Procedure  |         |    |
| Eye Protection   |         | 39 |

| Fair Share Deduction                     | . 4 |
|--|-----|
| Family Medical Leave                     | 83  |
| First Aid Equipment                      | 39  |
| Flextime                                 | 26  |
| Foot Protection                          | 40  |
| Full Time Education                      | 47  |
| Funeral Leave                            |     |
|  |     |
| Grievance Procedure.                     | 12  |
| Abnormally Dangerous Tasks               | 41  |
| Arbitrability                            |     |
| Aribtration Panel Procedures             |     |
| Association Grievances                   | 18  |
| Combining Grievances                     | 14  |
| Costs                                    |     |
| Definition                               |     |
| Disciplinary Actions and Appeals         |     |
| Exclusion of Probationary Employees      |     |
| Exclusive Procedure                      |     |
| Expedited Arbitration Procedure          |     |
| General.                                 |     |
| Grievance Representatives, Number of     |     |
| Grievance Steps.                         |     |
| Group Grievances                         |     |
| Issue for Arbitration.                   |     |
| Jurisdictional Areas                     |     |
| Pay Status for Grievance Representatives |     |
| Pay Status of Arbitration Witness        | 18  |
| Pay Status of Arbitration Witnesses      |     |
| Procedure (Steps)                        |     |
| Processing Grievances                    |     |
| Representation, Association              |     |
| Representation, Non-Association          |     |
| Retroactivity                            |     |
| Special Arbitration Procedures           |     |
| Step Four                                |     |
| Step One                                 |     |
| Step Three                               |     |
| Step Two                                 |     |
| Time Limits                              |     |
| Timeliness 13,                           |     |
| Umpire Arbitration Procedure             |     |
| Written Reprimands                       |     |
| ··                                       | -/  |
| HAM and RMR Notification                 | 58  |
| Hazardous Employment Status              |     |
| Grievance Procedure                      |     |

| Health and Safety  | 39      |
|--|---------|
| Abnormally Dangerous Tasks                                     | 41      |
| Buildings  | 39      |
| Compliance Limitation  | 40      |
| Eye Protection   | 39      |
| First Aid Equipment  | 39      |
| Foot Protection  | 40      |
| Inclement Weather  | 43      |
| Medical Examinations   | 39      |
| Protective Clothing  | 39      |
| Respiratory Protection   | 41      |
| Safety Glasses   | 39      |
| Training, Protective Clothing and Equipment                    | 39      |
| Training, Tools and Equipment                                  | 39      |
| VDT/CRT Eye Examinations                                       | 40      |
| Health Insurance   | 59      |
| Conversion Credits Upon Retirement                             | 62, 105 |
| Holiday Compensatory Time                                      | 77      |
| Holiday Premium Pay  | 77      |
| Holidays   |         |
| Hours of Work  | 22      |
| Compensatory Time  | 24      |
| Scheduling   | 24      |
| Definitions  | 22      |
| Flextime   | 26      |
| Lunch Period   |         |
| Overtime Credit Eligibility                                    |         |
| Overtime Scheduling  | 23      |
| Rest Periods   |         |
| Travel Time  |         |
| Work Schedules   |         |
| Worktime   | 22      |
|  |         |
| Inclement Weather  |         |
| Income Continuation Insurance                                  |         |
| Indemnification  |         |
| Index  |         |
| Invalidations of Agreement by Law                              | 87      |
|  |         |
| Tob Required Training  |         |
| Tury Duty  | 75      |
|  |         |
| Layoff Assistance  |         |
| Layoff Procedure   |         |
| Application  |         |
| Conversion of Sick Leave Credits for Health Insurance Premiums |         |
| Demotion in Lieu of Layoff                                     | 33      |

| Determination of Layoff                        |      |
|--|------|
| Displacement                                   |      |
| Health Insurance Premium Payments              |      |
| Layoff   |      |
| Layoff Assistance                              |      |
| Limitations                                    |      |
| Moving Expenses                                |      |
| Notification                                   |      |
| Options Available                              |      |
| Preparation for Layoff                         |      |
| Reasonable Offer                               |      |
| Reduction in Work Force                        |      |
| Reinstatement                                  |      |
| Replacement                                    |      |
| Restoration                                    |      |
| School Year Employees                          | 31   |
| Seasonal Layoff                                | 31   |
| Seniority Requirements                         | 31   |
| Separation                                     | 20   |
| Temporary Layoff                               | . 31 |
| Transfer in Lieu of Layoff                     | . 33 |
| Vacancy Announcement on WISCERS                | . 37 |
| Leave of Absence                               |      |
| Association Representatives                    | 8    |
| Family Medical Leave                           |      |
| Future Negotiations                            | 8    |
| Professional Development                       |      |
| Leave of Absence With Pay                      |      |
| Hazardous Employment Status                    | . 72 |
| Jury Duty                                      |      |
| Leave of Absence Without Loss of Pay           |      |
| Educational 47,                                | 50   |
| Leave of Absence Without Pay                   |      |
| Adoption                                       |      |
| Association Business                           |      |
| Educational                                    |      |
| Maternity                                      |      |
| Military                                       |      |
| Paternity                                      |      |
| School Recess                                  |      |
| School Year Employees                          |      |
| Leave of State Promotional Exams - Interviews. | 48   |
| Letter of Reprimand                            |      |
| Liability Protection                           |      |
| Life Insurance                                 |      |
| Lockout Prohibited                             |      |
| Lodging  |      |
| 112  | ,,   |
| 112  |      |

| Long Term Health Care Insurance             | 84 |
|---|----|
| Lunch Period                                | 26 |
| Maximum                                     | 26 |
|   |    |
| Management Rights                           | 10 |
| Maternity, Leave of Absence                 |    |
| Meal Claims                                 |    |
| Meal Reimbursement                          |    |
| Medical Certificate                         |    |
| Medical Examinations                        |    |
| Membership Deduction                        |    |
| Mileage Reimbursement                       |    |
| Military Service70                          |    |
| Military Leave for Annual Field Training    |    |
| Military Leave for Pre-Induction Physical   |    |
| Military Leave for Public Emergencies       |    |
| Moving Expenses                             |    |
| Involuntary Transfer                        |    |
| Layoff Options                              |    |
| Reassignment                                |    |
|   |    |
| Negotiating Note 1                          |    |
| Arbitration Decision Distribution           | 89 |
| Negotiating Note 2                          |    |
| Counterpart Pay Ranges                      | 89 |
| Negotiating Note 3                          |    |
| Professional Development Time               | 90 |
| Negotiation of Pay Range Changes            |    |
| Negotiations, Future Agreements             |    |
| Night Differential                          |    |
| No Strike or Lockout                        |    |
| Notice of Promotional Exams                 |    |
| Notice of Reclassification and Reallocation |    |
| Notice of Reorganization                    |    |
|   |    |
| Obligation to Bargain                       | 87 |
| Orientation                                 |    |
| Overtime                                    |    |
| Assignments                                 |    |
| Compensation                                |    |
| Definition                                  |    |
| Eligibility                                 |    |
| Scheduling                                  |    |
| 50103011115                                 | 23 |
| Paid Annual Leave of Absence                | 65 |
| Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA)             |    |
| Parking Reimbursement.                      |    |
|   |    |

| Partial Invalidity                                    | 87 |
|---|----|
| Parties to the Agreement                              | 1  |
| Part-Time Education                                   | 47 |
| Pay Administration                                    | 57 |
| Pay Ranges  |    |
| Assignment of Classifications                         | 57 |
| Negotiation of Changes                                | 57 |
| Pay Status, Arbitration Witnesses                     | 19 |
| Payment for Working Holidays                          |    |
| Periodic Classification/Pay Range Assignment Meetings | 58 |
| Permanent Vacancy, Definition                         | 29 |
| Personal Holidays, Scheduling                         | 25 |
| Personal Property, Damaged                            | 43 |
| Personal Vehicle                                      | 82 |
| Personnel Files                                       | 42 |
| Removal of Work Rule Violation Records                | 42 |
| Reviewing Files                                       | 42 |
| Personnel Lists                                       | 5  |
| Premium Pay for Working Holidays                      | 77 |
| Printing of Agreement                                 |    |
| Probationary Employee                                 |    |
| Definition of   | 87 |
| Exclusion from Grievance Procedure                    | 19 |
| Professional Development                              | 47 |
| Continuing Competency Training Requirements           |    |
| Full Time Education                                   |    |
| Job Required Training                                 | 47 |
| Leave   | 47 |
| Part-Time Education                                   | 47 |
| Professional Meetings                                 | 47 |
| Promotional Exams                                     |    |
| Leave for   | 48 |
| Notice of   | 48 |
| Reimbursement for Professional Licenses               | 49 |
| Specialized Training                                  | 47 |
| Time Off for Professional Examinations                |    |
| Professional Development Time                         | 90 |
| Professional Examinations, Time Off                   |    |
| Professional Liability Protection                     |    |
| Professional Licenses                                 |    |
| Professional Time                                     |    |
| Protective Clothing                                   |    |
| Public Emergencies                                    |    |
| Purpose of the Agreement                              |    |
|   |    |
| Reasonable Offer                                      | 37 |
| Reassignment Notice and Status                        |    |
| 114   |    |

| Reclassification and Reallocation Notice                            | 3      |
|---|--------|
| Recognition and Association Security                                | 3      |
| Reimbursement for Professional Licenses                             | 49     |
| Reinstatement   | 37     |
| Relocation Expenses   | 29, 38 |
| Involuntary Transfer  | 29     |
| Layoff Options  |        |
| Reassignment  |        |
| Reorganization, Notice of   |        |
| Replacement   |        |
| Representatative, Grievance Procedure                               |        |
| Representative, Grievance Procedure                                 |        |
| Respiratory Protection  |        |
| Rest Periods  |        |
| Restoration   |        |
| Retirement  |        |
| Retroactivity   |        |
| ,   |        |
| Safety Glasses  | 39     |
| Scheduling of Vacation, Personal Holidays and Compensatory Time Off |        |
| Scope of the Agreement  |        |
| Selection Process   |        |
| Seniority   |        |
| Application   |        |
| Layoff  |        |
| Leave of Absence Without Pay  |        |
| Overtime Scheduling   |        |
| Reinstatement   |        |
| Resignation   |        |
| Separation  |        |
| Tie Breaking Rule   |        |
| Transfer  |        |
| Vacation Scheduling   |        |
| Seniority Applications, Layoff                                      |        |
| Seniority Lists   |        |
| Separation  |        |
| Sick Leave  |        |
| Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA)                                     |        |
| Funeral Leave   |        |
| Specialized Training  |        |
| Split Shift   |        |
| Standby   |        |
| Strikes Prohibited  |        |
| Supplemental Health Insurance Conversion Credits Upon Retirement    |        |
| Suppremental freatul insurance Conversion Credits Opon Rethement    | 103    |
| Telephone Expense Reimbursement                                     | Q1     |
| Telephone Use, Association Business                                 |        |
| receptione coe, Association Dusiness                                | /      |

| Termination of Agreement   |   |
|--|---|
|  | 88  |
| Time Limits, Grievance Procedure   | 16  |
| Tools  | 39  |
| Training, Protective Clothing and Equipment  | 39  |
| Training, Tools and Equipment  |   |
| Transfer   |   |
| Annual Leave   |   |
| Between Agencies   |   |
| Between Employing Units  |   |
| Definition of Permanent Vacancy  |   |
| Limitations  |   |
| Moving Expenses  |   |
| Notification   |   |
| Registration   |   |
| Selection Process  |   |
| Travel Expenses  |   |
| Transfer Registration  |   |
| Travel and Lodging   |   |
| Travel Expense Advance   |   |
| Travel Expenses  |   |
| Travel Status  |   |
| Travel Time Computation  | 23  |
|  | 0.1   |
| Uniform Travel Schedule Amounts  |   |
| Union visitations  | 0   |
| Vacation   |   |
|  | 24  |
| Carry Over   |   |
| Carry Over   | 25  |
| Earning  | 25<br>65  |
| EarningFamily Medical Leave Act (FMLA)   | 25<br>65<br>65  |
| Earning  | 25<br>65<br>65<br>24  |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations  | 25<br>65<br>65<br>24  |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle  | 25<br>65<br>65<br>24<br>40  |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal   | 25<br>65<br>65<br>24<br>40  |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use   | 25<br>65<br>24<br>40  |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments   | 25<br>65<br>65<br>24<br>40<br>82                                    |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments Insurance   | 25<br>65<br>65<br>24<br>40<br>82<br>81<br>80                        |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments Insurance Reimbursement (Use of Personal Vehicle)   | 25<br>65<br>24<br>40<br>82<br>81<br>80<br>79                        |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments Insurance Reimbursement (Use of Personal Vehicle) Vehicle, Personal   | 25<br>65<br>24<br>40<br>82<br>81<br>80<br>79                        |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments Insurance Reimbursement (Use of Personal Vehicle) Vehicle, Personal   | 25<br>65<br>24<br>40<br>82<br>81<br>80<br>79                        |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling WDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments Insurance Reimbursement (Use of Personal Vehicle) Vehicle, Personal   | 25<br>65<br>24<br>40<br>82<br>81<br>79<br>79<br>6                   |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling WDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments Insurance Reimbursement (Use of Personal Vehicle) Vehicle, Personal   | 25<br>65<br>24<br>40<br>82<br>81<br>79<br>79<br>6                   |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling WDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments Insurance Reimbursement (Use of Personal Vehicle) Vehicle, Personal Visitations Wages Annualized GWA Payment Appendix A-1                       | 25<br>65<br>24<br>82<br>81<br>80<br>79<br>6                         |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling VDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments Insurance Reimbursement (Use of Personal Vehicle) Vehicle, Personal Visitations Wages Annualized GWA Payment Appendix A-1 Appendix A-2 (2% GWA) | 25<br>65<br>24<br>40<br>82<br>80<br>79<br>6<br>51<br>54<br>92<br>93 |
| Earning Family Medical Leave Act (FMLA) Scheduling WDT/CRT Eye Examinations Vehicle Personal Vehicle Use Assignments Insurance Reimbursement (Use of Personal Vehicle) Vehicle, Personal Visitations Wages Annualized GWA Payment Appendix A-1                       | 25<br>65<br>24<br>82<br>81<br>89<br>79<br>6                         |

| Appendix B.I Pay Progression Series                                       | 96   |
|---|------|
| Employees Not Eligible for <b>GWAs</b> and Annualized <b>GWA</b> Payments | . 53 |
| Former Employees Eligible for Wage Adjustments and Annualized GWA         |      |
| Payments  | 53   |
| Lump Sum Wage Payments for Delay in Implementation of the Agreement       | 55   |
| Night Differential  |      |
| Pay Administration  | . 57 |
| Weekend Differential  | . 27 |
| Weekend Differential  | . 27 |
| WISCERS   | . 37 |
| Witness Fees  | 83   |
| Work Rules  | 42   |
| Work Schedule Changes   | . 22 |
| Work Schedules  | . 22 |
| Work Site, Definition of  | . 78 |
| Worker's Compensation Benefits  | 82   |
| Use of Sick Leave to Supplement   | 62   |
| Worktime  | . 22 |
| Workweek  | . 22 |
| Written Reprimands, Grievance Procedure                                   | . 19 |